

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE OF CONTENTS

- A. NARRATIVE STATEMENT
- **B. STATEMENT OF RESPONSIBILITIES**
- C. INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF

NORTHAMPTON BOROUGH COUNCIL

- D. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
 - D1 MOVEMENT IN RESERVES STATEMENT
 - D2 COMPREHENSIVE INCOME AND EXPENDITURE STATEMENT
 - D3 BALANCE SHEET
 - **D4 CASH FLOW STATEMENT**
 - D5a. EXPENDITURE AND FUNDING ANALYSIS (EFA)
- E. NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
 - 1a. MATERIAL ITEMS OF INCOME AND EXPENSE
 - 1b. OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME AND EXPENDITURE
 - 1c. OTHER OPERATING EXPENDITURE
 - 1d. FINANCING AND INVESTMENT INCOME AND EXPENDITURE
 - 1e TAXATION AND NON SPECIFIC GRANT INCOME
 - 2 ADJUSTMENTS BETWEEN ACCOUNTING BASIS AND FUNDING BASIS UNDER REGULATION
 - 3 TRANSFERS TO / FROM EARMARKED RESERVES
 - 4 PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT
 - **5 HERITAGE ASSETS**
 - **6 INVESTMENT PROPERTIES**
 - 7 FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS
 - **8 CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS**
 - 9 DEBTORS
 - 10 CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS
 - 11 CURRENT ASSETS HELD FOR SALE
 - 12 CREDITORS
 - 13 PROVISIONS
 - 14 USABLE RESERVES
 - 15 UNUSABLE RESERVES
 - 16 INTANGIBLE ASSETS
 - 17 MEMBERS' ALLOWANCES
 - 18 OFFICERS REMUNERATION
 - 19 EXTERNAL AUDIT COSTS
 - 20 GRANT INCOME
 - 21 RELATED PARTIES
 - 22 CAPITAL EXPENDITURE AND CAPITAL FINANCING
 - 23 LEASES
 - 24 IMPAIRMENT LOSSES
 - 25 TERMINATION BENEFITS
 - 26 DEFINED BENEFIT PENSION SCHEMES
 - 27 CONTINGENT LIABILITIES
 - 28 CONTINGENT ASSETS
 - 29 NATURE AND EXTENT OF RISKS ARISING FROM FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS
 - 30 CASH FLOW STATEMENT OPERATING ACTIVITIES
 - 31 CASH FLOW STATEMENT OPERATING ACTIVITIES (INTEREST)
 - 32 CASH FLOW STATEMENT INVESTING ACTIVITIES
 - 33 CASH FLOW STATEMENT FINANCING ACTIVITIES

F. HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT

- F1. HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT INCOME AND EXPENDITURE
- F2. MOVEMENT IN HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT RESERVE



F3. NOTES TO THE HRA

G. COLLECTION FUND

- G1. COLLECTION FUND INCOME AND EXPENDITURE ACCOUNT
- G2. NOTES TO THE COLLECTION FUND
- I. GLOSSARY OF TERMS
 - I. GLOSSARY OF TERMS

2018/2019 Contents



These next 2 pages are intentionally left blank

Please be advised this is currently a Working Paper and not yet suitable for issuing to Audit as still subject to a review process that will validate the figures used and ensure that the casting and formatting of the document will be consistent when published

2018/2019 Contents





Introduction

This Statement of Accounts presents the statutory financial statements for Northampton Borough Council (the Council) for the period 1 April 2018 to 31 March 2019 and gives a comprehensive summary of the overall financial position of the Council, providing a true and fair view.

The Council has a statutory duty to approve and publish this document, which sets out to ensure that the accounts of the authority provide comparable information through complying with International Financial Reporting Standards. The accounts are presented in the format recommended by the Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy (CIPFA), as set out in the Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting in the United Kingdom 2018-19 (the Code). Our core financial statements use this format and meet the conditions of the Code.

The final Statement of Accounts will be approved by Audit Committee in November 2019

The Statements

The financial statements which make up these accounts are listed below, and further details of their purpose are provided with each statement:

Core Financial Statements

- Movements in Reserves Statement
- Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement
- Balance Sheet
- Cash Flow Statement
- All supported by Notes to the Core Financial Statements

Supplementary Financial Statements

- Housing Revenue Account (HRA) Income and Expenditure Account
- Movement in Housing Revenue Account Reserve
- Both supported by Notes to the HRA Accounts
- The Collection Fund Income and Expenditure Account
- Notes to the Collection Fund

Group Accounts

Northampton Partnership Homes (NPH) is a wholly owned subsidiary of the Council and, in order to
provide a full picture of the Council's economic activities and financial position, the accounting
statements of the Council and NPH have been consolidated. Full details can be found in the Group
Accounts section.

The Council's Strategic / Corporate Priorities

The Council adopts a Corporate Plan each year as part of its policy and management framework. This sets out the future direction of the Council and commitments for action on behalf of the elected Administration.

The Corporate Plan 2018-2020 is relevant to the period of these accounts and can be found on the Council's website using this link:

https://www.northampton.gov.uk/downloads/file/10585/corporate-plan-2018-2020

The Corporate Plan outlines the strategic priorities set by the Council for that period, as follows:



- A stronger economy shaping place and driving growth; creating a thriving, vibrant town; and a clean, green and tidy town.
- Resilient communities keeping the town and people safe; empowering local people; and more homes, better homes.
- Exceptional services to be proud of putting the customer first; spending your money wisely; and improving our governance.

The Council's 2018-19 Performance

In order to provide an overview of the Council's performance during the 2018/19 financial year and the position as at 31 March 2019, significant matters and variances are summarised in this section and supported by the detail included in the statement of accounts and the core financial statements.

Financial Performance

The Council's budget is divided across two accounts as required by statute. The General Fund, the Housing Revenue Account (HRA), and their respective sources of funding are kept entirely separate.

The Council set a balanced budget for 2018/19. The main budgeted sources for funding of the 2018/19 **General Fund budget** were as follows:

- Revenue Support Grant £0.9m;
- Business Rates Retention Scheme £8.3m;
- New Homes Bonus £3.1m;
- Council Tax £15.8m.

At the end of the 2018/19 year, the General Fund outturn for controllable service budgets shows an overspend of £0.7m as detailed below:

Service area	Revised	Outturn	Variance	
	budget (£m)	(£m)	(£m)	
Customers & Communities	12.492	12.980	0.488	
Chief Executive	0.921	0.767	-0.153	
Chief Finance Officer	10.559	10.457	-0.102	
Economy, Assets & Culture	0.936	1.118	0.181	
Housing & Wellbeing	2.734	3.969	1.235	
Borough Secretary	2.480	2.256	-0.225	
Planning	0.613	0.115	-0.497	
Corporate budgets	0.233	0.038	-0.195	
Total	30.968	31.700	0.732	

The main variations were as follows:

• Within Customers & Communities there was an overall overspend of £0.488m. This was mainly due to an overspend of £0.312m on the environmental services contract and its management. This related to additional ad hoc works; legal costs; and costs of a risk share mechanism reflecting lower sales proceeds of recycled materials. This was partially offset by performance deductions relating to the old contract, and some variable elements of the contract coming out under budget. There was also an overspend of £0.232m on Parks and Open Spaces due to a loss of ground maintenance recharges to NPH. Overall within



the Customers & Communities area there was also some smaller variances including some underspends due to staff vacancies.

- Within the Chief Executive area there was an overall underspend of £0.153m associated with the senior management restructure that took place during the year.
- Within the Chief Finance Officer Area there was an overall underspend of £0.102m, mainly due to a
 saving on the LGSS contract related to new insurance premiums. There was also a significant pressure of
 £0.400m in the Benefits area due to subsidy loss resulting from the increased demand in temporary
 accommodation this was forecast during the year. This overspend has been offset by an underspend
 on rent allowances due to increased recovery rates.
- Within the Economy, Assets and Culture area there was an overall overspend of £0.181m. This was made up of overspends in the Asset Management area (0.377m) due to vacant posts being covered by interims, valuation work being carried out by external companies and additional maintenance costs in relation to water hygiene at the Racecourse. There was also an overspend in Programmes & Enterprise (£0.154m) partly due to the write off of a large debt. These overspends were partially offset by underspends against Car Parking (£0.263m) and Facilities Management (£0.120m) due to savings on postage associated with a reduction in post sent by the authority.
- Within the Housing & Wellbeing area there was an overall overspend of £1.235m. This mainly relates to
 the Housing Options and Advice area and is due to pressures resulting from the increased demand in
 temporary accommodation and includes the associated increased charge in the bad debt provision. This
 pressure was forecast during the year. This pressure was partly offset by additional homelessness grants
 received from central government in March 2019.
- Within the Borough Secretary area there was an overall underspend of £0.225m, mainly due to vacancies within the Legal Team.
- Within the Planning area there was an overall underspend of £0.497m. This was partly due to an underspend in the Planning Policy & Heritage area (£0.252m) due to an underspend on the Local Plan Part 2 the service has requested to carry forward some of this underspend (see appendix 2). There was also an underspend on Development Control (£0.206m) due to additional planning income and some vacancies.
- On the Corporate budget there was an underspend of £0.195m due to greater interest income generated from cash balances due to cash balances remaining higher than forecast, and an interest rate rise.

The Council's final approved budget for **General Fund capital** expenditure in 2018/19 was £20.0m, reflecting carry forwards from 2017/18, in year changes and re-profiling approved as part of the setting of the 2019/20 capital programme.

Capital expenditure for 2018/19 totalled £14.0m against the final approved budget of £20.0m, a net variance of £.6.0m (30%). A large proportion relates to schemes that are currently underway or still planned to take place and these budgets will be carried forward into the next financial year (2019/20). The majority of this carry forward is due to the timing of approvals and the timescales for letting contracts and funding agreements.

The 2017/18 capital programme was funded as follows:

- Borrowing £3.5m
- Capital Receipts £7.6m
- Grants £2.5m
- Section 106 Contributions £0.4m

The **HRA outturn** position shows an underspend on controllable spending of £0.884m. After technical accounting adjustments this position moves to an underspend of £0.620m. This has reduced the required net contribution to reserves from the budgeted amount of £0.922m to £0.620m, while the HRA working balance remains unchanged at £5m.



HRA capital expenditure for 2018/19 totalled £25.319m against the final approved budget of £25.694m, a net underspend of £0.375m. This underspend relates mainly to the repurchase of former council houses (£0.410m) to be carried forward into 2019/20 and an NPH managed schemes overspend (£0.035m).

Further details of the budget that was set for 2018/19 can be found on the Council's website here: http://www.northamptonboroughcouncil.com/councillors/ieListDocuments.aspx?Cld=242&Mld=8719

Further details of the Council's outturn position for 2017/18 can be found on the Council's website here: http://www.northamptonboroughcouncil.com/councillors/ieListDocuments.aspx?Cld=528&MId=8735

Non-Financial Performance

Data is collected across a range of locally developed indicators which are collected on a monthly, quarterly or annual basis. These form the basis of the council's performance monitoring process. A summary of the overall indicator performance against targets is shown below:

	2017/2018	2018/2019					
Performance Status	End of year	Q1 %	Q2%	Q3%	Q4		
Blue (Exceptional or over performance)	21.21%	20.00%	13.33%	13.79%	14.71%		
Green	39.39%	40.00%	46.67%	44.83%	32.35%		
Amber (Within							
agreed tolerance)	9.09%	9.09%	10.00%	10.00%	14.71%		
Rounded total	69.69%	69.69%	70.00%	70.00%	61.77%		
Red (Outside agreed							
tolerances)	30.30%	30.04%	30.00%	30.00%	38.24%		

61.77% of performance measures where data was available reached their target or performed within agreed tolerances. The figures reported for the quarter and year end unfortunately have shown an increase in the red indicators. This is largely due to the handover of the contract from Enterprise Services to Veolia which impacted on reporting while the new contractor got to grips with how we needed data reporting. Although this means the overall figures appear poor, there have been significant improvements overall in the service now being delivered to residents of Northampton. We have changed some KPIs from four monthly reporting (which didn't line up with quarterly reports in any meaningful way) to monthly. This will give the opportunity to identify areas of concern more promptly and take remedial action.

Full details of the performance outturn report can be found here: http://www.northamptonboroughcouncil.com/councillors/ieListDocuments.aspx?Cld=528&Mld=8734

THE 2018/19 ACCOUNTS

The Core Financial Statements consist of the following, which are supported by the details provided in the associated notes to the accounts:

Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement (CIES) – provides a summary of the resources which have been applied and generated during the year through the process of delivering services and managing the Council. The statement analyses total expenditure and income by major category or type of service and shows that Customers and Communities was the largest area of expenditure in 2018/19.

- The headline figure for the CIES is an overall deficit (expenditure in excess of income) of £1.71m, which includes all accounting adjustments.
- The Net Cost of Services for the year totalled £32.75m to which Other Operating Expenditure and Income
 and Financing and Investment Expenditure and Income are added. This is then offset by £33.37m of
 Council Tax funding and non-specific grants to provide the Overall Deficit on the Provision of Services for
 the year of £21.49m.



 The Other Comprehensive Income and Expenditure category includes technical items that are not reflected in the Surplus or Deficit on the Provision of Services. This category in the CIES is a £19.77m surplus.

Expenditure and Funding Analysis – produced to provide further context to the CIES, and shows the difference between the net expenditure chargeable to the Council's General Fund and earmarked reserves and the income and expenditure in the CIES. The analysis also demonstrates how the Council's resources are allocated between directorates.

For 2018/19, the net expenditure chargeable to the Council's General Fund is £32.27m. This differs from the income and expenditure shown in the CIES due to a number of technical accounting adjustments which the Council is required to make by the Code. These include capital charges such as depreciation, actuarial pension adjustments and adjustments to the Collection Fund, and are shown in the supporting note to the EFA.

Balance Sheet – setting out the assets and liabilities recognised by the Council at the balance sheet date, the bottom line is effectively the net worth of the organisation at that date. The net assets of the Council (the assets less the liabilities) are matched by the Reserves held by the Council – net assets decreased slightly over the year by £1.71m to £431.03m

The key points to note from this Balance Sheet are:

- Plant, Property and Equipment has increased by £18.70m to £719.60m.
- Heritage Assets have decreased by £8.59m to £28.22m.
- Long Term Debtors are £6.58m down at £56.08m.
- Current Assets are £15.67m less at the 31 March 2019 due to reductions in Short Term Investments, Short Term Available for Sale Financial Instruments, Cash and Cash Equivalents offset with an increase in the value of Short Term Debtors.
- Both Current and Long Term Liabilities at £455.97m remain relatively stable compared to the prior year value of £453.43m. The largest liabilities that the Authority has are Long Term Borrowing and the Pension Liability.

Movement in Reserves Statement – analyses the movements on reserves held by the Council during the financial year, split between 'usable reserves', which are those that can be applied to fund expenditure or reduce local taxation and 'unusable' reserves. The 'surplus or (deficit) on provision of services' line shows the true economic cost of providing the Council's services, more details of which are shown in the CIES. This cost is different from the amounts required to be charged to the General Fund balance for Council Tax setting purposes. The 'net increase/decrease before transfers to earmarked reserves' line shows the statutory General Fund balance before any discretionary transfers to or from earmarked reserves undertaken by the Council.

The main message from this statement in 2018/19 is that Usable Reserves have increased by £2.05m over the period to £68.39m. Within this category of reserves the General Fund reserve has decreased by £1.50m to £4.00m and the Housing Revenue Account General Reserve remained static at £5.00m. Unusable Reserves over the period to 31 March 2019 decreased by £3.76m to £362.64m in total

Cash Flow Statement – outlines the changes in the cash and cash equivalents during the year. For example, changes in debtor and creditor balances during the year. The statement shows how the Council generates and uses cash and cash equivalents by classifying cash flows as operating, investing and financing activities.

Supplementary Financial Statements – the Housing Revenue Account shows the in-year cost of providing housing services in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices. The transactions of the Council, acting as billing authority for Council Tax and NNDR are shown on the Collection Fund Statement in accordance with the code of accounting practice.



RISK MANAGEMENT

The Council takes a proactive approach to risk management. The management of risk and governance was undertaken at officer level through service risk registers, which were subsequently reported to the Risk Management Board as a corporate risk register. The registers identify key risks together with any existing or planned measures to mitigate them. This analysis is then interpreted through an assessment based on a combination of impact and likelihood of occurrence. Member involvement is through Cabinet, Audit Committee and Council approval of policies and review of risk areas.

GOVERNANCE

A number of policies and procedures are in place to govern financial management and decision making, with the constitution being the principal one as it includes financial regulations and contract procedures.

THE 2019/20 BUDGET AND MEDIUM TERM OUTLOOK

Economic Context

There continues to be uncertainty around the national and global economic outlook, caused by various factors including the UK's planned withdrawal from the European Union. Therefore the draft budget is built on prudent assumptions around inflation, interest rates, business rates growth and growth in the tax base.

Medium Term Financial Strategy

In October 2018 Cabinet approved the Medium Term Financial Strategy, which provides the framework and context for the development of the detailed budget and Medium Term Financial Plan. The Medium Term Financial Strategy included the following strategic principles:

- The Council will, within available resources, seek to maximise delivery of services and levels of performance and ensure that resources are targeted to meeting its objectives and priorities
- The Council will set a balanced budget, which is stable and sustainable and fully represents the cost of providing the levels of service and performance set out in the Corporate Plan and Service Plans
- Income streams will be maximised through the delivery of high quality, cost effective services.
- Council Tax will be increased up to the maximum allowed without requiring a referendum.
- Investment decisions will take into account both revenue and capital implications.
- Where requirements to undertake borrowing are identified, the costs and benefits of doing so will be assessed as required in line with CIPFA's Prudential Code.
- Financial implications will be underpinned by a robust risk assessment.
- Decision making will be business case lead. There will be a focus on the short, medium and long-term financial implications of decisions.
- Reserves will be utilised to fund investments that will deliver a long-term sustainable financial position.

The 2019/20 Budget

The Council's 2019/20 budget was agreed on 20 February 2019 and included the following headlines:

- An annual council tax increase of £6.56 (2.99%) per band D property and an indicative increase at the same level for planning purpose in future years;
- A general fund budget of £27.495m, excluding parish precepts.



The agreed general fund net budget for 2019/20 is summarised in the table below:

Description	2019/20 £000s
Service Base Budget	29,702
Proposed Growth	970
Proposed Savings	(1,134)
Corporate Budgets	(1,005)
Contribution from Reserves	133
Net Budget	28,665
Business Rates*	(8,883)
New Homes Bonus	(2,595)
Council Tax	(16,622)
Collection Fund Surplus	(565)
Total Funding	(28,665)
Savings to be identified	0

^{*}includes baseline shown at para 3.2.1 plus growth of £500k

The value of the proposed programme for 2019/20 is just over £52.5m. Proposed new schemes include support for the north west relief road, new office developments/town centre regeneration schemes, street light repairs and temporary accommodation for homeless people.

The table below summarises the general fund capital programme and funding for 2019/20:

Description	Budget 2019/20
	£000s
Schemes in the current capital programme	7,800
Scheme where approval has recently been given	7,667
Schemes in the current development pool awaiting formal approval	1,525
New proposals	35,525
Total general fund capital programme	52,516
Funding source:	
Self funded schemes	23,327
Borrowing	6,999
Capital receipts	5,549
ESIF and LGF funding for Vulcan Works	7,140
s106 funding for North West Relief Road and Upton Country Park	5,700
Other grants and contributions	3,801
Total Funding	52,516

The headlines for the 209/20 Housing Revenue Account budget are as follows:



- An average rent decrease of 1% per dwelling, in line with the legislation and the government's national rent policy, to take effect from 1st April 2019;
- HRA budget for 2019/20 of £51.8m expenditure.

The HRA capital programme has been developed within the context of the 30 year business plan and the latest stock condition survey information. The HRA capital programme has a direct impact on the revenue position of the HRA and is summarised below:

	Draft 2019- 20 £000s	Proposed 2019-20 £000s
	£	£
External Improvements	10,600	10,600
Internal Works	3,500	3,500
Environmental Improvements	3,000	3,000
Structural Works and Compliance	450	450
Disabled Adaptations	1,300	1,300
IT Development	400	400
New Build Programme/Major Projects	23,107	22,576
Buybacks and Spot Purchases	500	500
Total	42,857	42,326

FINANCING:		
Major Repairs	9,642	9,642
Reserve/Depreciation	9,042	3,042
Capital Receipts - RTB (excl 1-4-1)	3,134	3,134
Capital Receipts - RTB 1-4-1	7,035	7.025
Receipts	7,035	7,035
Revenue/Earmarked Reserve	9,937	9,405
Borrowing / CFR	13,110	13,110
Total Financing - HRA	42,857	42,326

Full details of the medium term financial plan and the budgets that have been set for 2019/20 can be found on the council's website here:

http://www.northamptonboroughcouncil.com/councillors/ieListDocuments.aspx?Cld=242&Mld=8719

VALUE FOR MONEY STATEMENT

Northampton Borough Council strives to achieve Value for Money (VfM) through:

- Delivering services that are fit for purpose and meeting statutory requirements;
- Applying cost effective delivery models for services, be they provided directly, in partnership or commissioned through a third party;
- Holding a clear understanding of costs and what drives them;
- Applying changes and investment to reduce costs and overheads, improving efficiency and the customer experience; and
- Delivering improved outcomes and value for money for local people, through a framework of strategic and local partnerships which cooperate effectively to meet shared goals.

Statement of Responsibilities



The Council has developed a range of integrated approaches and organisational processes which together help to drive the delivery of VfM. For example:

- An Efficiency Strategy approved as part of the Medium Term Financial Strategy
- Performance Management reporting
- Procurement rules that ensure VfM is delivered through the Councils procurement of goods and services
- A Governance Action Plan to ensure that proper and effective governance happens in practice at all times.

The Council will continue to maintain the focus on Value for Money whilst striving to achieve its key outcomes.

FURTHER INFORMATION

For information please contact:

Stuart McGregor Chief Finance Officer Northampton Borough Council Guildhall St Giles Square Northampton NN1 1DE

You have the right to inspect our accounts each year during the Public Inspection Period. We advertise the dates during which you can inspect the accounts on our website. Our accounts are audited by EY LLP. They are the auditors appointed by the Public Sector Audit Appointments (PSAA), the audit body which arranges the appointment process for External Auditors for local authorities.



This Statement of Accounts has been prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting in the United Kingdom.

The Authority's Responsibilities

The Authority is required to:

- Arrange for the proper administration of its financial affairs and to secure that one of its officers has the responsibility for the administration of those affairs. In this Authority, that officer is the Chief Finance Officer
- Manage its affairs to secure economic, efficient and effective use of resources and safeguard its assets
- Approve the Statement of Accounts

The Chief Financial Officer

In preparing this Statement of Accounts, the Chief Financial Officer has:

- Kept proper accounting records which were up to date
- Taken reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities
- Selected suitable accounting policies and then applied them consistently
- Made judgements and estimates that were reasonable and prudent
- Complied with the Code of Practice on Local Authority Accounting

complica with	The code of Fractice on Eocal Nathonly Accounting
Certificate	
	tement of Accounts gives a true and fair view of the financial position of the Authority at the of its income and expenditure for the year ended 31 st March 2018.
	Street McCreece Chief Singues Officer
	Stuart McGregor –Chief Finance Officer
	Date:
Approval by Audit (Committee
I confirm that these November 2019	audited accounts were approved by the Audit Committee at the meeting held on xxth of
	Ian Orrell CPFA – Independent Chair of Audit Committee
	Date:

Core Financial Statements



C. INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF NORTHAMPTON BOROUGH COUNCIL

Core Financial Statements



Core Financial Statements



These financial statements, and accompanying notes, have been prepared using the relevant level of rounding according to individual notes. In some instances, this has led to a variance in totals/sub-totals. Any variances of 1 unit (£'000 etc.) are caused by rounding's and are considered to be trivial for the purpose of the accounts.

D1 MOVEMENT IN RESERVES STATEMENT

The Surplus or (Deficit) on the Provision of Services line shows the true economic cost of providing the Authority's services, more details of which are shown in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement. These are different from the statutory amounts required to be charged to the General Fund Balance and the Housing Revenue Account for Council Tax setting and dwellings rent setting purposes. The Net Increase / Decrease before Transfers to Earmarked Reserves line shows the statutory General Fund Balance and Housing Revenue Account Balance before any discretionary transfers to or from earmarked reserves undertaken by the Council.

The Statement is shown on the next page.

Core Financial Statements



						B O R O U G H C O U N C I				
	eneral Fund	Earmarked GF Reserves	Housing Revenue Account	Earmarked HRA Reserves	Major Repairs Reserve	Capital Receipts Reserve	Capital Grants Unapplie	Total Usuable Reserves	_	Total Authority Reserves
	£000	£000	£000	£000	£000	£000£	£000	£000	£000	£000
Balance at 1-Apr-18	(5,505)	(25,182)	(4,999)	(11,060)	(12)	(12,506)	(3,307)	(62,567)	(326,596)	(389,165)
Movement in Reserves during 2017-18 Total comprehensive income and expenditure	(1,565)		142,421					140,855	(184,430)	(43,575)
Adjustments between accounting and funding basis under regulations (note 2)	(204)		(140,131)		(605)	(3,487)	(199)	(144,624)	144,624	0
Transfer to/from Earmarked Reserves	1,774	(1,774)	(2,290)	2,290				0	0	0
Increase/(decrease) in 201	5	(1,774)	0	2,290	(605)	(3,487)	(199)	(3,766)	(39,808)	(43,575)
Balance at 31 March 2018 carried forward	(5,500)	(26,956)	(4,999)	(8,770)	(617)	(15,993)	(3,506)	(66,341)	(366,402)	(432,743)
Movement in Reserves during 2018-19 Total comprehensive income and expenditure	— 9,622	0	11,864	0	0	0	0	24 496	(40.774)	4 740
Adjustments between accounting and funding basis under regulations (note 2)			(12,190)	0	616		(246)	21,486 (23,536)	(19,774) 23,536	1,712 0
Transfer to/from Earmarked Reserves	1,301	(1,301)	326	(326)	0	0	0	0	0	0
Increase/(decrease) in 201		(1,301)	0	(326)	616		(246)	(2,050)	3,762	1,712
Balance at 31 March 2019 carried forward	(4,000)	(28,257)	(4,999)	(9,096)	(1)	(18,287)	(3,752)	(68,391)	(362,640)	(431,031)

18

Core Financial Statements



D2 COMPREHENSIVE INCOME AND EXPENDITURE STATEMENT

This statement shows the accounting cost in the year of providing services in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices, rather than the amount to be funded from taxation. This statement does not show in detail the amount of funding from local taxes and general government grants. Authorities raise taxation to cover expenditure in accordance with regulations; this may be different from the accounting cost. The taxation position is shown in the Notes to the Core Financial Statements.

The statement is shown on the next page.

Core Financial Statements



Gross Expenditure	Gross Income	Net Expenditure		Gross Expenditure	Gross Income	Net Expenditure
2017- 18	2017-18	2017-18		2018- 19	2018-19	2018-19
£000 5,052	£000 (3,003)	£000 2,049	Regeneration, Enterprise & Planning	£000 5,165	£000 (2,493)	£000 2,672
255,858	(117,984)	137,874	Housing	61,104	(58,312)	2,792
3,818	(1,249)	2,569	Borough Secretary	3,525	(573)	2,951
34,486	(16,334)	18,152	Customers & Communities	33,879	(10,830)	23,049
8,183	(1,774)	6,409	Central Services Budgets	6,985	(1,598)	5,388
67,466	(68,079)	(613)	Corporate Budgets	61,815	(65,915)	(4,100)
374,863	(208,423)	166,440	Cost of Services	172,473	(139,721)	32,752
2,166	(1,508)	658	Other Operating Expenditure	24,903	(11,861)	13,042
14,691	(6,655)	8,036	Financing and Investment Expenditure and Income	32,826	(23,763)	9,063
0	(34,279)	(34,279)	Taxation and Non Specific Grants	45,622	(78,993)	(33,371)
391,720	(250,865)	140,855	Surplus(-) or Deficit on Provision of Services	275,824	(254,338)	21,486
		(178,466)	(Surplus) or Deficit on Revaluation of Non Current Assets			(26,041)
		(5,964)	Actuarial (gains) / losses on pension assets / liabilities			6,267
		(184,430)	Other Comprehensive Income and Expenditure			(19,774)
		(43,575)	Total Comprehensive Income(-) and Expenditure			1,712

Core Financial Statements



D3 BALANCE SHEET

The Balance Sheet shows the value as at the Balance Sheet date of the assets and liabilities recognised by the Authority. The net assets of the Authority (assets less liabilities) are matched by the reserves held by the Authority. Reserves are reported in two categories. The first category of reserves are usable reserves, i.e. those reserves that the Authority may use to provide services, subject to the need to maintain a prudent level of reserves and any statutory limitations on their use (for example the Capital Receipts Reserve that may only be used to fund capital expenditure or repay debt). The second category of reserves is those that the Authority is not able to use to provide services. This category of reserves includes reserves that hold unrealised gains and losses (for example the Revaluation Reserve), where amounts would only become available to provide services if the assets are sold; and reserves that hold timing differences shown in the Movement in Reserves Statement line 'Adjustments between accounting basis and funding basis under regulations'.

31 March 2018	Balance Sheet		31 March 2019
£000		Note	£000
700,902	Property, Plant and Equipment	14	719,603
36,806	Heritage Assets	15	28,220
13,830	Investment Property	18	13,794
551	Intangible Assets		388
0	Long Term Investments		0
49,500	Long Term Debtors	16	56,080
801,589	Long Term Assets		818,085
10,021	Short Term Investments		5,025
34,021	Short Term Available for Sale Financial Instruments		23,119
0	Assets held for Sale	22	0
48	Inventories		23
23,193	Short Term Debtors	20	29,597
17,300	Cash and Cash Equivalents	21	11,148
84,583	Current Assets		68,912
(10,546)	Short Term Borrowing	17	(5,506)
(39,578)	Short Term Creditors	23	(43,901)
(5,912)	Provisions	24	(6,170)
(56,036)	Current Liabilities		(55,577)
(12,734)	Long Term Creditors	35	(16,599)
(11)	Provisions	24	(60)
(247,263)	Long Term Borrowing	17	(241,874)
(137,385)	Other Long Term Liabilities	25	(141,857)
(397,393)	Long Term Liabilities		(400,390)
432,743	Net Liabilities		431,030
66,341	Usuable Reserves	26	68,392
366,402	Unusuable Reserves	27	362,640
432,743	Total Reserves		431,032

Core Financial Statements



D4 CASH FLOW STATEMENT

The Cash Flow Statement shows the changes in cash and cash equivalents of the Authority during the reporting period. The statement shows how the Authority generates and uses cash and cash equivalents by classifying cash flows as operating, investing and financing activities. The amount of net cash flows arising from operating activities is a key indicator of the extent to which the operations of the Authority are funded by way of taxation and grant income or from the recipients of services provided by the Authority. Investing activities represent the extent to which cash outflows have been made for resources, which are intended to contribute to the Authority's future service delivery. Cash flows arising from financing activities are useful in predicting claims on future cash flows by providers of capital (i.e. borrowing) to the Authority.

2017/18 £000s	Cashflow Statement	2018/19 £000s
(140,855)	Net Surplus or (deficit) on the provision of services (Notes D2/D5a)	(21,486)
182,367	Adjustment to surplus or deficit on the provision of services for noncash movements (Note 32)	20,768
(3,081)	Adjustment for items included in the net surplus or deficit on the provision of services that are investing and financing activities (Notes 32)	0
38,431	Net Cashflows from Operating Activities	(718)
(31,192)	Net Cashflows from Investing Activities (Note 34)	4,996
(3,027)	Net Cashflows from Financing Activities (Note 35)	(10,429)
4,212	Net increase or decrease in cash and cash equivalents	(6,151)
13,088	Cash and Cash Equivalents at the Beginning of the Reporting Period (Note 10)	17,300
17,300	Cash and Cash Equivalents at the End of the Reporting Period	11,149

Core Financial Statements



D5a. EXPENDITURE AND FUNDING ANALYSIS (EFA)

The Expenditure and Funding Analysis demonstrates how the funding available to the Council for the year 2018/19 (i.e. government grants, rents, Council Tax and Business Rates) has been used to provide services in comparison with those resources consumed or earned under generally accepted accounting practice (GAAP). The Expenditure and Funding analysis also shows how this expenditure is allocated for decision-making purposes between the Council's directorates. Income and expenditure accounted for under GAAP is presented more fully in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement.

Net expenditur e chargeable to the General Fund and Earmarked Reserves	Adjustment s between Funding and Accounting Basis	2017-18 Net Expenditur e in the CIES		Net expenditur e chargeable to the General Fund and Earmarked Reserves	Adjustment s between Funding and Accounting Basis	2018-19 Net Expenditur e in the CIES
£000	£000	£000		£000	£000	£000
1,477	572	2,049	Regeneration, Enterprise & Planning	3,091	(419)	2,672
(10,769)	148,642	137,873	Housing	2,717	75	2,792
2,085	485	2,569	Borough Secretary	3,239	(288)	2,951
10,892	7,260	18,152	Customers & Communities	13,417	9,632	23,049
5,993	416	6,409	Central Services Budgets	5,488	(100)	5,388
(692)	80	(613)	Corporate Budgets	8,521	(12,621)	(4,100)
8,986	157,454	166,440	Net Cost of Services	36,472	(3,721)	32,752
(8,464)	(17,121)	(25,585)	Other Income and Expenditure	(4,200)	(7,066)	(11,266)
522	140,333	140,855	(Surplus) or Deficit on Provision of Services	32,273	(10,787)	21,486
(46,747)			Opening General Fund Balance at 31 March	(46,225)		
522			Plus: Surplus on General Fund Balance In Year	32,273		
(46,225)			Closing General Fund Balance at 31 March	(13,952)		

Core Financial Statements



Notes to Expenditure and Funding Analysis

Adjustments from the General Fund to arrive at the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement Amounts	Adjustments for Capital Purposes	Net Change for the Pensions Adjustments	Other Adjustments	Total Adjustments
	£000	£000	£000	£000
Regeneration, Enterprise & Planning	(75)	341	(685)	(419)
Housing	(1,515)	322	1,268	75
Borough Secretary	9	330	(627)	(288)
Customers & Communities	9,324	993	(686)	9,632
Central Services Budgets	0	0	(100)	(100)
Corporate Budgets	63	(12,324)	(360)	(12,621)
Net Cost of Services	7,806	(10,338)	(1,189)	(3,721)
Other Income and Expenditure	0	0	(7,066)	(7,066)
Difference between General Fund surplus/deficit and CIES surplus/deficit on provision of services	7,806	(10,337)	(8,256)	(10,787)

Adjustments between funding and accounting basis 2017-18

Adjustments from the General Fund to arrive at the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement Amounts	Adjustments for Capital Purposes	Net Change for the Pensions Adjustments	Other Adjustments	Total Adjustments
D 5	£000	000£	£000	£000
Regeneration, Enterprise & Planning	(54)	626	0	572
Housing	148,224	418	0	148,642
Borough Secretary	8	477	0	485
Customers & Communities	5,563	1,697	0	7,260
Central Services Budgets	416	0	0	416
Corporate Budgets	80	0	0	80
Net Cost of Services	154,237	3,218	0	157,455
Other Income and Expenditure	(13,105)	(2,560)	(1,454)	(17,121)
Difference between General Fund surplus/deficit and CIES surplus/deficit on provision of services	141,132	658	(1,454)	140,333

Adjustments for Capital purposes

In the service lines this column records adjustments in respect of depreciation, impairment, movements in fair value of investment properties, revenue expenditure funded from capital under statute (REFCUS) and revaluation gains/losses

- For Other Operating expenditure adjusts for capital disposals with a transfer of income on disposal of assets and the amounts written off for those assets.
- For Financing and investment income and expenditure the statutory charges for capital financing i.e. Minimum Revenue Provision and other revenue contributions are deducted

Core Financial Statements



from other income and expenditure, as these are not chargeable under generally accepted accounting practices.

For Taxation and non-specific grant income and expenditure – capital grants are adjusted for
income not chargeable under generally accepted accounting practices. Revenue grants are
adjusted from those receivable in the year to those receivable without conditions or for
which conditions were satisfied throughout the year. The Taxation and Non-specific Grant
Income and Expenditure line is credited with capital grants receivable in the year without
conditions or for which conditions were satisfied in the year.

Net Change for Pensions Adjustments

Net change for the removal of pension contributions and the addition of IAS19 *Employee Benefits* pension related expenditure and income

- For services, this represents the removal of the employer pension contributions made by the authority as allowed by statute and the replacement with current service costs and past service costs.
- For *Financing and investment income and expenditure*, the net interest on the defined benefit liability is charged to the CIES.

Other Adjustments

Other difference between amounts debited/credited to the CIES and amounts payable/receivable to be recognised under statute.

- For services, this comprises the accrual made in respect of accumulated absences.
- The charge under *Taxation and non-specific grant income and expenditure* represents the difference between what is chargeable under statutory regulations for Council Tax and NNDR that was projected to be received at the start of the year and the income recognised under generally accepted accounting practices in the Code. This is a timing issue, as any difference will be brought forward in future surpluses or deficits on the Collection Fund.

Core Financial Statements



Expenditure and Income Analysed by Nature

The Authority's expenditure and income is analysed as follows:

2017/18		2018/19
£000	Expenditure/Income	£000
	Expenditure	
14,832	Employee Benefits expenses	13,645
202,945	Other Services expenses	185,304
(1,900)	(Gains)/Loss on the disposal of non current asset	(1,487)
1,519	Support Services Recharges	7,663
68,095	Depreciation, Amortisation, Impairment	77,935
8,036	Interest Payments	7,890
1,058	Precepts and Levies	1,111
1,072	Payments to Housing Capital Receipts Pool	(16,237)
96,063	(Gain)/Loss on revaluations	0
391,720	Total Expenditure	275,824
	Income	
(215,110)	Fees, charges and other service income	(96,931)
(1,476)	Interest and investment income	7,890
(36,886)	Income from council tax and NNDR	(100,522)
2,607	Government grants and contributions	(64,775)
(250,865)	Total Income	(254,338)



1a. MATERIAL ITEMS OF INCOME AND EXPENSE

For the 2018/19 financial year 2018/19 NBC has 3 material items disclosed in the accounts.

- A contract to carry out the councils Environmental Services (Waste Collection, Street Cleaning, Parks etc). The contract costs in relation to this item in 2018/19 was £10m (2017/18 £7.6m).
- A contract with LGSS to cover the majority of the councils back office functions (H.R., Finance, ICT and HR etc). The contract costs in relation to this item in 2018/19 was £5m (2017/18 £6.8m)
- The following expenditure on Housing Benefit have also been made:
 - -Rent Allowance of £34.9m (2017/18 £35.7m)
 - -Rent Rebates £28.3m (2017/18 £29.95m)

1b. OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME AND EXPENDITURE

2017/18 £000s	Other Comprehensive Income & Expenditure	2018/19 £000s
	Revaluation Reserve	
(5,392)	General Fund Revaluation Gains	(13,790)
3,208	General Fund Revaluation Losses	553
160	General Fund Impairment	1,377
(209,046)	HRA Revaluation Gains	(17,031)
32,512	HRA Revaluation Losses	2,850
92	HRA Impairment	0
(178,466)	Total	(26,041)
(5,964)	Actuarial Gains & Losses to the Pensions Reserve	6,267
(184,430)	Other Comprehensive Expenditure and Income	(19,774)

1c. OTHER OPERATING EXPENDITURE

2017/18 £000s	Other Operating Expenditure	2018/19 £000s
1,058	Parish council precepts	1,111
1,072	Payments to the Government Housing Capital Receipts Pool	1,072
428	Trading	8,254
(1,900)	Gains/Losses on the disposal of non-current assets	2,604
658	Total	13,042

Notes to the Core Financial Statements 2018/2019



1e



1d. FINANCING AND INVESTMENT INCOME AND EXPENDITURE

2017/18 £000s	Financing And Investment Income And Expenditure	2018/19 £000s
8,008	Interest payable and similar charges	7,890
3,530	Pensions interest cost and expected return on pension assets	3,473
(1,476)	Interest receivable and similar charges	(1,606)
	-	(86)
(2,026)	Income and expenditure in relation to investment properties and changes in their fair value	(607)
8,036	Total	9,063

TAXATION AND NON-SPECIFIC GRANT INCOME

2017/18 £000s	Taxation And Non Specific Grant Income	2018/19 £000s
15,326	Council tax income	(16,237)
(36,878)	Retained Rates	(39,828)
(1,122)	Capital grants and contributions	(1,487)
(1,817)	Revenue Support Grant	(886)
	Non-ring fenced government	(3,082)
(4,345)	grants	(3,002)
(1,836)	Section 31 grants	(2,073)
(3,586)	Other NNDR related transactions	(2,026)
29,120	Tariff Payment	30,079
0	Donated Assets	(14)
1,511	Levy Payment	2,184
(34,279)	Total	(33,371)



2 ADJUSTMENTS BETWEEN ACCOUNTING BASIS AND FUNDING BASIS UNDER REGULATION

This note details the adjustments that are made to the total comprehensive income and expenditure recognised by the Authority in the year in accordance with proper accounting practice to the resources that are specified by statutory provisions as being available to the Authority to meet future capital and revenue expenditure.

2018/19	ტ 0 6 General Fund Balance <i>ო</i>	B Housing Revenue O Account	Earmarked Reserves	# Major Repairs O Reserve	Capital receipts Reserve	က္က Capital Grants စ္က Unapplied	ტ O Total Usable Reserves <i>ო</i>	B Movement in O Unusable Reserves
Adjustments primarily involving the Capital Adjustment Account:								
Reversal of items debited or credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement: Charges for depreciation and impairment of non-current assets	(18,451)	(5,495)	0	(12,998)	0	0	(36,944)	36,944
Impairment - Long Term Debtor	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Revaluation gains on PPE	950	9,350	0	0	0	0	10,300	(10,300)
Revaluation losses on Property Plant and equipment Movements in the market value of Investment properties	(1,273) (40)	(10,644) 5	0	0	0	0	(11,917) (35)	11,917 35
Amortisation of Intangible assets	(92)	0	0	0	0	0	(92)	92
Capital Grants & contributions applied (if any)	3,162	0	0	0	0	0	3,162	(3,162)
Income in relation to donated assets if any	14	0	0	0	0	0	14	(14)
Revenue expenditure funded from capital under statute Amounts of non-current assets written off on	(1,439)	0	0	0	0	0	(1,439)	1,439
disposal or sale as part of the gain/loss on disposal to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure statement Insertion of items not debited or credited to the Comprehensive Income and	(107)	(7,871)	0	0	0	0	(7,978)	7,978
Expenditure Statement Statutory provision for the financing of capital investment	1,375	0	0	0	0	0	1,375	(1,375)
Capital expenditure charged against the General Fund and HRA balances	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Balance of MRA	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total Adjustments primarily involving the Capital Adjustment Account	(15,901)	(14,655)	0	(12,998)	0	0	(43,554)	43,554



2018/19	General Fund Balance	Housing Revenue Account	Earmarked ORServes	က္က Major Repairs ၄၀ Reserve	က္က Capital receipts တွ Reserve	Capital Grants Ounapplied	ຕ Total Usable o Reserves	Movement in O Unusable M Reserves
Adjustments primarily involving the Capital Grants Unapplied Account:								
Capital grants and contributions unapplied credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement	0	0	0	0	0	19	19	(19)
Application of grants to capital financing transferred to the Capital Adjustment Account	0	0	0	0	0	(265)	(265)	265
Total Adjustments primarily involving the Capital Grants Unapplied Account	0	0	0	0	0	(246)	(246)	246
Adjustments primarily involving the Capital Receipts Reserve: Transfer of cash sale proceeds credited as part of the gain/loss on disposal to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement Use of the Capital Receipts Reserve to finance new capital expenditure Contribution from the Capital Receipts Reserve towards administrative costs of non-current asset disposals Contribution from the Capital Receipts Reserve to finance payments to Government Capital Receipts pool Transfer from Deferred Capital receipts Reserve upon receipt of cash Total Adjustments primarily involving the Capital Receipts Reserve	5,373 0 0 (1,072) (19) 4,282	2,466 0 0 2,466	0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0	(2,294)	0 0 0 0	3,079 2,466 0 (1,072) (19) 4,454	(3,079) (2,466) 0 1,072 19 (4,454)
Adjustment primarily involving the Major Repairs Reserve: Reversal of major Repairs Allowance credited to the HRA Use of the Major Repairs Reserve to finance new capital expenditure	0	0	0	0 13,614	0	0	0 13,614	0 (13,614)
Total Adjustment primarily involving the Major Repairs Reserve	0	0	0	13,614	0	0	13,614	(13,614)



2018/19	General Fund Balance	Housing Revenue Account	Earmarked Reserves	Major Repairs Reserve	Capital receipts Reserve	Capital Grants Unapplied	Total Usable Reserves	Movement in Unusable Reserves
	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s
Adjustments primarily involving the Deferred Capital Receipts Reserve: Adjustments primarily involving the Pensions Reserve:		0						
Reversal of items relating to retirement benefits debited or credited to the Comprehensive Income and expenditure Statement	6,619	1	0	0	0	0	6,620	(6,620)
Employer's pensions contributions and direct payments to pensioners payable in the year	(4,823)	(2)	0	0	0	0	(4,825)	4,825
Total Adjustments primarily involving the Pensions Reserve	1,796	(1)	0	0	0	0	1,795	(1,795)
Adjustments primarily involving the Collection Fund Adjustment Account:								
Amount by which council tax income and non-domestic rating income credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement is different from council tax income calculated for the year in accordance with statutory requirements	373	0	0	0	0	0	373	(373)
Adjustment primarily involving Unequal Pay Back Pay Adjustment Account Amount by which amounts charged for Equal Pay claims to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from the cost of settlement chargeable in the year in accordance with statutory requirements	27	0	0	0	0	0	27	(27)
Total Adjustments	(9,423)	(12,190)	0	616	(2,294)	(246)	(23,536)	23,536



								BOROUGH COUNCIL
2017/18	General Fund Balance	Housing Revenue Account	Earmarked Reserves	Major Repairs Reserve	Capital receipts Reserve	Capital Grants Unapplied	Total Usable Reserves	Movement in Unusable Reserves
	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s
Adjustments primarily involving the Capital Adjustment Account:								
Reversal of items debited or credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement:								
Charges for depreciation and impairment of non-current assets	-3,364	-51,826	0	-12,604	0	0	-67,894	67,894
Impairment - Long Term Debtor	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Revaluation gains on PPE	4,973	58,485	0	0	0	0	63,458	-63,458
Revaluation losses on Property Plant and equipment	-7,790	-153,791	0	0	0	0	-161,582	161,582
Movements in the market value of Investment properties	1,853	8	0	0	0	0	1,860	-1,860
Amortisation of Intangible assets	-349	0	0	0	0	0	-349	349
Capital Grants & contributions applied (if any)	2,516	0	0	0	0	0	2,516	-2,516
Income in relation to donated assets if any	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Revenue expenditure funded from capital under statute	-1,519	0	0	0	0	0	-1,519	1,519
Amounts of non-current assets written off on disposal or sale as part of the gain/loss on disposal to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure statement	-1,163	-8,553	0	0	0	0	-9,716	9,716
Insertion of items not debited or credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement								
Statutory provision for the financing of capital investment	1,333	0	0	0	0	0	1,333	-1,333
Capital expenditure charged against the General Fund and HRA balances	824	6,791	0	0	0	0	7,615	-7,615
Balance of MRA	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total Adjustments primarily involving the Capital Adjustment Account	-2,787	-148,886	0	-12,604	0	0	-164,278	164,278



								BOROUGH COUNCIL
2017/18	ന്ന 9 General Fund Balance <i>o</i>	ස G O Account	m 00 80 80 80 80 80	ന്ന 9 0 0 0 0 0	ന്ന o o o o o	ന്ന o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o o	ස 6 7 8 8 8 8	ന്ന് O O Reserves
Adjustments primarily involving the								
Capital Grants Unapplied Account: Capital grants and contributions unapplied credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement	0	0	0	0	0	-211	-211	211
Application of grants to capital financing transferred to the Capital Adjustment Account	0	0	0	0	0	13	13	-13
Total Adjustments primarily involving the Capital Grants Unapplied Account	0	0	0	0	0	-198	-198	198
Adjustments primarily involving the Capital Receipts Reserve:								
Transfer of cash sale proceeds credited as part of the gain/loss on disposal to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement	2,898	8,898	0	0	-11,796	0	0	0
Use of the Capital Receipts Reserve to finance new capital expenditure	0	0	0	0	7,066	0	7,066	-7,066
Contribution from the Capital Receipts Reserve towards administrative costs of non-current asset disposals	-38	-142	0	0	179	0	0	0
Contribution from the Capital Receipts Reserve to finance payments to Government Capital Receipts pool	-1,072	0	0	0	1,072	0	0	0
Transfer from Deferred Capital receipts Reserve upon receipt of cash	0	0	0	0	-9	0	-9	9
Total Adjustments primarily involving the Capital Receipts Reserve	1,787	8,756	0	0	-3,487	0	7,056	-7,056
Adjustment primarily involving the Major Repairs Reserve:								
Reversal of major Repairs Allowance credited to the HRA	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Use of the Major Repairs Reserve to finance new capital expenditure	0	0	0	12,000	0	0	12,000	-12,000
Total Adjustment primarily involving the Major Repairs Reserve	0	0	0	12,000	0	0	12,000	-12,000



2017/18 201								BOROUGH COUP				
Adjustments primarily involving the Deferred Capital Receipts Reserve: Transfer of deferred sale proceed credited as part of the gain/loss on disposal to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement Adjustment Adjustment Adjustment Adjustment Account: Amount by which finance costs charged to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from finance costs charged to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from finance costs chargeable in the year in accordance with statutory requirements Adjustments primarily involving the Pensions Reserve: Reversal of items relating to retirement benefits debited or credited to the Comprehensive Income and expenditure Statement Employer's pensions contributions and direct payments to pensioners payable in the year Total Adjustments primarily involving the Pensions Reserve Adjustments primarily involving the Collection Fund Adjustment Account: Amount by which council tax income and non-domestic rating income credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement is different from council tax income calculated for the year in accordance with statutory requirements Adjustment primarily involving Unequal Pay Back Pay Adjustment Account Amount by which amounts charged for Equal Pay claims to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from the cost of settlement are different f	2017/18	_	_			_						
Transfer of deferred sale proceed credited as part of the gain/loss on disposal to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement Account: Adjustments primarily involving the Financial Instruments Adjustment Account: Amount by which finance costs charged to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from finance costs chargeable in the year in accordance with statutory requirements Adjustments primarily involving the Pensions Reserve: Employer's pensions contributions and direct payments to pensioners payable in the year Total Adjustments primarily involving the Pensions Reserve: Total Adjustments primarily involving the Pensions Reserve: Adjustments primarily involving the Pensioners payable in the year Total Adjustments primarily involving the Pensioners payable in the year Adjustments primarily involving the Pensioners payable in the year Total Adjustments primarily involving the Pensioners payable in the year in accordance with statutory requirements Amount by which council tax income and non-domestic rating income credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement is different from council tax income and Expenditure Statement are different from council tax income credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from the cost of settlement are different from the cost of se												
Financial Instruments Adjustment Account: Amount by which finance costs charged to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from finance costs chargeable in the year in accordance with statutory requirements Adjustments primarily involving the Pensions Reserve: Reversal of items relating to retirement benefits debtied or credited to the Comprehensive Income and expenditure Statement Employer's pensions contributions and direct payments to pensioners payable in the year of y	Transfer of deferred sale proceed credited as part of the gain/loss on disposal to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0			
the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from finance costs chargeable in the year in accordance with statutory requirements Adjustments primarily involving the Pensions Reserve: Reversal of items relating to retirement benefits debited or credited to the Comprehensive Income and expenditure Statement Employer's pensions contributions and direct payments to pensioners payable in the year Total Adjustments primarily involving the Pensions Reserve Adjustments primarily involving the Pensions Reserve Total Adjustments primarily involving the Pensions Reserve Adjustments primarily involving the Collection Fund Adjustment Account: Amount by which council tax income and non-domestic rating income credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement is different from council tax income calculated for the year in accordance with statutory requirements 1,464 Adjustment primarily involving Unequal Pay Back Pay Adjustment Account Amount by which amounts Account Amount by which amounts charged for Equal Pay claims to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from the cost of settlement chargeable in the year in accordance with statutory requirements 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	Financial Instruments Adjustment											
Pensions Reserve: Reversal of items relating to retirement benefits debited or credited to the Comprehensive Income and expenditure Statement Employer's pensions contributions and direct payments to pensioners payable in the year Total Adjustments primarily involving the Pensions Reserve Adjustments primarily involving the Collection Fund Adjustment Account: Amount by which council tax income and non-domestic rating income credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement is different from council tax income calculated for the year in accordance with statutory requirements Adjustment primarily involving Unequal Pay Back Pay Adjustment Account Amount by which amounts charged for Equal Pay claims to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from the cost of settlement chargeable in the year in accordance with statutory requirements 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from finance costs chargeable in the year in accordance with	-10	0	0	0	0	0	-10	10			
Reversal of items relating to retirement benefits debited or credited to the Comprehensive Income and expenditure Statement Employer's pensions contributions and direct payments to pensioners payable in the year Total Adjustments primarily involving the Pensions Reserve Adjustments primarily involving the Collection Fund Adjustment Account: Amount by which council tax income and non-domestic rating income credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement is different from council tax income calculated for the year in accordance with statutory requirements Adjustment primarily involving Unequal Pay Back Pay Adjustment Account Amount by which amounts charged for Equal Pay claims to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from the cost of settlement chargeable in the year in accordance with statutory requirements 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	Adjustments primarily involving the Pensions Reserve:											
direct payments to pensioners payable in the year Total Adjustments primarily involving the Pensions Reserve Adjustments primarily involving the Collection Fund Adjustment Account: Amount by which council tax income and non-domestic rating income credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement is different from council tax income calculated for the year in accordance with statutory requirements Adjustment primarily involving Unequal Pay Back Pay Adjustment Account Amount by which amounts charged for Equal Pay claims to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from the cost of settlement chargeable in the year in accordance with statutory requirements O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O O	Reversal of items relating to retirement benefits debited or credited to the Comprehensive Income and expenditure	-6,747	-4	0	0	0	0	-6,750	6,750			
Adjustments primarily involving the Collection Fund Adjustment Account: Amount by which council tax income and non-domestic rating income credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement is different from council tax income calculated for the year in accordance with statutory requirements Adjustment primarily involving Unequal Pay Back Pay Adjustment Account Amount by which amounts charged for Equal Pay claims to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from the cost of settlement chargeable in the year in accordance with statutory requirements O O O O O O O O O O O O	direct payments to pensioners payable in	6,090	3	0	0	0	0	6,093	-6,093			
Collection Fund Adjustment Account: Amount by which council tax income and non-domestic rating income credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement is different from council tax income calculated for the year in accordance with statutory requirements 1,464 Adjustment primarily involving Unequal Pay Back Pay Adjustment Account Amount by which amounts charged for Equal Pay claims to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from the cost of settlement chargeable in the year in accordance with statutory requirements 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0		-657	1	0	0	0	0	-657	657			
non-domestic rating income credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement is different from council tax income calculated for the year in accordance with statutory requirements												
Pay Back Pay Adjustment Account Amount by which amounts charged for Equal Pay claims to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from the cost of settlement chargeable in the year in accordance with statutory requirements 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	non-domestic rating income credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement is different from council tax income calculated for the year in	1,464	0	0	0	0	0	1,464	-1,464			
Equal Pay claims to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from the cost of settlement chargeable in the year in accordance with statutory requirements 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0												
Total Adjustments 202 140,131 0 -604 3,487 -197 144,623 144,623	Equal Pay claims to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement are different from the cost of settlement chargeable in the year in accordance with	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0			
	Total Adjustments	- 202	- 14 <u>0,131</u>	0	-604	- 3,487	-197	- 144,623	144,623			



3. TRANSFERS TO / FROM EARMARKED RESERVES

This note sets out the amounts set aside from the General Fund and HRA balances in earmarked reserves to provide financing for future expenditure plans and the amounts posted back from earmarked reserves to meet General Fund and HRA expenditure in 2018/19.

	Openin g Balanc e Apr 2017	Realginme nt of Reserves Oct 2017	Additio ns to Reserve s 2017/18	Use of Reserv es 2017/18	Openin g Balanc e Apr 2018	Additio ns to Reserve s 2018/19	Use of Reserv es 2018/19	Closin g Balanc e March 2019
	£000	£000	£000	£000	£000	£000	£000	£000
General Fund	'							
Customers and Communities Reserves	1,349	0	0	(667)	682	257	(426)	513
Regeneration, Enterprise and Planning Res	722	(64)	171	(286)	543	120	(66)	597
Housing Reserves	610	0	73	(83)	600	69	(163)	507
Total Service Related Reserves	2,681	(64)	244	(1,036)	1,825	446	(655)	1,617
MTFP Cashflow	5,762	(3,307)	3,065	(770)	4,750	4,304	(6,500)	2,554
Delivering the Efficiency Plan	7,101	(5,101)	0	0	2,000	258	(475)	1,783
Strategic Investment Reserve	2,851	(1,528)	0	(1,323)	0	0	0	0
Environmental Services Capital Financing	0	10,000	0	0	10,000	0	(1,000)	9,000
Other Corporate Reserves	1,371	0	422	(383)	1,410	5,157	(390)	6,177
Total Corporate Reserves	17,085	64	3,487	(2,476)	18,160	9,719	(8,365)	19,51 4
Insurance Reserve	1,027	0	152	0	1,179	0	(302)	877
Rates Retention Deficit Funding	1,963	0	1,448	0	3,411	760	0	4,171
Other Technical Reserves	247	0		0	247	0	(247)	0
Total Technical Reserves	3,237	0	1,600	0	4,837	760	(549)	5,048
Section 106 Contributions	2,183	0	0	(46)	2,137	0	(57)	2,080
Total General Fund	25,186	0	5,331	(3,558)	26,956	10,925	(9,626)	28,25 9
HRA								0
HRA Reserves	8,295	961	0	(2,289)	6,967	328	0	7,295
HRA Supporting People Reserve	558	(558)	0	0	0	0	0	0
HRA Reform Reserve	8	(8)	0	0	0	0	0	0
HRA Leaseholder Reserve	500	0	0	0	500	0	0	500
HRA Service Improvement Reserve	1,395	(395)	0	0	1,000	0	0	1,000
HRA Insurance Reserve	300	0	0	0	300	0	0	300
Total HRA	11,056	0	0	(2,289)	8,770	328	0	9,098
Total Earmarked Reserves	36,242	0	5,331	(5,847)	35,726	11,253	(9,626)	37,35 7



General Revenue Grants (Ring-fenced)

The reserve contains grants which have been received but not spent but which are ring-fenced for a specific purpose in future years.

S106 Contributions

These are developer contributions towards future maintenance and infrastructure costs relating to future growth development across Northampton.

Service Related Reserves

These allow the Council to commit funding to individual projects which may be spread across more than one year.

Strategic Investment Reserve

The Council has set aside funding to support future Invest to Save initiatives and meet strategic priorities. This reserve has strict criteria before monies can be drawn down. The criteria are set out in the Medium Term Financial Plan 2016-21.

Delivering the Efficiency Plan

To fund the one-off revenue costs of initiatives leading to ongoing efficiency savings.

MTFP Cashflow Reserve

To cover any delays in achieving planned savings, or shortfalls, in income generation.

Insurance Reserve

This reserve assists the Council in managing its liabilities surrounding future Insurance Claims.

Other Technical Reserves

These reserves are set aside to assist the Council with managing cash flow accounting and new policy, legislative and technical changes across local government. Rates retention deficit funding is set aside to manage the current NNDR Collection Fund deficit.

HRA Earmarked Reserves

These reserves contain amounts specifically set aside to finance HRA projects. The money in these reserves must be used on the Housing Revenue Account.



4. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

a) Movement

Movements in 2017/18	Council Dwellings	Housing Land and Buildings	Other Land and Buildings	Vehicles, Plant, Furniture & Equipment	Infrastructure Assets	Community Assets	Surplus Assets	Assets Under Construction	Total Property, Plant and Equipment
	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s
Cost or Valuation									
At 1st April 2017	582,235	20,566	80,895	2,067	2,530	14,471	1,549	9,353	713,666
Additions	17,966	147	170	464	47	58	0	8,849	27,701
Donations	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Revaluation increases / (decreases) recognised in the Revaluation Reserve	166,862	(3,294)	1,261	0	0	0	429	0	165,258
Revaluation increases / (decreases) recognised in the Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services	(98,790)	(703)	(3,529)	0	0	0	42	0	(102,980)
Derecognition – disposals	(6,811)	(186)	0	0	0	0	0	0	(6,997)
Derecognition – other	(1,372)	0	0	0	0	0	(330)	0	(1,702)
Assets reclassified (to) / from Held for sale	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Assets reclassified (to) / from Held for sale	0	200	(600)	0	0	0	0	0	(400)
Other movements in cost or valuation	(2,735)	(113)	2,308	64	8	1	145	(277)	(599)
At 31 March 2018	657,355	16,617	80,505	2,595	2,585	14,530	1,835	17,925	793,947
Accumulated Depreciation and Impairment									
At 1 April 2017	(35,640)	(501)	(6,221)	(707)	(566)	(411)	(40)	0	(44,086)
Depreciation Charge	(12,184)	(384)	(1,843)	(602)	(74)	(158)	(29)	0	(15,274)
Depreciation written out to the revaluation reserve	12,530	10		1	`	, ,	, ,		
Depreciation written out to the		10	914	0	0	0	6	0	13,460
Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services	3,777	352	914 709	0	0	0	6	0	
Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of	3,777								13,460
Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Revaluation		352	709	0	0	0	16	0	13,460 4,854
Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Revaluation Reserve Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Surplus/Deficit	0	352 (56)	709 (158)	0	0	0	16 (38)	0	13,460 4,854 (252)
Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Revaluation Reserve Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services Derecognition – Disposals Derecognition – other	0 (51,209)	352 (56) (155)	709 (158) (707)	0 0	0 0	0 0	16 (38) (462)	0 0	13,460 4,854 (252) (52,533)
Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Revaluation Reserve Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services Derecognition – Disposals	0 (51,209) 95	352 (56) (155) 6	709 (158) (707)	0 0 0	0 0	0 0 0	16 (38) (462)	0 0 0	13,460 4,854 (252) (52,533) 101
Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Revaluation Reserve Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services Derecognition – Disposals Derecognition – other	0 (51,209) 95 27	352 (56) (155) 6 0	709 (158) (707) 0	0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0	16 (38) (462) 0 18	0 0 0 0	13,460 4,854 (252) (52,533) 101 45
Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Revaluation Reserve Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services Derecognition – Disposals Derecognition – other Other Movements	0 (51,209) 95 27 39	352 (56) (155) 6 0	709 (158) (707) 0 0 599	0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 (1)	0 0 0 0	(38) (462) 0 18 (4)	0 0 0 0	13,460 4,854 (252) (52,533) 101 45 640
Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Revaluation Reserve Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services Derecognition – Disposals Derecognition – other Other Movements At 31 March 2018	0 (51,209) 95 27 39	352 (56) (155) 6 0	709 (158) (707) 0 0 599	0 0 0 0	0 0 0 0 (1)	0 0 0 0	(38) (462) 0 18 (4)	0 0 0 0	13,460 4,854 (252) (52,533) 101 45 640



Movements in 2018/19	Council Dwellings	Housing Land and Buildings	Other Land and Buildings	Vehicles, Plant, Furniture & Equipment	Infra- structure Assets	Community Assets	Surplus Assets	Assets Under Construct -ion	Total Property, Plant and Equipment
	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s
Cost or Valuation	657,354	16,617	80,505	2,595	2,585	14,530	1,835	17,925	
At 1st April 2018		,							793,947
Additions	18,541	236	811	8,518	0	80	0	8,072	36,258
Donations	5,979	(267)	5,410	0	0	0	11	0	11,133
Revaluation increases / (decreases) recognised in the Revaluation Reserve Revaluation increases / (decreases) recognised in the Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services	(5,974) (6,782)	(117)	(1,103) (47)	0	0	0	586 (144)	0	(6,608) (7,053)
		, ,							
Derecognition – disposals	(785)	(229)	(96)	0	0	0	0	0	(1,110)
Derecognition – other	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Assets reclassified (to) / from investment	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
Other movements in cost or valuation	6,643	(138)	532	0	32	0	19	(7,355)	(267)
At 31 March 2019	674,976	16,022	86,012	11,113	2,617	14,610	2,307	18,642	826,300
Accumulated Depreciation and Impairment									
At 1 April 2018	(82,565)	(721)	(6,707)	(1,309)	(641)	(569)	(533)	0	(93,045)
Depreciation Charge	(12,628)	(323)	(2,139)	(1,055)	(74)	(157)	(24)	0	(16,400)
Depreciation written out to the revaluation reserve	8,332	84	1,199	0	0	0	14	0	9,629
Depreciation written out to the Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services	4,159	49	780	0	0	0	3	0	4,991
Impairment losses/(reversals)									
recognised in the Revaluation Reserve	0	0	(524)	0	0	0	0	0	(524)
Reserve Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Surplus/Deficit			(524)						(524)
Reserve Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services	(5,495)	0	(6,085)	0	0	0	0	0	(11,580)
Reserve Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Surplus/Deficit									
Reserve Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services Derecognition – Disposals	(5,495) 95	0 1	(6,085) 3	0 0	0	0	0 5	0 0	(11,580) 104
Reserve Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services Derecognition – Disposals Derecognition – other Other Movements	(5,495) 95 26 (5)	0 1 22 13	(6,085) 3 32 0	0 0 0	0 0 0 (6)	0 0 0	0 5 0 (2)	0 0 0	(11,580) 104 80 0
Reserve Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services Derecognition – Disposals Derecognition – other	(5,495) 95 26	0 1 22	(6,085) 3 32	0 0 0	0 0 0	0 0 0	0 5 0	0 0 0	(11,580) 104 80
Reserve Impairment losses/(reversals) recognised in the Surplus/Deficit on the Provision of Services Derecognition – Disposals Derecognition – other Other Movements At 31 March 2019	(5,495) 95 26 (5)	0 1 22 13	(6,085) 3 32 0	0 0 0	0 0 0 (6)	0 0 0	0 5 0 (2)	0 0 0	(11,580) 104 80 0



b) <u>Depreciation</u>

The useful lives and depreciation rates used in the calculation of depreciation are detailed in the accounting policies.

c) Revaluations

The Authority carries out a rolling programme that ensures that all Property, Plant and Equipment required to be measured at fair value is revalued at least every five years. Valuations have been carried out by appointed external valuers. Valuations of land and buildings were carried out in accordance with the methodologies and bases for estimation set out in the professional standards of the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors. Valuations of vehicles, plant, furniture, and equipment are based on current prices where there is an active second-hand market or latest list prices adjusted for the condition of the asset.

The main Housing stock was initially valued by the Beacon Method at April 2000. A rolling programme of revaluation exists whereby approximately 20% of the Housing Stock is revalued each year and the average percentage change established on the revalued properties is then applied to the remaining stock. The 20% of the beacons valued each year are reviewed to see if beacons that are more appropriate are available; the potential uncertainties around this methodology are set out in Appendix J2 General Information – Section 4 Assumptions (page 138) made about the future and other major sources of estimation uncertainty.

The significant assumptions applied in estimating values are:

- Each property has good title
- Each property is not subject to flooding, subsidence, shrinkage, or other such hazards
- The land is not affected in any way by contamination
- Each property is free from structural defect and is in reasonable condition
- Where properties are vacant, the current and future use are the same with no potential redevelopment of the site

	Council	Housing	Other	Vehicles,	Surplus	Total
	Dwellings	Land and	Land and	Plant,	Assets	
		Buildings	Buildings	Furniture,		
				and		
				Equipment		
	£000	£000	£000	£000	£000	£000
Valued at fair value in:						
2018/19	674,977	2,190	67,205	8,512	2,308	755,192
2017/18	0	6,891	3,820	482	0	11,193
2016/17	0	0	3,958	25	0	3,983
2015/16	0	6,919	4,969	173	0	12,061
2014/15	0	27	6,055	1,919	0	8,001
Previous Years	0	0	2	0	0	2
	674,977	16,027	86,009	11,111	2,308	790,432

d) <u>Information on Asset</u>



31/03/2018 Total		31/03/2019 Total
Number		Number
11,472	Council Dwellings	11,417
	Housing Land and Building	
2,877		2,803
75		71
66	· ·	66
18	Council Houses not used as dwellings - Community Rooms	15
29	Commercial Property (Units)	27
	Other Land and Buildings	
26	<u> </u>	26
21	Other Operational Properties	20
17	Surface Pay & Display Car Parks	17
5	Multi-Storey Pay & Display Car Parks	5
1	Bus Station	1
1	Depots	1
14	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	13
3	Central Administrative Offices	3
1	Local Area Offices	0
1	Open Markets	1
1 3	Museums Theatres, Cinepod	3
1	Golf Course	1
7	Sports & Leisure Facilities	7
7	Pavilions	7
1	Travellers Site	1
8	Public Conveniences	5
92		92
	Agricultural Land	65.97ha
62.88ha	Allotments	62.88ha
84	Infrastructure	85
144	Vehicles, Plant and Equipment	165
	Community Assets	
8	Cemeteries	9
2	Monuments/Memorials/Exhibitions	2
1	Guildhall	1
1	Historical Buildings	1
1	Commercial Property (Units)	1
925.53ha	Parks and Open Spaces	925.36ha
	Heritage Assets	
164		166
123		123
38	,	38
15	Mayoral Regalia	15
	Investment Assets	0



Land	16
Properties	17
Units	41
Asset held for Sale	0
Surplus Assets	
•	76
Public Conveniences	5
Other Surplus Asset	1
Intangible Assets	64
	Properties Units Asset held for Sale Surplus Assets Residential Land/Units held for Development Public Conveniences Other Surplus Asset

e) <u>Donated Assets</u>

No donated assets were received during 2018/19 or 2017/18.

f) <u>Commitments under Capital Contracts</u>

As at 31st March 2019, there are no material commitments under existing capital contracts.



5. HERITAGE ASSETS

Reconciliation of the heritage assets held by the Authority:

Movements in 2018/19	Historic Buildings	Museum Exhibits	Mayoral Regalia	Guildhall Artefacts	Total Heritage Assets
Cost or Valuation					0
1st April 2018	13,674	21,718	48	1,932	37,372
Additions	92			0	92
Revaluations	462			0	462
Transfers	133			0	133
31 March 2019	14,361	21,718	48	1,932	38,059
Accumulated Depreciation and Impairment					
1st April 2018	-566	0	0	0	-566
Depreciation Charge	-80	0	0	0	-80
Impairment	-9,208	0	0	0	-9,208
31 March 2019	-9,854	0	0	0	-9,854
Net Book Value					0
at 31 March 2018	13,108	21,718	48	1,932	36,806
at 31 March 2019	4,508	21,718	48	1,932	28,206

Buildings and Statuary

Historic Buildings that were previously included in Community Assets were valued as part of the five-year rolling programme of valuations undertaken by the Council's internal valuers. Statuary has been valued at market valuations by Art and Antiques Ltd in March 2012.

Museum Exhibits

Museum Exhibits were valued in March 2010 by Arts and Antiques Ltd for insurance purposes: these valuations are based on market values. Of particular interest is the shoe collection, which is the largest collection of shoe heritage in the world and is designated as being of national importance.

Mayoral Regalia

These comprise of the chains and pendants of office and were valued in March 2010 by Arts and Antiques Ltd for insurance purposes. These valuations are based on market values.

Guildhall Artefacts

These are items within the Guildhall such as paintings, clocks, lighting and furniture. Again, they were valued in March 2010 based on market values by Arts and Antiques Ltd for insurance purposes, which is based on market values.



6. INVESTMENT PROPERTIES

a) The following items of income and expense have been accounted for in the Financing and Investment Income and Expenditure line in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement:

2017/18 £000s	Investment Properties	2018/19 £000s
-477	Rental income from investment property	-571
368	Direct operating expenses arising from investment property	0
-109	Net (gain) / loss	-571

There are no restrictions on the Authority's ability to realise the value inherent in its investment property or on the Authority's right to the remittance of income and the proceeds of disposal. The Authority has no contractual obligations to purchase, construct, or develop investment property or repairs, maintenance or enhancement

b) The following table summarises the movement in the fair value of investment properties over the year:

2017/18 £000s	Investment Property Valuations	2018/19 £000s
12,150	Balance at start of the year	13,830
	Additions:	
0	Construction	0
20	Subsequent expenditure	
1,860	Net gains/(losses) from fair value adjustments	-35
	Disposals	
	Transfers:	
-200	to/(from) Property, Plant and Equipment	
0	Net Gains / (Losses) from fair value adjustments	0
	•	
13,830	Balance at end of year	13,795



7. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

a) <u>Categories of Financial Instruments</u>

The following categories of financial instrument are carried in the Balance Sheet:

	Long-	Term	Current		
Categories of Financial Instruments	31 March 2018 £000s	31 March 2019 £000s	31 March 2018 £000s	31 March 2019 £000s	
Investments					
Loans and receivables	0	0	27,321	16,173	
Available for sale financial assets Unquoted equity investments at cost	0	0 7,586	34,021	23,119	
Debtors					
Loans and receivables	49,500	48,494	12,813	17,059	
Borrowings					
Financial Liabilities at amortised cost	(247,263)	(241,874)	(10,546)	(5,506)	
Other Long Term Liabilities PFI and finance leases	0		0		
Creditors					
Financial Liabilities at amortised cost	(12,734)	(15,907)	(39,578)	(44,593)	

b) <u>Reclassifications</u>

There have been no reclassifications of financial instruments during the year.



c) <u>Income, Expense, Gains, and Losses</u>

	201	7/18					2018/19		
Financial Liabilities measured at amortised cost	Financial Assets: Loans and Receiv- ables	Financial Assets: Available for Sale	Total	Income, Expense, Gains and Losses	Financial Liabilities measured at amortised cost	Financial Assets: Loans and Receiv- ables	Financial Assets: Available for Sale	Assets and liabilities at fair value through profit and loss	Total
£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s	Indoor of a conseq 12 cons	£000s	£000s	£000s		£000s
7,961	١	10		Interest expenditure	7,890		27		7,890 27
0	٥	12		Losses on derecognition Reduction in fiar value			33		21
0	732	ű	_	Impairment losses		1,146			1,146
0	732	0	732	Total Expense in Surplus or Deficit on		1,140			1,140
7,961	732	12	8,705	the Provision of Services	7,890	1,146	60		9,096
	-1,468		-1,468	Interest income		-1,900		-99	-1,900
		14	14	Increases in fair value					
0	-1,468	14	-1,454	Total Income in Surplus or Deficit on the Provision of Services	0	-1,900	0	-99	-1,999
				Gains on Revaluation				-22	-22
				Losses on Revaluation				506	506
0	0	0	U	Surplus/(Deficit) arising on revaluation of financial assets in other Comprehensive Income and Expenditure	0	0	0	484	484
7,961	-736	26	7,251	Net gain/(loss) for the year	7,890	-754	60	385	7,581

The Authority did not have any Assets and Liabilities at Fair Value through Profit and Loss for either 2017-18 or 2018-19.

d) <u>Fair Values of Assets and Liabilities</u>

- Items are split according to the following hierarchy.
- Level 1 Inputs quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the authority can access at the measurement date.
- Level 2 Inputs inputs other than quoted prices included within Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly.
- Level 3 Inputs unobservable inputs for the asset or liability.

There were no transfers between input levels during the financial year.

There has been no change in the valuation technique used during the year for the financial instrumen



Items Available for Sale or Fair Value through the Profit and Loss

Some of the authority's financial assets are measured in the balance sheet at fair value on a recurring basis. These are described in the following table, including the valuation techniques to measure them.

Financial Assets measured at fair value								
Recurring fair value measurements	Input level in fair value hierarchy	Input level in fair value hierarchy	2017/18 £000s	2018/19 £000s				
Available for sale - Certificate of deposits	Level 1	Unadjusted quoted prices in active market for identical shares	34,021	23,119				
Total			34,021	23,119				

The Council held £m in Certificates of Deposit at 31 March 2019. The fair value has been calculated by using published price quotations. The fair value of the assets at 31 March 2019 is marginally higher than the carrying amount at the same date because the Authority's portfolio of investments includes a number of fixed rate investments where the interest receivable is higher than the prevailing rates at the Balance Sheet date. This shows a notional future gain (based on economic conditions at 31 March 2019) attributable to the commitment to receive interest above current market rates.

The Council holds no other available for sale investments.

Items Disclosed on the Balance Sheet at their Carrying Amount

Except for the financial assets carried at fair value (described in the table above), all other financial assets and financial liabilities are carried on the balance sheet at amortised cost.

For investments and borrowings not quoted on an active market, a Level 1 valuation is not available. To provide a fair value which provides a comparison to the carrying amount, a financial model valuation has been used. This valuation applies the Net Present Value approach, which provides an estimate of the value of payments in the future in today's terms as at the balance sheet date. Our accounting policy uses new borrowing rates to discount the future cash flows.

Fair value has been assessed by calculating the present value of the cash flows that take place over the remaining life of the instruments (Level 2), using the following assumptions:



Financial Instruments - Liabilities

Loans are held with the PWLB, government and market lenders.

- For loans from the PWLB payable, new borrowing rates from the PWLB have been applied to provide the fair value.
- For non-PWLB market loans payable, prevailing market rates have been applied to provide the fair value.
- For non-PWLB government loans payable (HCA, GPF and LIF) made for a specified purpose, the fair value is taken to be the carrying amount as there is no market for such loans.
- For trade creditors, receipts in advance, finance leases and loans of under 12 months the fair value is taken to be the carrying amount.
- No early repayment or impairment is recognised.

	31 Marc	ch 2018	31 Marc	ch 2019
Financial Instruments - Liabilities	Carrying amount £000s	Fair value £000s	Carrying amount £000s	Fair value £000s
Short Term				
Borrowing	(10,546)	(10,651)	(5,506)	(10,543)
Creditors & Receipts in Advance	(40,054)	(40,054)	(44,593)	(44,593)
Long Term	, ,	,	, ,	, ,
Borrowing	(247,263)	(298,697)	(241,874)	(302,858)
Creditors & Receipts in Advance	(12,258)	(12,258)	(15,907)	(15,907)
Finance Leases	(0)	(0)	(0)	(0)
Financial Liabilities	-310,121	-361,660	-307,881	-373,901

The fair value of the liabilities is greater than the carrying amount because the Council's portfolio of loans includes a number of fixed rate loans where the interest rate payable is higher than the rates available for similar loans in the market at the balance sheet date. This shows a notional loss (based on economic conditions at 31st March 2019) arising from a commitment to pay interest to lenders above current market rates.

PWLB loans included above have a carrying value of £230.5m and a fair value of £279.6m.

This measures the economic effects of the terms agreed with the PWLB compared with estimates of the terms that would be offered for market transactions undertaken at the Balance Sheet date. The difference between the carrying amount and the fair value measures the additional interest that the authority will pay over the remaining terms of the loans under the agreements with the PWLB, against what would be paid if the loans were at prevailing market rates.

However, as the Debt Management Office provides a transparent approach allowing exit cost to be calculated without undertaking a repayment or transfer it is also appropriate to disclose this exit price. The exit price reflects the fair value of PWLB loans calculated using early redemptions rates instead of new loan rates. If a value is calculated on this basis the carrying amount of £230.5m would be valued at £333.2m.



Financial Instruments - Assets

All the financial assets are classed as Loans and Receivables. Investments are held as short-term investments and in Money Market Funds and call and notice accounts.

- For fixed term deposits, the fair value has been assessed with reference to a comparable investment with the same/similar lender for the remaining period of the deposit.
- For cash equivalent investments, trade debtors, long-term debtors and finance leases the fair value is taken to be the carrying amount.
- No early repayment or impairment is recognised

The fair values are as follows:

The fair value of the assets at 31 March 2019 is marginally higher than the carrying amount at the same date because the Authority's portfolio of investments includes a number of fixed rate investments where the interest receivable is higher than the prevailing rates at the Balance Sheet date. This shows a notional future gain (based on economic conditions at 31 March 2019) attributable to the commitment to receive interest above current market rates.

	31 Mar	ch 2018	31 March 2019	
Financial Instruments - Assets	Carrying amount	Fair value	Carrying amount	Fair value
	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s
Loans & Receivables				
Short Term				
Fixed Term Investments	10,021	10,021	12,495	12,495
Cash and Cash Equivalents	17,300	17,300	17,059	17,059
Debtors	12,813	12,813	33,231	33,231
Long Term				
Long Term Investments			7,586	7,586
Long Term Debtors	49,500	49,500	56,080	56,080
Finance Leases	0	0		
Total	89,634	89,634	126,451	126,451



e) Short Term Borrowing

31 March 2018 £000s	Short Term Borrowing	31 March 2019 £000s
50	Billing Parish Council 7 day notice account	О
125	Northampton Volunteer Bureau 7 day notice account	0
32	HCA principal due within 1 year	0
10,094	PWLB Loans principal due within 1 year	4,896
245	Growing Places Fund principle due within 1 year	611
10,546	Total	5,507

f) Long Term Borrowing

31 March 2018 £000s	Long Term Borrowing	31 March 2019 £000s
	Analysis of loans by type	
230,401 9,066 1,037 5,620 1,140	Public Works Loan Board Money Market LOBOs Homes & Communities Agency Growing Places Fund Local Infrastructure Fund	225,350 9,067 1,002 5,307 1,148
247,263	Total	241,874
	Analysis of loans by maturity	
5,451 44,092 45,712 152,009	Maturing in 1-2 years Maturing in 2-5 years Maturing in 5-10 years Maturing in over 10 years	
247,263	Total	0

g) <u>Investments</u>

31 March 2018 £000s	Investment Type	31 March 2019 £000s
	Included in Cash and Cash Equivalents	
200	Deposit and Call Accounts	200
21,200	Money Market Funds	12,295
21,400	Total - Cash and Cash Equivalents	12,495
	Investments: Current Investments - Under 1 Year	



10,021	Fixed Term Investments	5,017
0	Notice Accounts	0
	Long Term Investments - Over 1 Year	7.500
0	Fixed Term Investments	7,586
10,021	Total - Investments	12,603
,		,
	Available for Sale Financial Instruments: Current Investments - Under 1 Year	
34,021	Certificate of Deposit	23,127
34,021	Total - Available for Sale Financial Instruments	23,127
65,442	Total	48,225

h) <u>Soft Loans</u>

The Council has made loans to Northampton Rugby Football Club (NRFC) to redevelop the Franklins Garden Stadium at the same interest rate as that available to the Council from the Public Works Loans Board (PWLB). These have been assessed as a material soft loan.

2017/18 £000s	Material Soft Loans	2018/19 £000s
4,624	Balance at 1 April	4,433
0	Nominal value of new loans granted in year Fair value adjustment on initial recognition Write down of fair value adjustments in	0 0
29	year	28
-220	Loans repaid	-220
0	Impairment losses	0
4,433	Balance at 31 March	4,241

The interest rate used to calculate the fair value of the soft loans has been arrived at by taking the EU reference rate at the start date of the loan and adding a margin of 400 basis points (4%) to reflect the Council's risk in the loans.

8. CONSTRUCTION CONTRACTS

In 2018/19, the Council did not have any external construction contracts in progress.

9. DEBTORS



Debtors	Long-term 31 March 2018	Long-term 31 March 2019	Short-term 31 March 2018	Short-term 31 March 2019
	£000s	£000s	£000s	£000s
Central Government Bodies	0	0	7,472	16,278
Less Impairment Allowance	0	0	0	0
Central Government Bodies	0	0	7,472	16,278
Other Local Authorities	0	0	3,247	3,882
Less Impairment Allowance	0	0	-103	0
Other Local Authorities	0	0	3,144	3,882
NHS Bodies	0	0	0	0
Less Impairment Allowance	0	0	0	0
NHS Bodies	0	0	0	0
Other Entities & Individuals	49,500	48,494	14,099	12,993
Less Impairment Allowance	0	0	-1,522	-3,577
Other Entities & Individuals	49,500	48,494	12,577	9,416
TOTAL	49,500	48,494	23,193	29,576

The Council provides loans to third parties to support local businesses and regeneration. See the table below

Counterparty	Purpose of Ioan	Start date	End Date	Initial Loan Value	Amount Outstanding at 31 March 2019
				£000s	£000s
Cosworth	To support the acquisition of specialist machinery at their new factory in the enterprise zone	01-Jan-14	01-Jan-19	1,400	0
Saints Rugby Club (NTRFC)	To support stadium expansion and associated development	22-Jan-14	22-Jan-39	5,500	3,970
Unity Leisure	To facilitate the purchase a soft play facility in Northampton.	10-Jul-15	10-Jul-20	300	91
University of Northampton	To support the creation of a waterside campus in	10-Mar-16	10-Mar-21	28,500	28,500
Northampton	Northampton.	10-Mar-16	10-Mar-56	17,500	16,775



10. CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS

31 March 2018 £000s	Cash and Cash Equivalents	31 March 2019 £000s
7	Cash held by the authority	13
7	Total Cash & Giro Accounts	13
-4,107	Operating Account used as part of cash management/ overdraft	(1,360)
200 21,200	Deposit Account Facilities with banks Deposits with money market funds	200 12,295
21,400	Total Cash Equivalents	12,495
17,300	Total Cash and Cash Equivalents	11,148

11. CURRENT ASSETS HELD FOR SALE

Current 2017/18 £000s	Assets Held for Sale	Current 2018/19 £000s
1,159	Balance outstanding at start of year	0
	Assets newly classified as held for sale: Property Plant and Equipment	
-1,163	Assets sold	0
4	Other Movements	0
0	Balance outstanding at year end	0

Note: All assets in Held for Sale in 2018/19 are classified as current assets where disposal is anticipated within 12 months.



12. CREDITORS

31 March 2018 £000s	Creditors	31 March 2019 £000s
-15,154	Central Government Bodies	-13,896
-11,331	Other Local Authorities	-6,686
0	Public Corporations and Trading Funds	0
-13,093	Other entities and Individuals	-20,996
-39,578	Total	-41,578

13. PROVISIONS

Long Term Provisions

Provisions (<1 yr)			
	Insurance Provision £000	Rental Assistance Provision £000	Total
			£000
Balance at April 2018	(6)	(5)	(11)
Additional Provisions made in 2018- 19	(49)	0	(49)
Amounts used in 2018-19	0	0	0
Balance at March 2019	(55)	(5)	(60)

Short Term Provisions

Provisions (<1 yr)				
	Insurance Provision £000	Business Rates Provision £000	Other Provisions £000	Total £000
Balance at April 2018	(80)	(5,773)	(59)	(5,912)
Additional Provisions made in 2018- 19	(167)	(10,943)	0	(11,110)
Amounts used in 2018-19	63	10,789	0	10,852
Balance at March 2019	(184)	(5,927)	(59)	(6,170)



a) <u>Insurance Provision</u>

The provision covers the following risks:

- Liability claims under the policy excess arising from 1992/93 onwards.
- Claims under the policy excess on the Council's own dwellings.
- Claims over the "paid locally" figure but under the excess on the Council's motor vehicles.
- Death-in-service cover for employees who have council loans for the purchase of cars required for essential purposes.
- Other small miscellaneous items arising from time to time.

External premiums are charged direct to the revenue accounts, as are the costs of the internal Insurance Provision. This provision is reduced as claims are settled.

The estimated cost of outstanding claims is held in the Insurance provision as at 31st March 2019; an actuarial forecast of future valid claims made against 2018/19 and before, is held in the Insurance Reserve.

b) <u>Business Rates Appeals Provision</u>

Following the localisation of the Business Rates Retention Scheme, NBC is now liable for the impact of its share of the effects of any appeals against business rates ratings assessments decided by the Valuation Office Agency (VOA), including the effects of any backdating. The provision at 31st March 2019 is therefore based on the number of appeals that have been made to the VOA at the balance sheet date, spilt between long-term and short-term, depending on when the appeals are expected to be settled. Disclosure has been made in the Contingent Liabilities note (note 29) for other risks associated with appeals.

This note excludes the Collection Fund provisions for appeals, which are shown in the Collection Fund notes in section G to these Accounts.

14. USABLE RESERVES

Movements in the Authority's usable reserves are detailed in the Movement in Reserves Statement on page 18 and further detail about earmarked reserves is shown in Note 3.

The summary table below shows that Useable Reserves balances held the end of the year.

31 March 2018		31 March 2019
£000s		£000s
66,341	Usuable Reserves	68,391



15. UNUSABLE RESERVES

a) Balances

31-Mar-18	Unuseable Reserves	31-Mar-19
£000s		£000s
-267,972	Revaluation Reserve	-276,463
380	Financial Instruments Adjustment Account	352
26	Available for Sale Financial Instruments Reserve	484
-234,864	Capital Adjustment Account	-227,266
-123	Deferred Capital Receipts Reserve	-113
137,385	Pensions Reserve	141,857
-1293	Collection Fund Adjustment Account	-1,551
59	Short Term Compensated Absences Account	59
-366,402	Total	-362,641

b) Revaluation Reserve

The Revaluation Reserve contains the gains made by the Authority arising from increases in the value of its Property, Plant and Equipment and Intangible Assets. The balance is reduced when assets with accumulated gains are:

- revalued downwards or impaired and the gains are lost
- used in the provision of services and the gains are consumed through depreciation, or disposed of and the gains are realised.

The Reserve contains only revaluation gains accumulated since 1 April 2007, the date that the Reserve was created. Accumulated gains arising before that date are consolidated into the balance on the Capital Adjustment Account.

3	1 March 2018			31 March 2019		
General Fund	Housing Revenue Account	Total		General Fund	Housing Revenue Account	Total
£000	£000	£000		£000	£000	£000
-53,832	-48,304	-102,136	Balance at 1 April	-54,626	-213,028	-267,654
-5,392	-209,046	-214,438	Upward Revaluation of assets	-8,380	-16,997	-25,377
3,368	32,604	35,972	Downward Revaluation of assets and impairment losses not charged to the Surplus or Deficit on the Provision of Services	2,150	2,850	5,000
-2,024	-176,442	-178,466	Surplus or Deficit on revaluation of non-current assets not posted to the Surplus or Deficit on the Provision of Services	-6,230	-14,147	-20,377
736	7,964	8,701	Difference between fair value depreciation and historical cost depreciation	826	7,712	8,538
73	3,857	3,929	Accumulated gains on assets sold or scrapped	30	2,999	3,029
809	11,821	12,630	Amounts written off to the Capital Adjustment Account	856	10,711	11,567
-55,047	-212,925	-267,972	Balance at 31 March	-60,000	-216,464	-276,463



c) Financial Instruments Adjustment Account

The Financial Instruments Adjustment Account is used to reconcile the accounting treatment of Financial Instruments that has been adopted and the actual charges that must be made under statute.

2017/18 £000s	Financial Instruments Adjustments Account	2018/19 £000s
408	Balance as at 1 April	380
0	Transitional Arrangements - Unattached Premia	0
-28	Soft Loans - Statutory Fair Value Adjustments	-28
380	Balance as at 31 March	352

d) <u>Available for Sale Financial Instruments Reserve</u>

The Available for Sale Financial Instruments Reserve contains the gains made by the Authority arising from increases in the value of its investments that have quoted market prices or otherwise do not have fixed or determinable payments. The balance is reduced when investments with accumulated gains are:

- revalued downwards or impaired and the gains are lost
- disposed of and the gains are realised.

31-Mar-18 £000		31-Mar-19 £000
(12)	Balance at 1 April	26
0	CCLA Property Fund initial unrealised revaluation loss	506
(1)	Upward Revaluation of Investments	0
27	Downward Revaluation of Investments not charged to the Surplus or Deficit on the Provision of Services	7
14	Surplus or Deficit on revaluation of Investments not posted to the Surplus or Deficit on the Provision of Services	539
12	Accumulated gains on assets sold and maturing assets written out to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure as part of Other Investment Income	(26)
0	CCLA Property Fund year-end unrealised revaluation gain	(22)
		0
26	Balance at 31 March	491



e) Capital Adjustment Account

The Capital Adjustment Account absorbs the timing differences arising from the different arrangements for accounting for the consumption of non-current assets and for financing the acquisition, construction, or enhancement of those assets under statutory provisions. The Account is debited with the cost of acquisition, construction or enhancement as depreciation, impairment losses and amortisations are charged to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement (with reconciling postings from the Revaluation Reserve to convert fair value figures to a historical cost basis). The Account is credited with the amounts set aside by the Authority as finance for the costs of acquisition, construction, and enhancement. The Account contains accumulated gains and losses on Investment Properties and gains recognised on donated assets that have yet to be consumed by the Authority. The Account also contains revaluation gains accumulated on Property, Plant, and Equipment before 1 April 2007, the date that the Revaluation Reserve was created to hold such gains.

Note 2 provides details of the source of all the transactions posted to the Account, apart from those involving the Revaluation Reserve.

	2017/18				2018/19	
General Fund £000s	HRA £000s	Total £000s	Capital Adjustment Account	General Fund £000s	HRA £000s	Total £000s
-32,204	-335,442	-367,646	Balance at 1 April Reversal of items relating to capital expenditure debited or credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement: - Charges for depreciation and impairment of non	-32,549	-202,675	-235,223
3,464	64,430	67,894	current assets - Revaluation losses on Property, Plant and	18,451	18,494	36,944
7,791	153,791	161,582	Equipment - Revaluation gains on Property, Plant and	1,273	10,644	11,917
-4,972	-58,486	-63,458	Equipment - Amortisation of	-950	-9,350	-10,300
349	0	349	intangible assets - Revenue expenditure funded from capital under	92	0	92
1,519	0	1,519	statute - Amounts of non-	1,439	0	1,439
1,163	8,553	9,717	current assets written off on disposal or sale	2,210	5,767	7,977

FOR
NORTHAMPTO

	-	1	•		·=	BOROUGHCOUN
			as part of the gain/loss			
			on disposal to the			
			Comprehensive			
			Income and			
			Expenditure Statement			
9,315	168,289	177,603	Total	22,515	25,554	48,069
	22,	,,,,,	Adjusting amounts	,,	3,33	,,,,,,
			written out of the			
-809	-11,821	-12,630	Revaluation Reserve	-855	-10,712	-11,566
000	11,021	12,000	Net written out	555	10,112	11,000
			amount of the cost of			
8,506	156,468	164,973	non-current assets	21,660	14,842	36,502
,,,,,	100,100	101,010	consumed in the	_ 1,000	- 1,0 1_	00,000
			year			
			, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,			
			Capital financing			
			applied in the year:			
			- Use of the Capital			
			Receipts Reserve to			
			Finance new capital			
-2,095	-4,971	-7,066	expenditure	-3,193	-5,021	-8,214
			- Use of the Major			
			Repairs Reserve to			
			finance new capital			
0	-12,000	-12,000	expenditure	0	-11,615	-11,615
			- Capital grants and			
			contributions credited			
			to the Comprehensive			
			Income and			
			Expenditure Statement			
			that have been applied			
-2,309	0	-2,309	to capital expenditure	-2,897	0	-2,897
			 Application of grants 			
			to capital financing			
			from the Capital			
			Grants Unapplied			
-9	0	-9	Account	0	0	0
			- Statutory provision			
			for the financing of			
			capital investment			
			charged against the			
4 000	_	4 000	General Fund and	4 0==		4.6==
-1,333	0	-1,333	HRA balances	-1,375	0	-1,375
			- Capital expenditure			
			charged against the			
004	6 704	7.04.4	General Fund and	<u> </u>	4 000	4 000
-824 -6, 57 1	-6,791 -23,761	-7,614 -30,331	HRA balances Total	- 7,465	-4,698 -21,334	-4,698
	-23,701	-50,551		-7,405	-21,334	-28,799
			Movements in the			
			market value of			
			Investment Properties debited or credited to			
-1,853	-8	-1,860		40	-5	35
-1,000	-0	-1,000		l 40	-၁	აა

	_0.0	, _ 0 . 0					NORTHAMPTO BOROUGH COUNC
				Income and Expenditure Statement			
	0	0	0	Movement in the Donated Assets Account credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement	-14	0	-14
١	-32,121	-202,743	-234,864	Balance at 31 March	-18,327	-209,171	-227,499

f) <u>Deferred Capital Receipts Reserve</u>

2018/2019

The Deferred Capital Receipts Reserve holds the gains recognised on the disposal of noncurrent assets but for which cash settlement has yet to take place. Under statutory arrangements, the Authority does not treat these gains as usable for financing new capital expenditure until they are backed by cash receipts. When the deferred cash settlement eventually takes place, amounts are transferred to the Capital Receipts Reserve.

31/03/2018 £000		31/03/2019 £000
-132	Balance at 1 April	-123
0	Transfer of deferred sale proceeds credited as part of the gain/loss on disposal to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement	0
9	Transfer to the Capital Receipts Reserve upon receipt of cash	10
-123	Balance at 31 March	-113

g) Pensions Reserve

The Pensions Reserve absorbs the timing differences arising from the different arrangements for accounting for post-employment benefits and for funding benefits in accordance with statutory provisions. The Authority accounts for post-employment benefits in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement as the benefits are earned by employees accruing years of service, updating the liabilities recognised to reflect inflation, changing assumptions and investment returns on any resources set aside to meet the costs. However, statutory arrangements require a benefit earned to be financed as the Authority makes employer's contributions to pension funds or eventually pays any pensions for which it is directly responsible. The debit balance on the Pensions Reserve therefore shows a substantial shortfall in the benefits earned by past and



current employees and the resources the Authority has set aside to meet them. The statutory arrangements will ensure that funding will have been set aside by the time the benefits come to be paid.

2017/18		2018/19
£000		£000
142,692	Balance at 1 April	149,313
5,964	Remeasurements of the net defined liability/(asset)	0
6,750	Reversal of items relating to retirement benefits debited or credited to the Surplus or Deficit on the Provision of services in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement	5,037
-6,102	Employer's pensions contributions and direct payments to pensioners payable in the year	-6,595
9	Pensions Correction	-25
149,313	Balance at 31 March	147,730

h) Collection Fund Adjustment Account

The Collection Fund Adjustment Account manages the differences arising from the recognition of Council Tax and NNDR income in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement as it falls due compared with the statutory arrangements for paying across amounts to the General Fund from the Collection Fund.



2017/18 £000s	Collection Fund Adjustment Account	2018/19 £000s
171	Balance as at 1 April	-1,293
132	Amounts by which council tax income credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement is different from council tax income calculated for the year in accordance with statutory requirements	132
-1,596	Amounts by which NNDR income credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement is different from NNDR income calculated for the year in accordance with statutory requirements	391
-1,293	Balance as at 31 March	-769

i) Short Term Compensated Absences Account

The Short Term Compensated Absences Account absorbs the differences that would otherwise arise on the General Fund Balance from accruing for compensated absences earned but not taken in the year, e.g. annual leave entitlement carried forward at 31 March. Statutory arrangements require that the impact on the General Fund Balance be neutralised by transfers to or from the Account.

2017/18 £000s	Short Term Compensated Absences Account	2018/19 £000s
59	Balance as at 1 April	59
0	Movements in year	0
59	Balance as at 31 March	59

j) <u>Unequal Pay Back Pay Account</u>

The Unequal Pay Back Pay Account compensates for the differences between the rate at which the Authority provides for the potential costs of back pay settlements in relation to Equal Pay cases and the ability under statutory provisions to defer the impact on the General Fund Balance until cash might be paid out to claimants. The information available at this time is that any further settlements of Unequal Pay Back Pay are unlikely to be made and there is not a reserve against this.

16. INTANGIBLE ASSETS

The Authority accounts for its software as intangible assets, to the extent that the software is not an integral part of a particular IT system and accounted for as part of the hardware item of Property, Plant, and Equipment. The intangible assets include both purchased licenses and internally generated software.



201	7/18		201	8/19
Other Assets	Total	Intangible Assets	Other Assets	Total
£000s	£000s		£000s	£000s
4,691 -4,396	4,691 -4,396	Balance at start of year Gross carrying amounts Accumulated amortisation	5,235 -4,684	5,235 -4,684
295	295	Net carrying amount at start of year	551	551
46	46	Purchases	74	74
-61	-61	Disposals - Gross value	0	0
61	61	•	0	0
559	559	Asset Transfers	133	133
-349	-349	Amortisation for the Period	-371	-371
551	551	Net carrying amount at end of year	387	387
0	0	Comprising: Gross carrying amounts	0	0
551	551	Net carrying amount at end of year	387	387

The carrying amount of intangible assets is amortised on a straight-line basis. The amortisation of £k charged to revenue in 2018/19 was charged to the appropriate cost centres and then absorbed as an overhead across all the service headings in the Net Expenditure of Services where the original service charged was an overhead. It is not, therefore, possible to quantify exactly how much of the amortisation is attributable to each service heading.

No item of capitalised software is individually material to the financial statements

17. MEMBERS' ALLOWANCES

The Authority paid the following amounts to members of the Council during the year:

2016/17 £000s	Members' Allowances	2017/18 £000s
25 424	Expenditure Mayor/Deputy Mayor Allowance Members' Allowances	22 412
449	Total	434

18. OFFICERS' REMUNERATION

a) Senior Officers



Position	Financial Year	Notes	Salary (inc Fees & Allowances)	Compensation for loss of Office	Total Remuneration excl Pension Contributions	Pension Contributions	Total Remuneration inc Pension Contributions
			£000	£000	£000	£000	£000
Chief Executive	2018/19	1	£127	£0	£127	£21	£148
	2017/18	1	£0	£0	£O	£0	£O
Director of Customers & Communities	2018/19	2	£81	£62	£143	83	£151
	2017/18	2	£113		£113	£19	
Borough Secretary	2018/19		£87	£0	£87	£14	£101
	2017/18		£85	£0	£85	£14	£99
Head of Customer & Cultural Services	2018/19		£77	£0	£77	£13	£90
	2017/18		£75	£O	£75	£12	£87
Head of Housing & Wellbeing	2018/19		£76	£0	£76	£12	£88
	2017/18		£72	£O	£72	£12	£84
Head of Planning	2018/19		£76	£0	£76	£12	£89
	2017/18		£74	£O	£74	£12	£86
Head of Economy, Assets and Culture	2018/19	3	£33	£0	£33	£0	£33
	2017/18	3	£0	£O	£O	£O	£O
Head of Finance (Section 151 Officer)	2018/19	4	£83	£0	£83	£0	£83
,	2017/18	4	£0	£O	£O	£O	£O

Notes:

- 1 Chief Executive was appointed in April 2018.
- 2 The Director for Customers and Communities left post in August 2018.
- 3 Head of Economy, Asset and Culture was appointed in December 2018
- 4 Head of Finance was appointed to the post in June 2018.

b) Officers paid over £50,000

The Council is required, under the Accounts and Audit Regulations 2003 (regulation 7(2)) to disclose the number of employees whose remuneration was £50,000 or more (excluding employer's pension contributions). This is shown in bands of £5,000 in the table below:

Note: Senior Officers earning in excess of £50k have been excluded from this note as they are disclosed within Note 20a (Senior Officers).

2017/18 No. of Employees	Remuneration Band	2018/19 No. of Employees
5	£50,000 - £54,999	8
0	£55,000 - £59,999	2
0	£60,000 - £64,999	1
0	£65,000 - £69,000	1
5	Total	12

c) Exit Packages

(a)	(k	o)	()	c)	(0	d)	(6	∌)
Exit Package cost band (including special payments)	Number of compulsory redundancies		Number of other agreed departures		Total Number of exit packages by cost band (b + c)		Total cost of exit packages in each band	
	2017- 18	2018- 19	2017-18	2018-19	2017-18	2018-19	2017-18 £000	2018-19 £000



£0 - £20,000	2	1	2	0	4	1	£18	£7
£20,001 - £40,000	0	1	1	1	1	2	£35	£44
£40,001 - £60,000	0	0	1	0	1	0	£47	£0
£60,001 - £80,000	0	0	0	0	0	0	£0	£0
£80,001 - £100,000	0	0	0	0	0	0	£0	£0
£100,001 - £150,000	0	1	0	0	0	1	£0	£107
£150,001 - £200,000	0	1	0	0	0	1	£0	£328
Total	2	4	4	1	6	5	£100	£486

19. EXTERNAL AUDIT COSTS

The Authority has incurred the following costs in relation to the audit of the Statement of Accounts, certification of grant claims and statutory inspections and to non-audit services provided by the Authority's external auditors.

2017/18 £000s	External Audit Costs	2018/19 £000s	
	Fees payable with regard to external audit services		
81	carried out by the appointed auditor (Section 5 Audit	62	
	Commission Act 1998)		
0	Additional charges due to overruns *	0	
11	Fees payable for the certification of Grant Claims and Returns (Section 28 Audit Commission Act 1998)	0	
21	Fees payable in respect of other services provided by the appointed auditor	0	
-12	Refund of an element of the Audit Commissions retained earnings prior to its closure in March 2015	0	
101	Total	62	
*The final 2017/18 external audit fee variations have yet to be agreed			



20. GRANT INCOME

-1,793 Rever -4,229 New H	ted to Taxation and Non-Specific Grant ne nue Support Grant Homes Bonus ore Abbey Restoration Growth Fund - Vulcan Works	£000s -886 -3,082
-1,793 Rever -4,229 New h	ne nue Support Grant Homes Bonus re Abbey Restoration	-3,082
-1,793 Rever -4,229 New H	nue Support Grant Homes Bonus re Abbey Restoration	-3,082
-4,229 New H	Homes Bonus re Abbey Restoration	-3,082
,	re Abbey Restoration	
	•	
·		-860
St Cri	spins	-107
St Jar	mes Mill	-114
Upton	Country Park	-101
	ts Baths - Sport England	-153
-215 Moun	ts Bath - Northampton Leisure Trust contribution ued)	215
Playg	rounds and allotments	-120
	Grants Individually Less Than £100,000	-247
-7,168 Total		-5,456
	ted to Services	4 404
,	Grant Income	-1,461
	onal Housing Admin. Grant	-213
· ·	ng Benefit Admin. Grant Rent Rebates Grant	-958
,	Rent Rebates Grant IRA Rent Rebates	-25,698 -1,634
· ·	Allowance Grant	-34,936
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	eferendum Cost Reimbursement	0
	& Crime Commissioner Election	
	erty Searches New Burdens Payment	-0
· ·	etionary Housing Payments	-441
	on 106 Contributions	-158
-2,007 North	amptonshire County Council Recycling Credits	-1,615
-166 North	ampton County Council Contribution for Grounds enance	-155
-71 Joint I	Planning Unit Contribution	-83
	of Other Grants not included in the above	-1,233
-67,533 Total		-68,584

The Authority has received a number of grants, contributions, and donations that have yet to be recognised as income as they have conditions attached to them that will require the monies or property to be returned to the giver. The balances at the year-end are as follows:



21. RELATED PARTIES

The Council is required to disclose material transactions with related parties, bodies or individuals that have the potential to control or influence the Council or to be controlled or influenced by the Council. Disclosure of these transactions allows readers to access the extent to which the Council might have been constrained in its ability to operate independently or might have secured the ability to limit another party's ability to bargain freely with the Council.

Central Government

Central Government has effective control over the general operations of the Council. It is responsible for providing the statutory framework within which the Council operates and provides the majority of its funding in the form of grants and prescribes the terms of many of the transactions that the Council has with other parties (e.g. housing benefits). Grants received from government departments are set in Note 22 Grant Income.

Northampton Partnership Homes

Northampton Partnership Homes is a fully owned subsidiary of The Council, and is incorporated on the group accounts which are shown alongside the core financial statements. Northampton Partnership Homes was incorporated on the 30th April 2014 and commenced trading on the 5th January 2015. Northampton Partnership Homes is an Arm's Length Management Organisation that is wholly owned by the Council, but which has its own board of Directors. It is a company Limited by Guarantee (CLG) and is a not for profit organisation. Further information on Northampton Partnership Homes and details of transactions can be found in the Group Accounts section.

Members of the Council

Members of the Council have direct control over the Council's financial and operating policies. The total of members' allowances paid in 2018/19 is shown in Note 19.

During 2018/19 expenditure to the value of £1.3m (2017/18 £1.7m) was paid or granted to parties where members had an interest or where they serve as a nominated representative on the outside body. Income to the value of £0.3m (2017/18 £0.3m) was receivable from these parties. Parties with transactions over £200k are shown below:

2017/18	Related Parties - Expenditure	2018/19
£000s	Related Farties - Experiorture	£000s
300	Northampton Theatres Trust	301
399	Brackmills Bid	403
290	Northampton Town Centre Bid	337
	Delapre Abbey Preservation Trust	
361	Revenue	59
47	Capital	

At 31st March 2019, the outstanding balances with these parties were debtors of £74k (2017/18 £299k); creditors of £310k (2018/19 £200k).



Contracts were entered into in full compliance with the Council's standing orders and all grants were made with proper consideration of declarations of interests. The relevant members did not take part in any discussions or decisions that involved their disclosed interests. The Register of Members' Interest is open to public inspection at The Guildhall, Northampton during office hours and is available on the Council's website.

A number of the Members of Northampton Borough Council are also members of Northamptonshire County Council. Material transactions with Northamptonshire County Council have been disclosed elsewhere in the accounts, see Notes 22 and 28.

Additionally, a number of Members are also Parish Councillors within the district of Northampton Borough Council. As above, these members did not take part in discussions related to these bodies.

One Member is also on the South East Midlands Local Enterprise Partnership (SEMLEP) Board. SEMLEP is the economic development partnership for the South East Midlands, a company operated jointly by the public and private sectors. SEMLEP is the lead body for the Enterprise Zone, administered by NBC. Additionally, SEMLEP is the accountable body (through Luton Borough Council, the administering body) for payments from DCLG's Growing Places Fund. NBC took out a £6.6m Growing Places Fund loan in 2014/15.

Delapre Abbey Preservation Trust is a separate company limited by guarantee and a charity. There is a provision subject to the restrictions of the LGHA 89 for NBC to have representation on the board (less than 20%). NBC own the freehold of Delapre Abbey. In 2018/19, NBC provided £58,544 of revenue funding for ongoing requirements.

Senior Officers of the Council

During 2018/19 there were two disclosures made in relation to related parties, Art Regeneration Ltd and Mind Tyneside and Northumberland. No transactions were identified in relation to these organisations.

Other Public Bodies

In 2013/14 the Council transferred the majority of its support services to LGSS, a Partnership established by the County Councils of Northamptonshire and Cambridgeshire, where NBC is an Added Value Partner. Following this transfer, an NBC member is now a representative on the LGSS Panel.

The Council is also involved in a number of joint working initiatives across the county with various other Local Authorities, for instance the Joint Planning Unit and Waste Management Partnership. In this capacity, a number of NBC Members have representations on their running boards. None of these relationships are considered material to either party involved both in terms of the value of transactions or the potential for the authority to control or influence NBC's actions to materially affect transactions or balances.

24. CAPITAL EXPENDITURE AND CAPITAL FINANCING

The total amount of capital expenditure incurred in the year is shown in the table below (including the value of assets acquired under finance leases and PFI/PPP—Public Private Partnership contracts), together with the resources that have been used to finance it. Where capital expenditure is to be financed in future years by charges to revenue as assets are used by the Authority, the expenditure results in an increase in the Capital Financing Requirement (CFR) which is a measure of the capital expenditure incurred Financing Requirement (CFR) which reflects the capital expenditure incurred historically by the Authority that has yet to be financed.



	2018/19 £000	2017/18 £000
Opening Capital Financing Requirement	301,900	302,815
Capital Investment	,	, , ,
Property, Plant & Equipment	36,257	27,701
Heritage Assets	106	1,004
Investment Properties	0	18
Intangible Assets	74	46
Revenue Expenditure Funded from Capital Statute	1,439	1,519
Loans to Third Parties	0	0
Sources of finance		
Capital receipts	-8,564	-6,639
Sums set aside from capital receipts	0	-777
Government grants and other contributions	-2,897	-2,318
Sums set aside from revenue	-1,360	-2,110
Write Down of Third Party Loans	-896	-522
Direct Revenue contributions	-16,080	-18,837
Closing Capital Financing Requirement	309,979	301,900
Explanation of movements in year:		
Increase in underlying need to borrow	8,165	-915
Assets acquired under finance lease	0	0
Assets de-recognised as finance leases	0	0
Assets acquired under PFI/PPP	0	0
Increase/(decrease) in Capital Financing Requirement	8,165	-915,

25. LEASES

Authority as Lessee

Finance Leases

a) The Council has a number of assets that are required to be treated as finance leases under IFRS accounting rules. These include recycling equipment, IT software and a specialist vehicle.

The assets acquired under these leases are carried in the Balance Sheet at the following net amounts:

31 March 2018 £000		31 March 2019 £000
50	Vehicles, Plant, Furniture and Equipment	0
52	Intangible Fixed Assets	0
102	Total	0

b) The Authority is committed to making minimum payments under these leases comprising settlement of the long term liability for the interest in the property acquired by the Authority and finance costs that will



be payable by the Authority in future years while the liability remains outstanding. The present value of the leases and the future minimum lease payments at the balance sheet date are as follows:

31 March 2018	Leases - Authority as Lessee - Finance Leases	31 March 2019
£		£
	Future minimum lease payments	
46	Vehicles, Plant, Furniture and	0
56	Equipment Intangible Fixed Assets	0
	intangible i ixea / toocto	O
102	Future minimum lease payments	0
100 0	Net present value of minimum lease payments Current Non-current	0 0
100	Present value of minimum lease payments	0
2	Finance costs payable in future years	0

c) The present value of the leases and the minimum lease payments at the balance sheet date split over the over future periods are as follows:

Leases - Authority as Lessee - Finance				
31 March	2018	Leases	31 March 2019	
Present value of leases	Minimum Lease payments		Present value of leases	Minimum Lease payments
£000	£000		£000	£000
100 0 0	0	Not later than one year Later than one year and not later than five Later than five years	0 0 0	0 0 0
100	102	Minimum lease payments payable	0	0

d) The Council has no sub leases required to be treated as finance leases



Operating Leases

e) The Council leases IT equipment, gym equipment and vehicles financed under the terms of operating leases. The future minimum lease payments due under non-cancellable leases in future years are:

The authority sub-leases housing contract hire vehicles to the Northampton Partnership Homes (NPH) for the provision of housing services.

31 March 2018	Local Authority as Lessee - Operating Leases	31 March 2019
£000		£000
33 39	Not later than one year Later than one year and not later than five years	10 6
0	Later than five years	0
72	Minimum lease payments	16
(43)	Future minimum lease sub lease payments receivable	0

f) Charges to revenue -The expenditure charged to the Council's Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement during the year in relation to operating leases was:

Authority as Lessor

2017-18	Local Authority as Lessee - Operating Leases	2018-19
£000		£000
	Minimum Lease Payments	
107	Contract Hire	18
23	Other	4
0	Contingent Rents	0
(86)	Sublease payments received	(1)
44	Total	21

Finance Leases

g) The authority has two lessor property leases that have been assessed as finance leases.

The gross investment in the leases and the minimum lease payments receivable at the balance sheet date are as follows:



31 March 2018	Leases - Authority as Lessor - Finance Leases	31 March 2019
£000		£000
124	Gross investment in leases Other Land and Buildings Net present value of minimum lease payments receivable	107
10 81	Current Non-current	11 70
91	Present value of minimum lease payments receivable	81
33	Unearned finance income	26

h) The gross investment in the leases and the minimum lease payments receivable at the balance sheet date split over the future periods are as follows:

31 Marc	h 2018	Leases - Authority as Lessor - Finance Leases	31 Marc	:h 2019
Gross investment in leases	NPV of minimum lease payments receivable		Gross investment in leases	NPV of minimum lease payments receivable
£000	£000		£000	£000
17 69 37	48	Not later than one year Later than one year and not later than five years Later than five years	17 69 20	11 52 18
123	91	Minimum lease payments receivable	106	81

In respect of pre-existing leases as at 31 March 2010 the Authority has adopted the mitigation contained in The Local Authorities (Capital Finance and Accounting) (Amendment) (England) Regulations 2010.



Operating Leases

i) Periods

The Authority leases out property under operating leases for the following purposes:

- The provision of other land and buildings including shops and industrial units to meet local demand for commercial premises.
- The provision of community assets to meet residents' community needs.
- To provide infrastructure enabling current and future construction to service local demand for housing and commercial property.

The future minimum lease payments receivable under non-cancellable leases in future years are:

31 March 2018	Leases - Authority as Lessor - Operating Leases - Minimum Lease Payments	31 March 2019
£000		£000
1,932 6,746 55,383	Not later than one year Later than one year and not later than five years Later than five years	1,863 6,601 53,826
64,061	Minimum lease payments	62,290

The minimum lease payments receivable do not include rents that are contingent on future events, such as adjustments following rent reviews.

Note: Assets provided under operating leases, where the Council is lessor, have been included in the Council's disclosures on owned assets.

26. IMPAIRMENT LOSSES

No assets were impaired during 2017/18 or 2018/19.

27. TERMINATION BENEFITS

There were no material or significant termination benefits paid in 2018/19 as set out in note 18c.

28. DEFINED BENEFIT PENSION SCHEMES

Participation in Pension Schemes:

As part of the terms and conditions of employment of its officers, the Authority makes contributions towards the cost of post-employment benefits. Although these benefits will not actually be payable until employees retire, the Authority has a commitment to make the payments that needs to be disclosed at the time that employees earn their future entitlement.

The Authority participates in one post-employment scheme:

The Local Government Pension Scheme, administered locally by Northamptonshire County Council, is a funded defined benefit final salary scheme, meaning that the Authority and employees pay contributions into a fund, calculated at a level intended to balance the pension's liabilities with investment assets



Transactions Relating to Post-employment Benefits:

We recognise the cost of retirement benefits in the reported cost of services when they are earned by employees, rather than when the benefits are eventually paid as pensions. However, the charge we are required to make against Council Tax is based on the cash payable in the year, so the real cost of post-employment/retirement benefits is reversed out of the General Fund via the Movement in Reserves Statement.

The following transactions have been made in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement and the General Fund Balance via the Movement in Reserves Statement during the year:



Local Government Pension Scheme 2017/18 £000	Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement	Local Government Pension Scheme 2018/19 £000
	Cost of Services:	
3,220 - - - 9	Service cost comprising: Current service cost Past service cost (including curtailments) Gain from settlements Pension contribution adjustment	3,440 - 2,088 - - -3,180
3,530	Financing and Investment Income and Expenditure Net interest expense	3,473
6,759	Total Post-employment Benefits charged to the Surplus or Deficit on the Provision of Services	1,645
	Other Post-employment Benefits charged to the Remeasurement of the net defined benefit liability comprising:	
6 0 5,356 602	Return on plan assets (excluding the amount included in the net interest expense) Actuarial gains and losses arising on changes in demographic assumptions Actuarial gains and losses arising on changes in financial assumptions	9,551 0 -15,400 -418
12,723	Total Post-employment Benefits charged to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement	-4,622
-786	Movement in Reserves Statement Reversal of net charges made to the Surplus or Deficit on the Provision of Services for post-employment benefits in accordance with the Code	-11,092
0.100	Actual amount charged against the General Fund Balance for pensions in the year:	0.440
6,102	Employers' contributions payable to scheme	3,440



Pension Assets and Liabilities Recognised in the Balance Sheet:

The amounts included in the Balance Sheet arising from the authority's obligation in respect of its defined benefit plans are as follows:

	Local Government Discretionary Benef Pension Scheme Arrangements		-	s Total		
	2017/18 £000	2018/19 £000	2017/18 £000	2018/19 £000	2017/18 £000	2018/19 £000
Present value of the defined benefit obligation	326,226	325,877	13,714	13,791	339,940	339,668
Fair value of plan assets	-202,555	-205,736			-202,555	-205,736
Net liability arising from defined benefit obliga	123,671	120,141	13,714	13,791	137,385	133,932

Reconciliation of the Movements in Fair Value of Scheme (Plan) Assets:

	Local Go Pension		-		Total £000	
	2017/18 £000	2018/19 £000	2017/18 £000	2018/19 £000	2017/18 £000	2018/19 £000
Opening fair value of scheme assets	202,975	202,555	0	0	202,975	202,555
Interest income	5,003	5,008	0	0	5,003	5,008
Remeasurement gain/(loss): - The return on plan assets, excluding the amount included in the net interest expense	6	12,134	0	0	6	12,134
Contributions from employer	5,248	5,760	845	860	6,093	6,620
Contribution from employees into the Scheme	529	590	0	0	529	590
Benefits Paid	-11,206	-11,479	-845	-860	-12,051	-12,339
Assets Distributed in Settlements	0	-8,832	0	0	0	-8,832
Closing fair value of scheme assets	202,555	205,736	0	0	202,555	205,736



Reconciliation of Present Value of the Scheme Liabilities (Defined Benefit Obligation):

	Local Government Pension Scheme		Discretionary Benefits Arrangements		Total	
	2017/18 £000	2018/19 £000	2017/18 £000	2018/19 £000	2017/18 £000	2018/19 £000
Opening balance at 1 April	330,805	326,226	14,862	13,714	345,667	339,940
Current service cost	3,220	3,440	· o	· o	3,220	3,440
Interest cost	8,533	8,370	0	0	8,533	8,370
Contribution from scheme participants	529	590	0	0	529	590
Remeasurement gain/(loss):	0	0	0	0	0	0
- Actuarial gains/losses arising from changes in						
demographic assumptions	이	0	0	0	0	0
- Actuarial gain/losses arising from changes in						
financial assumptions	-5,356	-15400			-5,356	-15,400
- Other experience	-299	-418	-303	937	-602	519
Past service cost (Including Curtailments)	이	9,551			0	9,551
Liabilities assumed on entity combinations	0		0	0	0	0
Benefits Paid	-11,206	-11,479	-845	-860	-12,051	-12,339
Liabilities extinguished on settlements	0	4,997	0	0	0	4,997
Closing present value of scheme liabilities	326,226	325,877	13,714	13,791	339,940	339,668



Local Government Pension Scheme assets comprised:

Fair value of scheme assets, 2017/18 £000	Assets comprised of:	Fair value of scheme assets, 2018/19 £000
3,861	Cash and cash equivalents	4,642
1,030 11,450 14,839 6,330 13,865 11,909		21,700 7,610 11,286 12,313 7,757 10,622
73,774	Total equity	71,288
17,632 0	Bonds: By sector Corporate Government Other Total bonds	0 16,927 0 16,927
1,502	Private Equity: Overseas Total private equity	3,569 3,569
15,924	Property By type	16,137 16,137
74,420 15,442 0 0	Investment Funds and Unit Trusts: Equities	70,014 14,356 879 85,249
ZUZ,555	Total assets	197,811

Notes

- ₁ All scheme assets have quoted prices in active markets
- ² The risks relating to assets in the scheme are also analysed by company size below



Basis for Estimating Assets and Liabilities

Liabilities have been assessed on an actuarial basis using the projected unit credit method, an estimate of the pensions that will be payable in future years dependent on assumptions about mortality rates, salary levels etc.

Both the Local Government Pension Scheme and discretionary benefits liabilities have been estimated by Hymans Robertson, an independent firm of actuaries, estimates for the County Council Fund being based on the latest full valuation of the scheme as at 1 April 2013.

The significant assumptions used by the actuary have been:

	Local Govern Sch	
	2017/18	2018/19
Mortality Assumptions:		
Longevity at 65 for Current Pensioners: - Men - Women	22.1 24.2	22.1 24.2
Longevity at 65 for Future Pensioners: - Men - Women	23.90 26.10	23.90 26.10
Rate of Increase in Pensions Rate of Increase in Salaries Rate for Discounting Scheme Liabilities	2.4% 2.7% 2.5%	2.4% 2.7% 2.6%

^{*}Where provided by The Actuary, the split between LGPS and Discretionary Benefits Arrangements has been disclosed.

The estimation of the defined benefit obligations is sensitive to the actuarial assumptions set out in the table above. The sensitivity analyses below have been determined based on reasonably possible changes of the assumptions occurring at the end of the reporting period and assumes for each change that the assumption analysed changes while all the other assumptions remain constant. The assumptions in longevity, for example, assume that life expectancy increases or decreases for men and women. In practice, this is unlikely to occur, and changes in some of the assumptions may be interrelated. The estimations in the sensitivity analysis have followed the accounting policies for the scheme, i.e. on an actuarial basis using the projected unit credit method. The methods and types of assumptions used in preparing the sensitivity analysis below did not change from those used in the previous period.

Change in assumptions at 31 March 2019:	Approximate increase to Employer Liability	Approximate Monetary Amount £000s
0.5% decrease in Real Discount Rate	8%	27,765
0.5% increase in the salary increase rate	1%	2,135
0.5% increase in the Pension Increase Rate	7%	25,389

^{**} Salary Increases are assumed to be 1% p.a. until 31 March 2016 reverting to the long-term assumption thereafter.



Asset and Liability Matching (ALM) Strategy

The pensions committee of Northamptonshire County Council has agreed to an asset and liability matching strategy (ALM) that matches, to the extent possible, the types of asset invested to the liabilities in the defined benefit obligation. The fund has matched assets to the pensions' obligations by investing in long-term fixed interest securities and index linked gilt-edged investment with maturities that match the benefits payments as they fall due. This is balanced with a need to maintain the liquidity of the fund to ensure that it is able to make current payments. As is required by the pensions and (where relevant) investment regulations the suitability of various types of investment have been considered, as has the need to diversify investments to reduce the risk of being invested in too narrow a range. A large proportion of the assets relate to equities (71% of scheme assets) and bonds (18%). These percentages are materially the same as the comparative year. The scheme also invests in properties as a part of the diversification of the scheme's investments.

Impact on the Authority's Cash Flows

The objectives of the scheme are to keep employers' contributions at as constant a rate as possible. The County Council has agreed a strategy with the scheme's actuary to achieve a funding level of 100% over the next 20 years. Funding levels are monitored on an annual basis. The next triennial valuation is due to be completed on 31 March 2020.

The scheme will need to take account of the national changes to the scheme under the Public Pensions Services Act 2013. Under the Act, the Local Government Pension Scheme in England and Wales and the other main existing public service schemes may not provide benefits in relation to service after 31 March 2014 (or service after 31 March 2015 for other main existing public service pension schemes in England and Wales).

The Act provides for scheme regulations to be made within a common framework, to establish new career average revalued earnings schemes to pay pensions and other benefits to certain public servants.

29. CONTINGENT LIABILITIES

Contingent Liabilities

The Council is potentially liable for the following:

Northampton Partnership Homes

 As set out in the explanatory forward and Group Accounts, NBC set up an Arm's Length Management Organisation on 5th January 2015, Northampton Partnership Homes (NPH). NPH is a company limited by guarantee, and as such, NBC is liable for all losses experienced by NPH, and is also the guarantor for NPH's pension liabilities. See Group Accounts for disclosure of the financial performance of NPH in 2018/19

Other - various

- The Council has received Deposits under Section 106 agreements, which may be repayable if the conditions for each agreement are not met. No provision has been made in the Accounts for any interest that may become repayable under the terms of the individual agreements. If every one of these deposits becomes repayable with interest, the Council's maximum liability for interest payable as at 31st March 2018 is estimated to be £0.7m.
- Employment tribunal claims for discrimination age, and age related, harassment £175k.



- Financial guarantee for Home Group a Housing Association. Under the 1987 (Bond issue) "Under the 1987 [bond issue] Home Group raised finance to carry out development in a number of local authority areas. In so doing they entered into arrangements with local authorities for the purchase of land in return for nomination rights over 50% of the properties constructed. In addition the local authorities agreed to indemnify bond holders against a fixed percentage of indebtedness under the bonds incurred by Home Group. Home Group in turn gave a counter indemnity to the said local authorities in the same amount. Thus, for so long as Home Group remains solvent, there is no practical likelihood of a claim under the indemnity being made against a participant local authority. The NBC proportion is 1.35% of £82.55m representing a value of £1.114m.
- There are a number of outstanding insurance claims that have been received of £1.27m as assessed by our Insurance Actuary. These have been assessed and an estimated provision has been charged to the accounts of £391,278, therefore the estimated value of the insurance claims outstanding is £877,032.
- There are a number of small appeals, and claims, estimated at £79,000.
- Errors, anomalies and poor record keeping have been identified in the administration of the Council's Empty Homes Scheme (2012-14). The amount of money that the Council can expect to recover from the property owners will need to be recalculated £100k.

30. CONTINGENT ASSETS

The Council is currently monitoring the following contingent assets:

- Northampton Waterside Enterprise Zone is funded from Business Rates uplift within its boundaries. Expenditure relating to administration and infrastructure loan costs has exceeded income receipts from business rates uplift, these sums will be reimbursed when the income from the projects exceeds expenditure. To date, the value to be reimbursed from Business rates uplift totals £16,900.
- NBC have lodged a court claim for money lent to Northampton Town Football club to the value of £2.76m.
- There is an obligation upon National Grid (NG) (owners of property) to pay to NBC part of monies advanced by WNDC to NG for remediation of land. Retention payment due to NBC by 2024 is £300k.

31. NATURE AND EXTENT OF RISKS ARISING FROM FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

The Council's activities expose it to a variety of financial risks:

- Credit risk the possibility that other parties might fail to pay amounts due to the Authority;
- **Liquidity risk** the possibility that the Authority might not have funds available to meet its commitments to make payments; and
- Market risk the possibility that financial loss might arise for the Authority because of changes in interest rates and stock market movements.

The Council's risk management processes consider the unpredictability of financial markets and seek to minimise potential adverse effects on the resources available to fund services. The Local Government Act 2003 places a statutory duty on the Council to have regard to guidance issued or specified by the Secretary of State. This guidance includes the CIPFA Treasury Management Code of Practice. Treasury risk



management is undertaken by the LGSS treasury team under policies approved by the Council in its Treasury Management Policy Statement, Treasury Management Practices and accompanying Schedules and the annual Treasury Management Strategy. These contain overall principles for risk management and specific risks which include credit and counterparty risk, liquidity risk, interest rate risk, exchange rate risk, refinancing risk, legal and regulatory risk, and market risk.

Credit Risk

Credit risk arises from deposits with banks and financial institutions, as well as credit exposures from the Authority's customers.

The risk exposure from investment counterparties is minimised through policies and procedures set out in the Council's Treasury Management Practices and accompanying Schedules and its Annual Investment Strategy. These require that deposits are not made with financial institutions unless they meet identified minimum credit criteria that include, but is not entirely dependent on, external credit ratings, including sovereign ratings.

The Annual Investment Strategy also imposes value and investment period limits for each category of approved counterparty. In 2018-19 the maximum limits for placements with individual or group counterparties were £m and 3 years for the UK government and UK nationalised or part nationalised banking institutions, £m and 3 years for other UK counterparties and overseas counterparties with AAA sovereign ratings, £m for AAA CNAV Money Market Funds and £m and 3 years for UK local authorities and overseas counterparties with AA+ sovereign rating. Within this ceiling, lower limits apply in many instances depending on credit ratings and other factors specific to each institution.

Due to the nature of its business, the Council does not assess operational customers for credit worthiness and does not set credit limits on customers. In relation to mortgages, the Authority holds an equity stake in each relevant property as collateral against the mortgage outstanding. There are also certain exceptional circumstances under which the Council has placed a charge on a property as collateral against a specific debt. Business customers are not given individual credit limits. However, business customers are assessed, taking into account their financial position, past experience, and other factors, in line with parameters set by the council, when contracts are entered into. This forms part of the Council's procurement procedures.

To support local economic regeneration the Council has made third party loans to local organisations. Assessment of the credit risk to the authority from the loans is undertaken as part of the due diligence work.

In 2015-16 the Council experienced default on a loan to a third party, however due to the individual circumstances of this default, this does not increase the likelihood of default on other third party loans.

The Council's maximum exposure to credit risk in relation to its investments totalling £m in banks, building societies and other institutions cannot be assessed generally as the risk of any counterparty failing to make interest payments or repay the principal sum will be specific to each individual institution. Recent experience has shown that it is rare for such entities to be unable to meet their commitments. A risk of non-recoverability applies to all of the Council's deposits, but there was no evidence at 31 March 2018 that this was likely to crystallise.

The following analysis summarises the Council's potential maximum exposure to credit risk based on experience of default and non-collectability over the last five to six financial years adjusted to reflect current market conditions.



No credit limits were exceeded during the reporting period and the Council does not expect any losses from non-performance by any of its counterparties in relation to deposits. The Council held no investments in the form of bonds during 2018-19.

With the exception of third party loans and mortgages, the Council does not generally allow credit for its customers.

As shown in Table 1, at 31st March there were outstanding loans to third parties of £m. Such loans, by their nature, do carry a degree of risk. However, all are secured according to the terms of the individual loan agreement.

Of the £m total exposure to credit risk £m is past its due date for payment.

Impairment on the debtor's financial asset has been identified, standing at a total of £m at the end of 2018-19

Collateral

The authority holds collateral against a number of mortgages. The balance sheet value of the principal amount outstanding is currently $\pm k$ ($\pm 14k$ in 2017-18). The terms and conditions relating to the pledge are standard in all the mortgages held and set out the rights and responsibilities of the Council and the mortgage holder

All loans made by the Council to third parties are secured according to the terms of each individual loan agreement.

Liquidity Risk

The Council has a comprehensive cash flow management system in place that seeks to ensure that cash is available as needed. In the event of unexpected movements to the downside, the Council has ready access to borrowings from the money markets and (for capital expenditure purposes) from the Public Works Loan Board (PWLB). There is no significant risk that the Council will be unable to raise finance to meet its commitments under financial instruments. Instead, the risk is that the authority will be bound to replenish a significant proportion of its borrowings at a time of unfavourable interest rates. The strategy is to manage loans that are due to mature within any rolling three-year period through a combination of careful planning of new loans taken out and (where it is economic to do so) making early repayments.

Amounts maturing within one year include short-term creditors, short-term grants and Section 106 funding commitments, short-term borrowing, principal due within 12 months on annuity and EIP (Equal Interest Instalment) loans, and long-term loans maturing within the next 12 months. PWLB loans totalling £m are due for maturity during 2018-19. Repayment of these will be funded from internal borrowing, new loans, or a combination of both. Longer-term maturities consist of long-term debt (including finance leases), and long-term grants and Section 106 funding.

Market Risk

Interest Rate Risk

The authority is exposed to significant risk in respect of interest rate movements on its borrowings and investments. Movements in interest rates have a complex impact on the authority. For example, a rise in interest rates would have the following effects:

 Borrowing at variable rates – the interest expense charged to the Surplus or Deficit on the Provision of Services will rise;



- Borrowing at fixed rates the fair value of the liabilities will fall;
- Investment at variable rates the interest income credited to the Surplus or Deficit on the Provision of Services will rise;
- Investments at fixed rates the fair value of the assets will fall.

Borrowings are not carried at fair value, so nominal gains and losses on fixed rate borrowings would not affect the Surplus or Deficit on the Provision of Services or Other Comprehensive Income and Expenditure. However, changes in interest payable and receivable on variable rate borrowings and investments will be posted to the Surplus or Deficit on the Provision of Services and affect the General Fund Balance. Movements in the fair value of fixed rate investments that have a quoted market price will be reflected in Other Comprehensive Income and Expenditure.

The authority has a number of strategies for managing interest rate risk. For example, during periods where interest rates are falling or where economic circumstances are favourable, fixed rate loans may be repaid early to minimise costs.

The Council has an active strategy for assessing interest rate exposure that is applied in setting the annual budget and is used to update the budget during the year. This allows any adverse changes to be accommodated. The analysis will also advise whether new borrowing taken out is fixed or variable.

Price Risk

The authority does not invest in equity shares and therefore has no exposure to loss arising from movements in share prices.

Foreign Exchange Risk

The authority has no financial assets or liabilities denominated in foreign currencies and therefore has no exposure to loss arising from movements in exchange rates.



32. CASH FLOW STATEMENT – OPERATING ACTIVITIES

The cash flows for operating activities include the following items:

2017/18		2018/19
£000	Operating Activities	£000
15,365	Depreciation	0
428,552	Impairment and downward valuations	26,041
27	Amortisation	163
8,340	Increase(-)/Decrease in Creditors	8,188
(1,855)	Increase/Decrease (-) in Debtors	(12,984)
(9)	Increase/Decrease (-) in Inventories	25
657	Movement in Pension Liability	(1,795)
9,717	Carrying amount of non-current assets and non-current assets held for sale, sold or	823
(278,431)	Other non-cash items charged to the deficit on the provision of services	307
182,363	Total	20,768

The surplus or deficit on the provision of services has been adjusted for the following items that are investing and financing activities:

2017/18	Items removed from net cost of service that are investing/financing activities	2018/19
£000		£000
2,893	Proceeds from the sale of property, plant and equipment	0
58,380	Grants for financing capital expenditure	0
(28,114)	Any other items for which the cash effects are investing or financing activities	0
33,159	Total	-

33. CASH FLOW STATEMENT – OPERATING ACTIVITIES (INTEREST)

2017/18 £000s	Operating Activities (Interest)	2018/19 £000s
1,468	Interest Received	0
-7,961	Interest Paid	0
-6,493	Total	0



34. CASH FLOW STATEMENT – INVESTING ACTIVITIES

2017/18 £000	Cash Flows from Investing Activities	2018/19 £000
96,633	Purchase of Property, Plant and Equipment	0
28,170	Purchase of short-term and long-term investments	4,996
C	Proceeds from short-term and long-term investments	0
-3,407	Proceeds from the Sale of Property, Plant and Equipment	0
-72,089	Capital Grants Received	0
49,307	Total	4,996

35. CASH FLOW STATEMENT – FINANCING ACTIVITIES

)17/18)00	Cash Flows from Financing Activities	2018/19 £000
	-300,000	Cash Receipts of short and long-term borrowing	-10,429
		Other Receipts from financing actvities	0
	1,731	Cash Payments for the reduction of the outstanding liabilities relating to	0
	242,162	Repayments of short and long-term borrowing	0
-	56,107	Total	- 10,429



F1. HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT INCOME AND EXPENDITURE

The Housing Revenue Account (HRA) summarises the transactions relating to the provision, maintenance, and sale of Council houses and flats. The account has to be self-financing and there is a legal prohibition on cross subsidy to or from local taxpayers.

2017/18 £000s		2018 £000s	3/19 £000s
-49,798 -1,064 -2,520 -2	Income Dwelling Rents Non Dwelling Rents Charges for services & facilities Contributions Towards Expenditure	-48,945 -1,045 -3,023	20005
-53,385	Total Income		-53,009
14,506 8,403 5,469 188 159,915 80 332	Expenditure Repairs & Maintenance Supervision & Management General Management Special Services Rent, Rates, Taxes & other charges Depreciation, Impairment & Revaluation of Fixed Assets Debt Management Costs Increased in provision for bad/doubtful debts	13,911 9,133 6,158 247 20,065 80 502	
188,893	Total Expenditure		50,096
		_	<u> </u>
188,893 135,508 919	Net Cost of Services HRA Services share of Corporate and Democratic Core HRA share of other amounts included in the whole authority Net Cost of Services but not allocated to specific services		-2,913 744
135,508 919	Net Cost of Services HRA Services share of Corporate and Democratic Core HRA share of other amounts included in the whole authority Net Cost of Services but not allocated to specific		-2,913 744
135,508 919	Net Cost of Services HRA Services share of Corporate and Democratic Core HRA share of other amounts included in the whole authority Net Cost of Services but not allocated to specific services		-2,913 744
135,508 919 0 136,427 -203 6,195	Net Cost of Services HRA Services share of Corporate and Democratic Core HRA share of other amounts included in the whole authority Net Cost of Services but not allocated to specific services Net Cost of HRA Services Gain (-) or Loss on sale of HRA Fixed Assets Interest Payable and other similar charges Interest and Investment Income Pensions interest cost and expected return on pensions		-2,913 744 0 -2,169 7,871 6,156
135,508 919 0 136,427 -203	Net Cost of Services HRA Services share of Corporate and Democratic Core HRA share of other amounts included in the whole authority Net Cost of Services but not allocated to specific services Net Cost of HRA Services Gain (-) or Loss on sale of HRA Fixed Assets Interest Payable and other similar charges Interest and Investment Income Pensions interest cost and expected return on pensions assets		-2,913 744 0 -2,169 7,871
135,508 919 0 136,427 -203 6,195	Net Cost of Services HRA Services share of Corporate and Democratic Core HRA share of other amounts included in the whole authority Net Cost of Services but not allocated to specific services Net Cost of HRA Services Gain (-) or Loss on sale of HRA Fixed Assets Interest Payable and other similar charges Interest and Investment Income Pensions interest cost and expected return on pensions		-2,913 744 0 -2,169 7,871 6,156



F2. MOVEMENT IN HOUSING REVENUE ACCOUNT RESERVE

The Income and Expenditure Account shows the Council's actual financial performance for the year, measured in terms of the resources consumed and generated over the last twelve months. However, the Authority is required to account for the net costs of Council Housing in a different way.

This statement below and the detailed reconciling items on the following page summarise the differences between the outturn on the HRA Income and Expenditure Account and the Housing Revenue Account Balance.

2017/18 £000s		2018/19 £000s
-34,113	Surplus (-) / Deficit for the year on the HRA Income and Expenditure Account	-2,320
34,113	Net additional amount required by statute to be debited or credited to the HRA Balance for the year	2,320
0	Increase (-) / Decrease in the HRA Balance for the Year	0
-5,000	HRA Balance brought forward	-5,000
-5,000	HRA Balance carried forward	-5,000



2017/18 £000s		2018/19 £000s
	Amounts included in the HRA Income and Expenditure Account but required by statute to be excluded when determining the Movement on the HRA Balance for the year	
6,791	Capital Expenditure	2,466
-205,617	Revaluation Losses	-16,143
58,492	Revaluation Gains	9,359
0	Amortisation of intangible non-current assets	0
	Capital Grants and Contributions Transferred to the Capital	
0	Adjusment A/c	0
203	Gain or Loss on sale of HRA non-current assets	-7,871
-4 0	HRA share of contributions to or from the pensions reserve Revenue Expenditure Funded from Capital Under Statute	-4 0
0	·	U
0	Application of Capital Grants and Contributions to capital financing passing through CI&E	0
-140,135	Total	-12,193
	Amounts not included in the HRA Income and Expenditure Account but required by statute to be included when determining the Movement on the HRA Balance for the year	
0	Transfer to / from (-) Major Repairs Reserve	0
0	Transfers to / from (-) Housing Repairs Account	0
176,534	Transfers to / from (-) Revaluation Reserve	14,180
3	Employer's contributions payable to the Northamptonshire County Council Pension Fund and retirement benefits payable direct to pensioners	4
	Amount by which officer remuneration charged to CI&E on an accruals basis is different from remuneration chargeable in the year	·
0	in accordance with statutory requirements	0
0	Capital expenditure charged in-year to the HRA Balance	0
-2,289	Net transfers to / from (-) earmarked reserves	328
174,248	Total	14,512
34,113	Net additional amount required to be credited or debited to the HRA balance for the year	2,320



F3. NOTES TO THE HRA

1. PRIOR YEAR ADJUSTMENTS

There are no prior year adjustments in relation to the Housing Revenue Account in 2017/18.

2. HRA ASSETS AND CAPITAL TRANSACTIONS

a) At 31st March 2018 the Council was responsible for managing 11,472 units of accommodation (excluding shared ownership properties):

	Number of Bedrooms				
Type of Property	One	Two	Three	Four+	Total
Flats-Low Rise Flats-Medium Rise Flats-High Rise Houses & Bungalows	1,420 1,658 396 879	376 807 82 2,408	3 113 20 2,981	0 4 0 325	1,799 2,582 498 6,593
Total	4,353	3,673	3,117	329	11,472

b) The movement in housing stock can be summarised as follows:

Type of Property	Stock at	St	Stock at		
	01/04/2018	Sales	Additions	Lost Units	01/04/2019
Flats (Column D, Bedsit Flat Maisonette WP2) Houses & Bungalows	4,878 6,594	-49 -76	73 2	-2 -3	4,900 6,517
Dwellings (excl. Shared) Rec	11,472 0	-125	75	-5	11,417 0
Shared Ownership	75	-4			71
Totals	11,547	-129	75	-5	11,488

2018/2019

Housing Revenue Account



c) <u>Capital Receipts</u>

2017/18	Housing Capital Receipts	2018/19
£000		£000
0	Land Sales	0
-8,855	Dwelling Sales	-8,594
0	Other Property Sales	0
-8,855	Total	-8,594
1,072	Payable to the Secretary of State	1,072
0	Other	0
-7,783	Useable Capital Receipts	-7,521



e) Capital Expenditure and Financing

2017/18	HRA Capital Expenditure and Financing	2018/19
£000s		£000s
	Expenditure	
0	Land Purchase	0
22,973	Dwellings	23,480
288	Re-Purchase of Former Council Housing	90
500	Other Property	377
23,761	Total Expenditure	23,947
0 4,971 6,792 12,000 0 0	Financing Dwellings Borrowing Useable Capital Receipts Revenue Contributions Major Repairs Reserve Grants Third Party Contributions	2,845 5,021 2,466 13,614 0 0
23,761		23,947
0 0 0 0 0	Other Property Borrowing Useable Capital Receipts Revenue Contributions Major Repairs Reserve Grants Third Party Contributions	0 0 0 0 0
23,761	Total Financing	23,947



3 ARREARS

During 2017/18, arrears as a proportion of gross income was 3.8%. This represents an increase of 0.1% since 2016/17 when the proportion was 3.7%. The figures for rent arrears are detailed below

2017/18	Arrears	2018/19
£000s		
1,882	Gross Arrears at 31 March	2,040
-928	Prepayments	-1,004
953	Net Arrears at 31 March	1,036
909	Provision for bad debts	1,062



G1. COLLECTION FUND INCOME AND EXPENDITURE ACCOUNT

The Council has a statutory requirement to operate a Collection Fund as a separate account to the General Fund. The purpose of the Collection Fund is to isolate the income and expenditure relating to Council Tax and National Non-Domestic Business Rates. The administrative costs associated with the collection process are charged to the General Fund.

Collection Fund surpluses/deficits declared by the Billing Authority in relation to Council Tax are apportioned to the relevant precepting bodies in the subsequent financial year. For NBC, the Council Tax precepting bodies are Northamptonshire County Council and Northamptonshire Police and Crime Commissioner.

In 2013/14, the Local Government finance regime was revised with the introduction of the retained business rates scheme. The main aim of the scheme is to give Councils a greater incentive to grow businesses in the Borough. It does, however, also increase the financial risk to the authority due to non-collection and the volatility of the NNDR tax base.

The scheme allows the Council to retain a proportion of the total NNDR received. The initial Northampton Borough Council share is 40% with the remainder paid to precepting bodies. For NBC, the NNDR precepting bodies are Central Government (50% share) and Northamptonshire County Council (10% share). The NBC share is then subject to a tariff payment to Government, which was £29.1m in 2017/18 (£33.0m in 2016/17). The residual amount is then compared to the assessment in the Local Government Finance Settlement and any growth above the Settlement level is subject to a levy payment to Government.

NNDR surpluses/deficits declared by the Billing Authority in relation to the Collection Fund are apportioned to the relevant precepting bodies and Government in the subsequent financial in their respective proportions.

The Code of Practice followed by Local Authorities in England stipulates that a Collection Fund Income and Expenditure account is included in the Council's accounts. The Collection Fund balance sheet meanwhile is incorporated into the Council's consolidated balance sheet.

The statement on the next page shows the statutory transactions relating to this fund.



2017/18 Council Tax	2017/18 NNDR	2017/18 Total		2018/19 Council Tax	2018/19 NNDR	2018/19 Total
£000's	£000's	£000's		£000's	£000's	£000's
			INCOME			
-108,549	0	-108,549	Council Tax (net of benefits, discounts & transitional relief)	-115,842	0	-115,842
0	-105,641	-105,641	Income collectable from business ratepayers	0	-102,675	-102,675
-108,549	-105,641	-214,190	TOTAL INCOME	-115,842	-102,675	-218,517
			EXPENDITURE			
70.050	0	70.050	Precepts & demands:- Northamptonshire County	00.000	0	00.000
76,656	0	76,656	Council Northamptonshire Police	82,680	0	82,680
13,736	0	13,736	and Crime Commissioner Northampton Borough	14,782	0	14,782
15,066	0	15,066	Council	15,794	0	15,794
0	46,098	46,098	National Non-Domestic Rates Payments to Central Government Payments to	0	48,917	48,917
0	9,220	9,220	Northamptonshire County Council Amount retained by	0	9,788	9,788
0	36,878	36,878	Northampton Borough Council	0	39,137	39,137
0	283	283	Cost of collection	0	283	283
0	1,261	1,261	Other - Enterprise Zone	0	1,344	1,344
0	5,231	5,231	Transitional Protection Payments	0	2,162	2,162
1,329	5,934	7,263	Bad & Doubtful Debts / Appeals Provisions	-567	1,009	441
2,636	-2,799	-162	Contributions Towards previous years' Collection Fund surplus/ (deficit)	2,680	-2,212	468



0	0	0	Prior Year Adjustments (deferrals)	0	0	0
109,423	102,106	211,529	TOTAL EXPENDITURE	115,368	100,427	215,795
873	-3,535	-2,662	Net (Surplus)/deficit for the year	-474	-2,248	-2,723
			COLLECTION FUND BALANCE			
			Balance brought forward at	-2,631		-2,061
-3,504	4,105	601	1st April		570	
072	2 525	2 662	Net Deficit/(surplus) for the	-474	-2,248	-2,723
873 -2,631	-3,535 570	-2,662 -2,061	year (as above) Balance carried forward at	-3,105	-1,679	-4,784
2,001	370	2,001	31 March	5,100	1,075	7,707
			Allocated to:-			
0	285	285	Central Government	0	-839	-839
			Northamptonshire County	-2,270	-168	
-1,912	57	-1,855	Council			-2,438
0.40	0	0.40	Northamptonshire Police	-399	2	000
-343	0	-343	and Crime Commissioner	426	0 671	-399
-376	228	-148	Northampton Borough Council	-436	-671	-1,107
-2,631	570	-2,061	Fund Balance c/fwd	-3,105	-1,678	-4,783

2017/18 Council Tax	2017/18 NNDR	2017/18 Total		2018/19 Council Tax	2018/19 NNDR	2018/19 Total
£000's	£000's	£000's	INCOME	£000's	£000's	£000's
			Council Tax (net of benefits, discounts &			
-108,549	0	-108,549	transitional relief)	-115,842	0	-115,842
0	-105,641	-105,641	Income collectable from business ratepayers	0	-102,675	-102,675
-108,549	-105,641	-214,190	TOTAL INCOME	-115,842	-102,675	-218,517
			EXPENDITURE			
			Precepts & demands:- Northamptonshire			
76,656	0	76,656	County Council Northamptonshire Police	82,680	0	82,680
13,736	0	13,736	and Crime Commissioner Northampton Borough	14,782	0	14,782
15,066	0	15,066	Council	15,794	0	15,794



			National Non-Domestic Rates Payments to Central			
0	46,098	46,098	Government Payments to	0	48,917	48,917
0	9,220	9,220	Northamptonshire County Council Amount retained by Northampton Borough	0	9,788	9,788
0	36,878	36,878	Council	0	39,137	39,137
0	283	283	Cost of collection	0	283	283
0	1,261	1,261	Other - Enterprise Zone	0	1,344	1,344
0	5,231	5,231	Transitional Protection Payments	0	2,162	2,162
1,329	5,934	7,263	Bad & Doubtful Debts / Appeals Provisions Contributions	-567	1,009	441
2,636	-2,799	-162	Towards previous years' Collection Fund surplus/ (deficit)	2,680	-2,212	468
0	0	0	Prior Year Adjustments (deferrals)	0	0	0
109,423	102,106	211,529	TOTAL EXPENDITURE	115,368	100,427	215,795
873	-3,535	-2,662	Net (Surplus)/deficit for the year	-474	-2,248	-2,723

G2. NOTES TO THE COLLECTION FUND

1. NATIONAL NON DOMESTIC RATES (NNDR)

The total non-domestic rateable value as at 31 March 2018 was £248.3m and the equivalent figure for 2016/17 was £241.2m. The National Non-Domestic Rate multiplier for 2017/18 was 47.9p and the equivalent figure for 2016/17 was 49.7p. The small business non-domestic rating multiplier for 2017/18 was 46.6p and the equivalent figure for 2016/17 was 48.4p.



2. COUNCIL TAX

The Council's tax base, i.e. the number of chargeable dwellings in each valuation band (adjusted for dwellings where discounts apply) converted to an equivalent number of band D dwellings for 2012/13, was calculated as follows: -

2017/18 Band D Equivalents	Band	Estimated no of taxable properties 2018/19 after discounts	Ratio	2018/19 Band D Equivalents
20.8	A(-)	38.3	5/9	21.3
14,259.8	А	21,816.5	6/9	14,544.4
13,477.0	В	17,501.5	7/9	13,612.3
18,115.6	С	20,549.8	8/9	18,266.5
9,930.5	D	9,936.9	9/9	9,936.9
6,423.1	Е	5,279.8	11/9	6,453.1
3,402.2	F	2,376.8	13/9	3,433.1
2,012.0	G	1,207.3	15/9	2,012.1
100.5	Н	49.3	18/9	98.5
67,741.5	Gross Council Tax Base		68,378.0	
2,032.2	Non-collection provision		1,504.3	
65,709.3	Council Tax Base Used for setting the Precept		66,873.7	

The provision for non-collection was set at 3.0% for 2018/19



3. ANALYSIS OF IN-YEAR CONTRIBUTIONS TO FUND DEFICITS

2017/18 £000s	In Year Contribution to Deficit NNDR	2018/19 £000s
-1,399	Central Government	-1,106
-280	Northamptonshire County Council	-221
-1,120	Northampton Borough Council	-885
-2799	Total Deficit Recovered	-2,212

2017/18 £000s	Allocation Of Collection Fund Surplus Council Tax	2018/19 £000s
1,902	Northamptonshire County Council	1,948
351	Northamptonshire Police & Crime Commissioner	349
384	Northampton Borough Council	383
2,636	Total Surplus paid out	2,680

4. PROVISION FOR BAD AND DOUBTFUL DEBTS

2017/18	Bad and Doubtful Debts - Council Tax	2018/19
£000s		£000s
10,010	Bad Debt Provision B/fwd	10,016
-1,296	Write-offs	-1,076
-27	Council tax benefit transferred to reserve	-25
1,329	Provision Made in Year	-567
10,016	Bad Debt Provision c/f	8,347

The Collection Fund now also provides for Bad debts on NNDR arrears:



2017/18 Re-stated	Bad and Doubtful Debts - NNDR	2018/19
£000s		£000s
620	Bad Debt Provision B/fwd	1,649
-620	Write offs of uncollectible debt	-1,321
1,649	Allowance for non collection	951
1,649	Bad Debt Provision c/f	1,279
-1,721	Amounts written off in year not charged to provision	-328

The Collection Fund account also provides for provisions for appeals against the rateable valuation set by the Valuation Office Agency (VOA) not settled as at 31st March 2019:

2017/18	Provision for Appeals - NNDR	2018/19
£000s		£000s
11,867	Appeals Provision B/fwd	14,431
-1,095	Amounts used in year	-1,898
3,660	Additional provisions made	2,284
14,431	Appeals Provision c/f	14,817



GLOSSARY OF TERMS

Accruals

Income and expenditure are recognised as they are earned or incurred, not as money is received or paid (see Debtors and Creditors).

Actuary

An independent and appropriately qualified adviser who carries out statutorily required pension fund valuations.

Actuarial Basis

The estimation technique applied when estimating the liabilities to be recognised for defined benefit pension schemes in the financial statements of an organisation.

Actuarial Gains and Losses

For a defined benefit pension scheme, the changes in actuarial deficits or surpluses that arise because events have not coincided with the actuarial assumptions made for the last valuation or the actuarial assumptions have changed.

Actuarial Valuation

An actuary undertakes valuations by checking what a pension scheme's assets are worth compared to its liabilities. The actuary then works out how much needs to be paid into the scheme by the employer and the members to make sure that there will be enough money to pay the pensions when they are due.

Admitted Bodies

Voluntary and charitable bodies whose staff can become members of the Local Government Pension Scheme subject to certain terms and conditions and other organisations to whom Local Government employees have been transferred under the outsourcing of Local Government services.

Amortisation

A charge to the comprehensive income and expenditure statement which spreads the cost of the value of an asset or liability over its useful life in line with the Council's accounting policies.

Appointed Auditors

From 1 April 2015 the appointment of External Auditors to local Authorities has been undertaken by Public Sector Audit Appointments (PSAA), an independent company incorporated by the Local Government Association. KPMG was the Council's appointed Auditor for 2017/18, Ernst Young became the appointed auditor with effect from 1 April 2018.

Balance Sheet

A statement of the assets, liabilities and other balances at the end of an accounting period.



The Balance Sheet combines all the accounts of an authority, excluding trust funds, as they are not at the disposal of the council.

Capital Adjustment Account

This account contains the resources set aside to meet the cost of past expenditure. These include capital receipts, released grants and contributions and sums set aside for debt redemption.

Capital Expenditure

Expenditure on acquisition, Improvement or enhancement of either the council's or third party assets are defined as capital expenditure. Expenditure, which merely maintains the value, e.g. repairs and maintenance is charged to revenue.

Capital Receipts

Proceeds from the sale of capital assets such as land or buildings. They are available to finance new capital outlay and to repay existing loan debt. (Subject to the provisions contained within the Local Government Act 2003)

Cash Equivalents

Funds invested in call accounts and 30 day notice accounts which are readily available convertible to known amounts of cash with insignificant risk of change in value

Code

The rules and regulations governing the information and layout of the council's Statement of Accounts.

Community Assets

Assets which are held for the benefit of the community where there is no determinable useful life, such as works of art. These may have restrictions on their disposal.

Council Tax

Council Tax is a local taxation that is levied on dwellings within the local Council area, and funds all Council services.

Creditor

Represents the amount that the Council owes other parties at the balance sheet date.

Current assets

An Asset where the value changes because the volume held varies from day to day e.g. Inventories. It is reasonable to expect that these assets will either be consumed or realised during the next accounting period e.g. cash and bank balances, debtors.

Current Liabilities

An amount which will become payable or could be called in within the next accounting period e.g. creditor,

Debtor

Represents the amounts owed to the Council not received at the balance sheet date.



Deferred Grants

Amounts received or receivable that have been used to finance capital expenditure. Under the capital accounting arrangements these amounts will be released to offset depreciation in respect of the fixed assets to which they relate.

Deferred Capital Receipts

These represent capital income still to be received after disposals have taken place and wholly consists of principal outstanding from the sale of council houses

Defined Benefit Scheme

A pension where the scheme rules define the benefits independently of the contributions payable and the benefits are not directly related to the investments of the scheme. The scheme may be funded or unfunded

Depreciation

The measure of the wearing out, consumption or other reduction in the useful economic life of a long-term asset.

DRC

Depreciated Replacement cost. A method of valuation which provides the current cost of replacing an asset with its modern equivalent

Dividend

The distribution of profits by a company to its shareholders. The dividend may be passed or cut if profits fall.

Earmarked Reserves

Reserve balances which have been set aside for future spending in a specific area.

External Audit

The independent examination of the activities and accounts of Local Authorities to ensure the accounts have been prepared in accordance with legislative requirements and proper practices and to ensure the Authority has made proper arrangements to secure value for money in its use of resources.

Fair Value

Usually the amount that would be paid for an asset in an active market, however where there is no market for a certain type of asset (such as schools) other methods to determine fair value are used.

Financial Instruments

A financial instrument is any contract that gives rise to a financial asset of one entity and a liability of another, it covers both financial assets and liabilities.

General Fund (GF)



This is the main revenue account of the council. Day to day transactions are conducted through this account, with the exception of those relating to the Housing Revenue Account, Collection Fund or any other trust funds held by the Council.

Grants

Payment towards the cost of local authority services. These are either for particular purposes or services (specific grants) or in aid of local services generally (formula grant).

Housing Benefit

An allowance to persons receiving little or no income to meet their rent. Benefits can be paid by Local Authorities but refunds in part are received from Central Government.

Impairment

Impairment of an asset is caused either by a consumption of economic benefits, a deterioration in the service provided by an asset, or by a general fall in prices of that particular asset.

Infrastructure Assets

Expenditure on works of construction or improvement but which have no tangible value, such as construction of, or improvement to highways.

Intangible Assets

Non-monetary assets that cannot be seen, touched or physically measured, but can be identified as a separate asset.

Reporting Standards

The Code of Practice prescribes the accounting treatment and disclosures for all normal transactions of a Local Authority. It is based on International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS), International Accounting Standards (IAS) and International Financial Reporting Interpretations Committee (IFRIC) plus UK Generally Accepted Accounting Practice (GAAP) and Financial Reporting Standards (FRS).

Inventory

Fair value of current assets purchased which have not yet been consumed.

Member

A Councillor, a member of the Council.

Ministry of Housing, Communities and local Government (MHCLG)

MHCLG is a Central Government Department with the overriding responsibility for determining the allocation of general resources to Local Authorities.

Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP)

This is the amount we have to set aside out of our revenue to repay loans.

Net Book Value (NBV)

The value of an asset after depreciation.

Net Realisable Value



The open market value of the asset in its existing use (or open market value in the case of non-operational assets), less the expenses to be incurred in realising the asset.

Non Current Asset

A tangible asset with a benefit beyond one financial year, which has a realisable value e.g. land, buildings and plant

Non-Distributable Costs

Costs that cannot be specifically applied to a service and are held centrally.

Non Operational Assets

Non-current assets held by the council but not directly occupied, used or consumed in the delivery of services. Examples of non-operational assets would be investment properties and assets that are surplus to requirements, pending sale or redevelopment.

Officer

Employee of the Council.

Operating Leases

Leases other than a finance Lease

Operational Assets

Non-Current Asset held and occupied, used or consumed by the council in the direct delivery of those services for which it has either a statutory or discretionary responsibility.

Payment in Advance

A charge taken into account when preparing the financial statements, which are for benefits to be received in a period after the accounting date.

PFI Credits

The financial support provided to Local Authorities to part fund PFI capital projects. These are provided to the County Council direct.

Precept

This is an amount we receive from district and borough Councils (for Council Tax collected on our behalf) so that we can cover our expenses less our income. We also pay precepts to authorities such as the Environment Agency.

Private Finance Initiative (PFI)

A Government initiative that enables, through the provision of financial support, Authorities to carry out capital projects through partnership with the private sector.

Provision

Potential costs that the Council may incur in the future because of something that happened in the past, which are likely or certain to be incurred and a reliable estimate can be made to the costs.

Provision for Bad and Doubtful Debts



A prudent reduction in the reported level of income owed to the Authority for non-payment of invoices and other debt.

Prudential Borrowing

Borrowing which is financed from the Council's own resources and conforms to the Prudential Code.

Public Works Loan Board (PWLB)

A government body set up specifically to lend money to local authorities.

PVEQ

Plant, Vehicles and Equipment.

Reserves

Amounts earmarked in the accounts for purposes falling outside the definition of provisions can be classified as reserves. The movements in year being charged or generated as an appropriation to the Movement in Reserves Statement rather than directly to Service Revenue Accounts.

Revaluation Gain

The increase to the fair value of an asset following a valuation.

Revenue Support Grant (RSG)

Government funding which provides general support for council services.

Straight Line Basis

The method of calculating depreciation via charging the same amount each year over the life of the asset.

Subsidiary

An organisation that is under the control of the Council aka the Council is the majority shareholder.

Surplus

The remainder after taking away all expenses from income.

Treasury Management Strategy

A strategy prepared with regard to legislative and CIPFA requirements setting out the framework for treasury management activity for the Council.

Useful Life

The period with which an asset is expected to be useful to the Authority in its current state.

Appendices



J1. ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Appendix 1 – Accounting Policies 2018/19

1.1 INTRODUCTION

The accounting policies for the Authority have been prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRS), as adopted by the Chartered Institute of Public Finance and Accountancy's (CIPFA) Code for Local Authority Accounting. Where there is no specific guidance in the CIPFA Code, the Authority has developed its own accounting policy, which is aimed at creating information, which is:

- Relevant to the decision-making needs of users; and
- Reliable, in that the financial statements:
 - Represent faithfully the financial position, financial performance and cash flows of the entity;
 - Reflect the economic substance of transactions, other events and conditions and not merely the legal form;
 - Are neutral i.e. free from bias;
 - Are prudent; and
 - Are complete in all material respects.

This document outlines how Northampton Borough Council (the Council) will account for all income, expenditure, assets and liabilities held and incurred during the 2018/19 financial year.

The accounting policies of the Authority are updated annually to reflect any changes in IFRS, including changes in International Public Sector Accounting Standards (IPSAS), HM Treasury guidance, CIPFA guidance or any other change in statute, guidance or framework impacting on the authorities' accounts.

The accounting policies of the Authority as far as possible have been developed to ensure that the accounts of the Authority are understandable, relevant, reliable and comparable, and free from material error or misstatement.

The accounting convention adopted in the Statement of Accounts is principally historical cost, modified by the revaluation of certain categories of non-current assets and certain categories of financial instrument.

A **Glossary of Terms** can be found in section I.

1.2 ACCOUNTING PRINCIPLES

a Going Concern

The Authority prepares its accounts on the basis that the Authority is a going concern; that is that there is the assumption that the functions of the Authority will continue in operational existence. In the case of a pending local government reorganisation, where assets and liabilities are due to be redistributed, the Authority would still account on the basis of going concern as the provision of services would continue in another authority.

Appendices



b Accruals Concept

The Authority accounts for income and expenditure in the period to which the service to which it relates has taken place, rather than when cash payments are received or made.

Where income and expenditure has been recognised but cash has not been received or paid, a debtor or creditor for the relevant amount is recorded in the Balance Sheet respectively. Equally, where cash has been received or paid which is not yet recognised as income or expenditure, a creditor (income in advance) or debtor (payment in advance) is recorded in the Balance Sheet respectively and the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement adjusted accordingly.

c Overheads and Support Costs

The costs of overheads and support services are charged to service segments in accordance with the authorities' arrangements for accountability and financial performance.

d Value Added Tax

Income and expenditure treated as either capital or revenue, excludes any amounts related to VAT. All VAT collected is payable to HM Revenue and Customs and all VAT paid is recoverable from it. Any amounts outstanding (payment or receipt) at the year-end date is held as a creditor or debtor after netting off the amounts due / owed.

e Changes in Accounting Policy

Where there is a known future change in accounting policy required by the CIPFA Code, the Authority will disclose in the notes to the accounts:

- The nature of the change in accounting policy;
- The reasons why applying the new accounting policy provides reliable and more relevant information;
- For both the current reporting period, and the previous year comparatives reported, the extent
 to which the change in accounting policy would have impacted on the financial statements if it
 had been adopted in that year;
- The amount of adjustment relating to years previous to those reported in the set of financial statements, had the proposed policy been adopted retrospectively;
- If retrospective application is impracticable for a particular period, the circumstances that led to the existence of that condition and a description of how and from when the change in accounting policy has been applied.

The Authority will also disclose information relating to an accounting standard, which has been issued but not yet adopted.

f Previous Year Adjustments

Omissions from, and misstatements in, the entity's financial statements for one or more prior periods arising from a failure to use, or misuse of, reliable information that:

- i) Was available when financial statements for those periods were authorised for issue; and
- ii) Could reasonably be expected to have been obtained and taken into account in the preparation and presentation of those financial statements.

Such errors include the effects of mathematical mistakes, mistakes in applying accounting policies, oversights, or misinterpretations of facts, and fraud.

Appendices



Where those errors are thought to be material, an adjustment will be entered into the financial statements comparative year balances, and the columns headed restated. In addition full disclosure as to the nature, circumstance, and value of the adjustment will be disclosed in the notes to the accounts.

g Events after the Balance Sheet date

Where there is a material post balance sheet event, a disclosure in the notes to the accounts will be included. If this event provides additional evidence of conditions that existed at the Balance Sheet date, and materially affects the amounts to be included in the accounts; adjusting items will have been shown in the accounts.

h Exceptional and extraordinary items and prior period adjustments

Exceptional and extraordinary items will have been disclosed separately on the face of the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement and details will be disclosed in the notes to the accounts.

i Contingent assets and liabilities

Where the Council has a contingent asset or liability this will be disclosed as a note to the accounts.

Capital Accounting

j Recognition of Capital Expenditure (de-minimis Policy)

In accordance with International Accounting Standard 16 (IAS 16), the Council recognises non-current assets when all four of the following tests are met:

- Assets held for use in the production or supply of goods or services, rental to others, or for administrative purposes.
- Assets expected to be used for more than one financial period.
- Assets where it is expected that future economic benefit will flow to the Authority.
- Assets where the cost can be measured reliably.

The capital cost of an asset is recognised to be:

- Purchase price, construction cost, minimum lease payments or equivalent including import duties and non-refundable purchase taxes, after deducting trade discounts and rebates.
- Costs associated with bringing the asset to the location and condition necessary for it to be capable of operating in the manner required by management.
- Initial estimate of the costs of dismantling and removing the asset and restoring the site on which it is located, the obligation for which the Authority incurred either when the asset was acquired or as a consequence of having used the asset during a particular period for purposes other than producing inventories during that period.
- Subsequent expenditure that will substantially increase the market value of the asset.
- Subsequent expenditure that will substantially increase the extent to which the Authority can use the asset for the purpose, or in conjunction with the functions of the Authority.

The Authority has a general de-minimis level of £6,000 for capital expenditure purposes. Where an asset has been acquired for less than £6,000 but has been funded by ring fenced capital funding, this will be treated as capital.

Capital Assets are held on the balance sheet as non-current assets, unless otherwise stated.



k Non-Current Asset Classification

The Authority manages its assets in the following categories:

Intangible Assets.

In line with International Accounting Standard 38 (IAS 38), the Authority recognises intangible assets as non-monetary assets without physical substance, where that asset meets the capital expenditure criteria set out in accounting policy j.

• Property, Plant and Equipment Assets

Property Plant and Equipment Assets are subcategorised into Operational Land and Building, Community Assets, Vehicles Plant and Equipment, Infrastructure Assets, Assets Under Construction and Non-Operational Assets.

- Land and/or Buildings Assets, in line with IAS 16, are recorded, valued and accounted for based on their significant components.
- o **Community Assets** are assets that have no determinable useful life and which may, in addition, have restrictions on their disposal. There is little prospect for sale or change of use.

If the asset is used for a specific operational purpose, it does not qualify as a community asset and should be valued accordingly.

Test for Community Assets:

- Is the intent to hold the asset forever?
- Does the asset have an indeterminable useful life?
- Are there restrictions on disposal?

The answers for the first two questions have to be yes, while an affirmative answer to the third question is not obligatory but may help determine the correct classification.

- Infrastructure Assets, include all tangible (physical) assets required within the authorities land drainage system, and cemetery roadways. There is no prospect for sale of infrastructure assets; expenditure is only recoverable through continued use of the asset.
- Vehicles, Plant and Equipment Assets and Assets under Construction are also classified as
 Property Plant and Equipment where they do not meet the criteria for Investment Property
 Assets or Assets Held for Sale.
- Surplus Assets are assets, which the Authority no longer operates from, however do not
 meet the definition of held for sale. All surplus assets are treated in the same way as
 operational assets of the same type (valuation, depreciation, recognition etc.).
- Heritage Assets are assets with historical, artistic, scientific, technological, geophysical or environmental qualities that make it important to ensure that they are preserved for future generations. They may be any kind of asset including buildings, works of art, furniture, exhibits, artefacts, etc. or intangible assets such as recordings of significant historical events.
 - As such, assets in this category are held principally for their contribution to knowledge and/or culture.
- o **Investment Property Assets** are items of land and / or buildings held by the Authority solely for the purpose of rental income generation or capital appreciation or both.

Therefore, where there is a service of the Authority being delivered from the property, this is not classified as Investment Property Assets. This includes where the intention of the asset is to generate economic growth to an area such as below market value rental.



Some 'Assets UnderConstruction' will also be classified as 'Investment Property Assets' where the intended eventual use is rental income generation or capital appreciation.

Assets Held for Sale

The Authority will classify assets as held for sale where:

- The asset is in the condition required for sale and is vacant.
- The assets sale is highly probable.
- The asset has been advertised for sale and a buyer sought.
- The completion of the sale is expected within 12 months.

Assets which become non-operational / surplus which do not meet all of the requirements set out as assets held for sale continue to be classified and accounted for as their previous category. In addition, if the asset later no longer meets the criteria, it is restored to its previous classification and all transactions, which would have occurred, shall be retrospectively applied as though the asset had never been held for sale. Investment properties, which become available for sale, remain as Investment Properties.

Assets meeting the criteria as held for sale are held as current assets on the balance sheet as income is expected within 12 months.

It is possible that assets meet the criteria to be held for sale; however a change in circumstance beyond the control of the Authority means that the sale is delayed beyond 12 months. In these instances the Authority follows the policies outlined for assets held for sale; however disclosure of the value for these assets is within non-current assets.

I Non-Current Asset Valuation Methodology

The various classifications of assets as outlined in accounting policy k are valued on differing basis. Where not explicitly stated otherwise, property revaluations are completed by an RICS qualified valuer, on a 5 year rolling programme i.e. 20% of the Council's assets are revalued each year. Valuations are carried out in accordance with IFRS Fair Value Measurement.

Where there is an upward revaluation, the carrying value is increased and the associated credit charged directly to the revaluation reserve. This is then reflected in the MIRS as a revaluation gain. Where there is a revaluation, which results in a lower than carrying amount valuation, this is treated in line with accounting policy m impairment of assets. Exceptionally, gains might be credited to the Surplus/Deficit on Provision of Services where they arise from the reversal of a loss previously charged to a service.

Valuations are completed as follows:

- o **Intangible Assets** the Authority recognises Intangible Assets at cost. The Authority will revalue intangible assets annually where there is determinable market value for the asset.
- Property Plant and Equipment Property Assets are held at fair value, which is the amount that would be paid for the asset in its existing use. This requirement is met by providing a valuation on the basis of exiting use value (EUV) in accordance with IFRS 13. As a matter of last resort, where no other valuation method can be used, depreciated replacement cost is used.
 - Council Dwellings Land and building structure are valued at EUV for Social Housing, being an appropriate percentage of market value. Individual components are valued at Depreciated Historic Cost.
 - Plant Vehicles and Equipment are held at depreciated historic cost.



- Assets Under Construction are held at historic cost.
- Community Assets the Authority recognises Community Assets at depreciated historic cost.
- Surplus Assets are held at fair value.
- o **Infrastructure Assets** the Authority recognises Infrastructure Assets at depreciated historic cost (not revalued).
- Investment Property Assets Investment Properties are annually revalued at fair value, which is
 to be interpreted as the amount that would be paid for the asset in its highest and best use, i.e.
 market value. This includes investment property under construction. The fair value of investment
 property held under a lease is the lease interest.
- o Assets Held for Sale Assets held for sale are held at fair value.
- Heritage Assets Heritage Assets are held at valuation where practicable (and at depreciated historic cost where it is not practicable to obtain a valuation).

m Impairment of Non-Current Assets

The accounting policy has been created in accordance with IAS 36.

Impairment is the amount to which the carrying amount of an asset exceeds the recoverable amount.

At the end of each reporting period the Authority assesses whether there is any indication that an asset may be impaired

The Authority recognises impairment as:

- A significant decline (i.e. more than expected as a result of the passage of time or normal use) in an assets market value during the period;
- Evidence of obsolescence or physical damage of an asset;
- A commitment by the Authority to undertake a significant reorganisation; and
- A significant adverse change in the statutory or other regulatory environment in which the Authority operates.

Where there has been a previous revaluation taken to the revaluation reserve, an impairment up to that value would reverse the previous revaluation. Any further impairment or if there has been no previous revaluation, the impairment is charged to revenue. This is then reversed through the movement in reserves statement and charged to the capital adjustment account.

n Disposal of Non-Current Assets

Where an asset is identified as surplus to requirements, and meets the definition of an asset held for sale (see note k) it will be accounted for in accordance with note k, where an asset does not meet the classification of available for sale it will be tested for impairment, prior to being made available for disposal. There will be no impairments at the point of disposal. When an asset is disposed of or decommissioned, the value of the asset in the Balance Sheet is written off to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement as part of the gain or loss on disposal. Receipts from disposals are credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement as part of the gain or loss on disposal (i.e. netted off against the carrying value of the asset at the time of disposal). Any revaluation gains in the Revaluation Reserve are transferred to the Capital Adjustment Account.

Sale proceeds in excess of £10,000 are categorised as capital receipts. A proportion of receipts relating to housing disposals (75% for dwellings, 50% for land and other assets, net of statutory deductions and allowances) is payable to the Government. The balance of receipts are credited to the Useable



Capital Receipts Reserve, and can then only be used for new capital investment or set aside to reduce the Council's underlying need to borrow (the capital financing requirement). Receipts are transferred to the Reserve from the movement in reserves statement. The value of the asset is transferred to the capital adjustment account via the movement in reserves statement.

Sale proceeds below £10k are below de-minimis and are credited straight to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement.

o Depreciation / Amortisation Methodology

Depreciation is provided for on all completed assets with a determinable finite life (except for investment properties), by allocating the value of the asset in the balance sheet over the periods expected to benefit from their use. Depreciation is calculated using the Straight-Line method over the determined life of the asset. The Council depreciates assets in the year of disposal. Where an asset has major components with different estimated useful lives, these are depreciated separately.

Residual values

Asset Type	Assumed Residual Value
Property Assets	Land Value only
Vehicles, Plant and Equipment	Nil
Intangible Assets	Nil

Useful Economic Lives of assets are:

Asset Group	Useful economic Lives
	(UELs)
Council Dwellings	50 years
Housing Buildings	10-70 years*
Other Buildings	4-69 years*
Land	Not depreciated
Community Assets	15-50 years*
Heritage Assets	Not depreciated*
Infrastructure Assets	25 years
Intangible Assets	3-10 years*
Vehicles, Plant and Equipment	3-25 years*
Investment Properties	Not depreciated
Assets Held for Sale	Not depreciated
Surplus Assets	5-60 years*

^{*} Depending on the nature of the specific asset

In the Year of disposal, the Authority charges a quarter of the annual depreciation where the asset is owned on the first day of the financial year.

Individual components within Council Dwellings are depreciated separately from the building structure, using the following lives:



Asset Group	Useful Economic Lives (UELs)
	Oserui Economic Lives (OELS)
Kitchens	20 years
Bathrooms	30 years
Windows and Doors	30 years
Heating Systems	20 years
Lights and Electric	25 years

p Component Accounting

For **Council Dwellings** the following components are valued, enhanced and depreciated separately – Kitchen, Bathroom, Windows and Doors, Heating Systems and Lights and Electrics. No other components are material and are therefore treated as part of the building structure. The separately identified components will be depreciated over their useful lives. They will be derecognised when replaced by new components.

For **all other assets**, components will only be shown separately in the asset register if they are significant i.e. if they cost more than £250,000 and their cost amounts to more than 25% of the total cost of the asset. Where the value of an asset is not known, Gross Book Value will be used as a proxy for the determination of significant components.

Land and buildings will be separately valued. The building component will be fully depreciated over its useful life, the residual value of the whole asset being the land component.

The nature of property assets is such that any revaluation relates mainly to the land and structure so will not be passed down to any individual components that have been identified.

Non-dwelling assets will be considered for componentisation if they are material, i.e. have a total building valuation in excess of £1m. Components will only be separately valued if they are significant, i.e. above the de-minimis level of 25% detailed above.

Components will only be separately valued if they are significant, i.e. above the de-minimis level detailed above.

Components will be derecognised if their replacement is deemed to be significant under this policy, i.e. if the cost of it is more than £250,000 and amounts to more than 25% of the total cost of the asset.

Where significant components, as defined above, have been separately recorded on the Asset Register they will be depreciated over their useful lives.

q Leases

In line with the interpretation IFRIC 4, the Authority recognises a lease to be any agreement, which transfers the right to use an asset for an agreed period in exchange for payment, or a series of payments.

This includes; leases, hire purchase, rental, contracts of service, service level agreements and any other arrangement where the ability to use an asset is conveyed.

r Defining a Finance Lease

A finance lease is where substantially all of the risks and rewards incidental to ownership transfer to the lessee.

Tests to give an indication of the transfer of risk and reward are:



- If the lessee will gain ownership of the asset at the end of the lease term (e.g. hire purchase).
- If the lessee has an option to purchase the asset at a sufficiently favourable price that it is reasonably certain, at the inception of the lease, that it will be exercised.
- If the lease term is for the major part of the economic life of the asset even if title is not transferred.
 - The economic life of the asset is deemed to be that which is consistent with the class of asset in the depreciation policy.
 - The Authority recognises major part to be 75% of the life of the asset, unless on an individual case basis this would not give a true representation of the substance of the transaction.
- At the inception of the lease, the present value of the minimum lease payments amounts to at least substantially all of the fair value of the leased asset.
 - The present value of the minimum lease payments is calculated by discounting at the rate inherent in the lease.
 - If this rate cannot be determined the incremental borrowing rate applicable for that year is used.
 - The Authority recognises "substantially all" to mean 90% of the value of the asset. In some circumstances, a level of 75% can be used if the Council believes that using this level will give a result that better reflects the underlying transaction.
- The leased assets are of such a specialised nature that only the lessee can use them without major modifications.
- If the lessee cancels the lease, the losses of the lessor, associated with the cancellation are borne by the lessee.
- Gains or losses from the fluctuation in the fair value of the residual accrue to the lessee (e.g. in the form of a rent rebate equalling most of the sales proceeds at the end of the lease).
- The lessee has the ability to continue the lease for a secondary period at a rent that is substantially lower than market rent.

A suitably experienced accountant, with assistance from qualified valuers, will make a judgement based on the level of risk and reward held by the Authority as to whether an asset is operating or finance.

s Defining an Operating Lease

Any lease which is not a finance lease is recognised by the Authority to be an operating lease.

t Lessee Accounting for a Finance Lease

Where the Authority is tenant in a property, or is, by definition of IFRIC 4, leasing an asset which is deemed under IAS 17 to be a finance lease the Authority will recognise that asset within the asset register, and account for that asset as though it were an owned asset.

The initial recognition of the asset is at the fair value of the asset, or if lower, the present value of the minimum lease payments. A liability is also recognised at this value, which is reduced as lease payments are made. Lease payments made to the lessor, are split between the repayment of borrowings, and interest, which is charged to the Income and Expenditure account.



u Lessor Accounting for a Finance Lease

Where the Authority is the lessor for a finance lease, the asset is not recognised in the asset register; however a long-term debtor at the present value of minimum lease payments is recognised. Income received is split between capital - credited against the debtor, and finance income credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement as interest receivable.

v Lessor Accounting for an Operating Lease

Where the Authority is the lessor for an operating lease, normally the asset is classified as an investment property. Any rental income is credited to the relevant service income.

w Lessee Accounting for an Operating Lease

Costs associated with operating leased assets where the Authority is the lessor are charged immediately to the relevant revenue service expenditure within the net cost of services on an accruals basis.

x Service Concession Agreements (PFI and other similar contracts)

PFI and similar arrangements are usually agreements with the private sector for the construction or enhancement of fixed assets needed to provide services to a public sector body. PFI and similar contracts are assessed against criteria within IFRIC 12 (Service Concession Arrangements) to determine whether the risks and rewards incidental to ownership lie with the Authority or the contractor.

Where these lie with the contractor, all payments made during the life of the contract are chargeable to revenue as incurred.

Where these lie with the Authority, the Authority shall assess them against two tests:

- a) The local authority controls or regulates what services the operator must provide with the infrastructure, to whom it must provide them, and at what price; and where
- b) The local authority controls through ownership, beneficial entitlement or otherwise any significant residual interest in the infrastructure at the end of the term of the arrangement.

Where test a) is met but not test b) the arrangement is reviewed to see if it contains an embedded lease, in which case this will be accounted for in accordance with the Authority's leasing policies.

Where test b) is met but not test a) the Authority will recognise the difference between the expected value of the fixed assets at the end of the arrangement and the amount (if any) it will have to pay the contractor then.

Where both tests are met the Authority will recognise a Property, Plant or Equipment asset in the Balance Sheet for value of the construction costs. Once recognised this asset is treated in line with the Authority's other PPE assets. A corresponding long-term liability of equal value is also recognised.

Payments made during the life of the contract are split into finance costs, capital costs and service costs. The split of payments is calculated at the inception of the contract and is based on the inherent interest rate within the original agreement. Finance costs are chargeable to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement as Interest payable. Capital Costs reduce the level of liability in the Balance Sheet. Service costs are chargeable to the relevant revenue service expenditure. Prepayments or Dowry payments reduce the level of liability at the start of the contract.



y Capital Grants and Contributions

The Authority recognises capital grants and contributions as being related to capital assets and uses them to fund capital expenditure on those assets. Grants, contributions, and donations are recognised as income at the date that the Authority has satisfied the conditions of entitlement, and there is reasonable assurance that the monies will be received.

Any grant received before these recognition criteria were satisfied would be held as a capital grant received in advance. Any grant, which had met the recognition criteria but had not been received, would be shown in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Account with a corresponding debtor. This is in line with the accruals concept policy.

Once the recognition criteria above have been satisfied, capital grants are recognised as income in the relevant service revenue account within the net cost of services.

In order to not impact on the level of Council Tax, the Authority removes the credit from the General Reserves through the Movement in Reserves Statement, and crediting to the Capital Grants Unapplied Reserve.

Once expenditure has been incurred on the related asset, the credit is removed from the Capital Grants Unapplied Reserve and credited to the Capital Adjustment Account.

Relevant Government Grants are treated in accordance with this policy.

z Revenue Expenditure Funded from Capital Under Statute (REFCUS)

Expenditure incurred during the year that may be capitalised under statutory provisions or that is capital in nature but does not result in the creation of non-current assets has been charged as expenditure to the relevant service revenue account in the year. Where the Council has determined to meet the cost of this expenditure from existing capital resources or by borrowing, a transfer to the Capital Adjustment Account then reverses out the amounts charged in the Movement in Reserves Statement so there is no impact on the level of Council Tax. Examples of this expenditure are improvement grants and disabled facility grants.

aa Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP)

The Council has implemented the 2012 CLG Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) guidance, and assessed their MRP in accordance with the main recommendations contained within the guidance issued by the Secretary of State under section 21(1A) of the Local Government Act 2003.

Where a historical debt liability was created prior to 1st April 2008, MRP will be charged at the rate of 4% on the reducing balance, in accordance with Option 1 of the guidance, the "regulatory method".

The debt liability relating to capital expenditure incurred from 2008-09 onwards is subject to MRP under option 3, the "asset life method", and is charged over a period that is reasonably commensurate with the estimated useful life applicable to the nature of expenditure, using the equal annual instalment method. For example, capital expenditure on a new building, or on the refurbishment or enhancement of a building, is related to the estimated life of that building.

Estimated life periods are determined in line with accounting guidance and regulations. To the extent that expenditure is not on the creation of an asset and is of a type that is subject to estimated life periods that are referred to in the guidance, the Council generally adopts these periods. However, the Council reserves the right to determine useful life periods and prudent MRP in exceptional circumstances where the recommendations of the guidance would not be appropriate.



The Council seeks to spread MRP charges prudently in relation to asset lives, and with regard to the revenue impact of MRP charges. Where prudent to do so, capital receipts are used to repay borrowing previously taken out in relation to assets with a short life. MRP on residual debt is based on the lives of the remaining asset for which borrowing was undertaken.

MRP is charged from the financial year after the asset comes into use. In cases where the Council has approved the use of capital receipts to fund the asset, this funding is assumed when the receipt is contractually certain, even if not actually received. In such cases no MRP charge is made.

Where finance leases are held on the balance sheet, the MRP is set at a charge equivalent to the element of the annual lease charge that goes to write down the balance sheet liability, thereby applying Option 3 in a modified form.

The Council has taken advantage of any transitional arrangements introduced to minimise or negate the impact of retrospective accounting adjustments as a result of the transfer to the balance sheet of finance leases previously treated as operating leases under the introduction of IFRS.

ab Capital Reserves

The Authority holds capital reserves for the purpose of financing capital expenditure. Reserves will be disclosed as either usable (available to fund capital expenditure) or unusable (reserves held as a result of timing differences associated with recognition of capital expenditure and related financing).

Movements in capital reserves are accounted for through the Movement in Reserves Statement.

Revenue Accounting

ac Recognition of Revenue Expenditure.

The Authority recognises revenue expenditure as expenditure, which is not capital.

ad Employee Costs

In accordance with IAS 19, the Authority accounts for the total benefit earned by employees during the financial year.

Employee Costs are split into 3 categories; short term benefits, termination benefits and pensions costs.

Short-term employee benefits:

- Salaries and Wages The total salary and wages earned by employees within the financial year
 have been charged to the revenue expenditure account. Where the amount accrued exceeds the
 amount paid at the 31st March, a creditor will be reflected in the accounts.
- **Leave Owed** The Authority allows employees to earn time off in one period and carry forward amounts of accrued leave into the following period, such as annual leave, flexi-time and time off in lieu. The cost associated with this leave is attributable to the period in which it is earned, rather than when it is exercised. As such a charge has been made to the service revenue account and a creditor accrual has been reflected in the Balance Sheet.
- Maternity/Paternity Leave The obligation upon the Authority to allow maternity leave and pay
 maternity pay occurs in mid stages of pregnancy. The cost associated with this leave is
 attributable to the period in which the obligation is created, rather than when it is exercised. As



such a charge has been made to the service revenue account and a creditor accrual has been reflected in the Balance Sheet for time off owed at the 31st March.

Termination Benefits

Redundancy Costs - The obligation to pay redundancy costs occurs when there is a formal plan
to create redundancies, which has been approved. The plan would include the location, function
and approximate number of employees affected; the termination benefits offered; and the time
of implementation. When these recognition criteria have been met the Authority recognises the
costs associated with this in the service revenue expenditure and create a creditor in the Balance
Sheet.

In the case of an offer to encourage voluntary redundancy, the Authority has recognised the estimated cost based on the expected number of employees taking the offer.

Pensions Costs

Employees of the Council are members of the Local Government Pension Scheme administered by Northamptonshire County Council. The Scheme provides benefits to members (retirement lump sums and pensions) earned as employees of the Council.

The Local Government Pension Scheme is a defined benefit scheme. The liabilities of the scheme attributable to the Authority are included in the Balance Sheet on an actuarial basis using the projected unit method i.e. an assessment of the future payments that will be made in relation to

retirement benefits earned to date by employees, based on assumptions about mortality rates, employee turnover rates, etc. and projections of earnings for current employees.

Pension liabilities are measured using the projected unit method and discounted at the balance sheet date rate of return on high quality corporate bonds of equivalent term to the liabilities. The discount rate is the weighted average of spot yields on AA rated corporate bonds.

The change in the net pension liability is analysed into seven components:

- Current service cost the increase in liabilities as result of years of service earned this year allocated in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement to the revenue accounts of services for which the employees worked.
- Past service cost the increase in liabilities arising from current year decisions whose effect relates to years of service earned in earlier years debited to the Net Cost of Services in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement as part of Non Distributed Costs.
- Interest cost the expected increase in the present value of liabilities during the year as they
 move one year closer to being paid debited to Net Operating Expenditure in the
 Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement.
- Expected return on assets the annual investment return on the fund assets attributable to the Council, based on an average of the expected long-term return - credited to Net Operating Expenditure in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement.
- Gains/losses on settlements and curtailments the result of actions to relieve the Council of liabilities or events that reduce the expected future service or accrual of benefits of employees - debited to the Net Cost of Services in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement as part of Non Distributed Costs.



- Actuarial gains and losses changes in the net pensions liability that arise because events have not coincided with assumptions made at the last actuarial valuation or because the actuaries have updated their assumptions - debited to the Statement of Comprehensive Income and expenditure.
- Contributions paid to the Northamptonshire County Council Pension Fund cash paid as employers contributions to the Pension Fund.
 - In relation to retirement benefits, statutory provisions require the General Reserves to be charged with the amount payable by the Council to the pension fund in the year, not the amount calculated according to the relevant accounting standards. Adjustments are therefore made in the Movement in Reserves Statement.
- Early Retirement, Discretionary Payments the Authority has restricted powers to make discretionary awards of retirement benefits in the event of early retirements. Any liabilities estimated to arise as a result of an award to any member of staff (including teachers) are accrued in the year of the decision to make the award and accounted for using the same policies as are applied to the Local Government Pension Scheme.

ae Revenue Grants and Contributions

Grants, contributions, and donations are recognised as income at the date that the Authority has satisfied the conditions of entitlement, and there is reasonable assurance that the monies will be received. Any grant received before these recognition criteria were satisfied would be held as a creditor (receipts in advance). Any grant, which had met the recognition criteria but had not been received, would be shown as a debtor. This is in line with the accruals concept policy.

Revenue grants will either be received to be used only for a specific purpose, or can be used for general purpose. Those for a specific purpose are recognised as income in the relevant service revenue account (wherever the related expenditure is incurred) within the net cost of services. Those, which are for general purpose, are shown in the foot of the Comprehensive Expenditure and Income Statement, before the net surplus or deficit.

af Provisions

Provisions are made where an event has taken place that gives the Council an obligation that probably requires settlement by a transfer of economic benefits, but where the timing of the transfer is uncertain. For instance, the Council may be involved in a court case that could eventually result in the making of a settlement or the payment of compensation.

Provisions are charged to the appropriate service revenue account in the year that the Authority recognises an obligation, based on the best estimate of the likely settlement. When payments are eventually made, it is charged to the provision.

Estimated settlements are reviewed at the end of each financial year and adjustments with the service revenue account are made as required.

Where some or all of the payment required to settle a provision is expected to be met by another party (e.g. from an insurance claim), this is only recognised as income in the relevant service revenue account if it is virtually certain that reimbursement will be received if the obligation is settled.

ag Revenue Reserves

The council sets aside specific amounts as reserves for future policy purposes or to cover contingencies. Reserves are created by appropriating amounts in the Statement of Movement on the General Fund Balance. When expenditure to be financed from a reserve is incurred, it is charged to the appropriate service revenue account in that year to score against the Net Cost of Services in the



Income and Expenditure Account. The reserve is then appropriated back into the General Fund Balance statement so that there is no net charge against Council Tax in that year for the expenditure.

The Council maintains earmarked reserves for a number of reasons including: -

- Setting aside money for future policy initiatives;
- To finance expenditure on future projects;
- To mitigate the impact between financial years of expenditure and income on general working balances;
- To mitigate the effect of specifically identified significant risks; and
- To protect the Authority against unexpected events and change in legislation.

The Council's risk-based assessment of the required level of General Fund working balance is shown within the Movement in Reserves Statement. The level of general working balance is considered reasonable due to the mitigation of some risks through the holding of earmarked reserves.

Certain reserves are kept to manage the accounting processes for tangible fixed assets, retirement benefits, and financial instruments and these reserves do not represent usable resources for the Council. The usable Earmarked Reserves are set out in the notes to the Statement of Accounts.

ah Council Tax Recognition

Council Tax income included in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement for the year shall be the accrued income for the year. The Authority's share of the accrued Council Tax income is obtained from the information that is required by billing authorities in the production of the Collection Fund Statements.

If the net cash paid to the Authority in the year is more than its proportionate share of net cash collected from Council Tax debtors in the year the Authority will recognise a credit adjustment for the same amount in creditors after adjusting for the previous year brought forward and vice versa if net cash paid is less than the proportionate share.

The Cash Flow Statement includes within operating activities the net Council Tax cash received from the Collection Fund in the year (i.e. the precept for the year plus its share of Collection Fund surplus for the previous year, or less the amount paid to the Collection Fund in respect of its share of the previous year's Collection Fund deficit). The difference between the net cash received from the Collection Fund and the Authority's share of cash collected from Council Tax debtors by the billing authority in the year is included within financing activities in the Cash Flow Statement.

The difference between the income included in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement and the amount required by regulation to be credited to the General Fund shall be taken to the Collection Fund Adjustment Account and reported in the Movement in Reserves Statement.

ai Inventories and long-term contracts

Inventories include goods held for future use. Inventories are included in the Balance Sheet at the lower of cost and net realisable value. Inventories are recorded in terms of average cost. Work in progress on long term contracts is subject to an interim valuation at the year-end and recorded in the Balance Sheet at cost plus any profit reasonably attributable to the works. The Council currently does not have any contracts that fulfil this criterion.

aj Provisions for bad and doubtful debts

In order to suitably reflect the varied nature of debtors within the Council, the basis for providing for bad debts is specific to the circumstances in each individual department. The general policy followed is:



- No public sector debt is provided for (other Local Authorities, NHS, or Central Government).
- Aged debt is reviewed and a reasonable percentage provided for.

Significant individual invoices are reviewed and wholly provided for where it is thought to be necessary.

Treasury Management

ak Definition of Treasury Management Activities

The Authority has adopted the following definition of Treasury Management activities:

The management of the Authority's cash flows, its banking, money market and capital market transactions; the effective control of the risks associated with those activities; and the pursuit of optimum performance consistent with those risks.

The Authority regards the successful identification, monitoring, and control of risk to be the prime criteria by which the effectiveness of its treasury management activities will be measured. Accordingly, the analysis and reporting of treasury management activities will focus on their risk implications for the Authority.

The Authority acknowledges that effective treasury management will provide support towards the achievement of its service objectives. It is therefore committed to the principals of achieving best value in treasury management, and to employing suitable performance measurement techniques, within the context of effective risk management.

al Financial Liabilities

Financial liabilities are initially measured at fair value and carried at their amortised cost.

Annual charges to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement for interest payable are based on the carrying amount of the liability, multiplied by the effective rate of interest for the instrument. For most of the borrowings that the Council has, this means that the amount presented in the Balance Sheet is the outstanding principal repayable plus any interest accrued to 31st March and interest charged to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement is the amount payable for the year in the loan agreement.

Gains and losses on the repurchase or early settlement of borrowing are credited and debited to Net Operating Expenditure in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement in the year of repurchase/settlement. However, where repurchase has taken place as part of a restructuring of the loan portfolio that involves the modification or exchange of existing instruments, the premium or discount is respectively deducted from or added to the amortised cost of the new or modified loan and the write-down to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement is spread over the life of the loan by an adjustment to the effective interest rate. Where premiums and discounts have been charged to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement, regulations allow the impact on the General Reserves to be spread over future years.

The Authority has a policy of spreading the gain/loss over the term of the replacement loan subject to a minimum period of 10 years with the case of discounts. The reconciliation of amounts charged to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement to the net charge required against the General Reserves is managed by a transfer to or from the Financial Instruments Adjustment Account in the Movement in Reserves Statement.

am Financial Assets



Financial assets are classified into two types:

• Loans and receivables - assets that have fixed or determinable payments but are not quoted in an active market.

Loans and receivables are initially measured at fair value and carried at their amortised cost. Annual credits to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement for interest receivable are based on the carrying amount of the asset multiplied by the effective rate of interest for the instrument. For most of the loans that the Council has made, this means that the amount presented in the Balance Sheet is the outstanding principal receivable plus any interest accrued to 31st March and interest credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement is the amount receivable for the year in the loan agreement. However, the Council could make loans to organisations or individuals at less than market rates (soft loans).

When soft loans are made, a loss is recorded in the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement for the present value of the interest that will be foregone over the life of the instrument, resulting in a lower amortised cost than the outstanding principal. Interest is credited at a marginally higher effective rate of interest than the rate receivable from the voluntary organisations, with the difference serving to increase the amortised cost of the loan in the Balance Sheet. Statutory provisions require that the impact of soft loans on the General Reserves is the interest receivable for the financial year. The reconciliation of amounts debited and credited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement to the net gain required against the General Reserves is managed by a transfer to or from the Financial Instruments Adjustment Account in the Movement in Reserves Statement.

Where assets are identified as impaired because of a likelihood arising from a past event that payments due under the contract will not be made, the asset is written down and a charge made to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement. Any gains and losses that arise on the de-recognition of the asset are credited/debited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement.

 Available-for-sale assets - assets that have a quoted market price and/or do not have fixed or determinable payments.

Available-for-sale assets are initially measured and carried at fair value. Where the asset has fixed or determinable payments, annual credits to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement for interest receivable are based on the amortised cost of the asset multiplied by the effective rate of interest for the instrument.

Values are based on the following principles:

- o Instruments with quoted market prices the market price.
- Other instruments with fixed and determinable payments discounted cash flow analysis.

Changes in fair value are balanced by an entry in the Available-for-sale Reserve and the gain/loss is recognised in the Movement in Reserves Statement. The exception is where impairment losses have been incurred these are debited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement, along with any net gain/loss for the asset accumulated in the Reserve. Where assets are identified as impaired because of a likelihood arising from a past event that payments due under the contract will not be made, the asset is written down and a charge made to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement. Any gains and losses that arise on the de-recognition of the asset are credited/debited to the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement, along with any accumulated gains/losses. Where fair value cannot be measured reliably, the instrument is carried at cost (less any impairment losses).



Financial assets at fair value through income and expenditure – The council does not generally
deal in derivatives but may take out forward loans from time to time as part of its overall Treasury
Management Strategy.

an Interests in Companies and Other Entities

The Council owns one subsidiary, Northampton Partnership Homes, and has prepared Group Accounts, see policy ar. The Council has one Joint Arrangements that is Not an Entity (JANEs), the Joint Planning Unit (JPU): this is not material to the accounts.

ao Business Improvement Districts

The Council collects Business Rates in respect of two Business Improvement Districts (BIDs), the first based on the Brackmills Industrial Estate geographic area, and the second based on the Town Centre geographic area. For both of these BIDs, the Council collects the business rates and pays the amount collected over to the BID on a monthly basis. The money collected is treated as a creditor in the Council's accounts to reflect the fact that the cash received will be paid to the BID and any balances are only there because of a timing issue.

ap Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash is represented by notes and coins held by the Authority and deposits available on demand. Cash equivalents are short-term, highly liquid investments that are readily convertible to known amounts of cash and which are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value. Bank overdrafts only arise as part of the Council's cash management and are therefore netted off against Cash and Cash Equivalents.

Bank overdrafts will only be shown separately as liabilities in the Balance Sheet where they are not an integral part of the Council's cash management; no such instances currently exist that would require separate disclosure from cash and cash equivalents.

aq General Government Grants

General government grants and contributions in the form of Revenue Support Grant, Retained Business Rates, New Homes Bonus, etc. are disclosed on the face of the Comprehensive Income and Expenditure Statement in the line Taxation and Non-Specific Grant Income.

ar Group Accounts

The Council is required to produce Group Accounts alongside its own financial statements where it has material interests in subsidiaries, associates and/or joint ventures. The Council has involvement with a company, and has concluded that the requirement to produce Group Accounts applies in relation to its interest in Northampton Partnership Homes. In the Council's single-entity accounts, the interest in the company is recorded as financial assets at cost less any provisions for losses.

as Non Domestic Rates

The Local Government Finance Act 2012 amended the 1988 Local Government Finance Act to give local authorities the power to retain a proportion of funds obtained from business rates in their area.

The changes under the 'Localisation of Business Rates' means that from April 2013, local authorities retain a share of the income they collect from business rates as funding to meet the cost of service provision. Prior to this date, all business rates in England were paid to Central Government from the billing authorities, and a proportion was then paid back to each authority as Formula Grant. The Department for Communities and Local Government guidance indicates that each billing authority should formally set a Business Rate Baseline each year. This baseline will be the authority's estimate of the business rates it forecasts to collect in the following financial year, net of any reductions such as reliefs and estimated cost of appeals.

2018/2019

Appendices



As such, the business rates the Council collected and retained are adjusted for the anticipated outcome of the on-going national backlog of Business Rate appeals cases, which are still currently being assessed by the Valuation Office.



J2. GENERAL INFORMATION

1. PRIOR YEAR ADJUSTMENTS

There have been no material prior periods adjustments identified that require disclosure within Note 1 of the accounts for 2018/19.

2. ACCOUNTING STANDARDS THAT HAVE BEEN ISSUED BUT HAVE NOT BEEN ADOPTED

The Code of practice on Local Authority Accounting in the United Kingdom (The Code) requires the disclosure of information relating to the expected impact of an accounting change that will be required by a new standard that has been issued but not yet adopted. This applies to the adoption of the following new or amended standards within the 2019/2020 Code:

- Amendments to IAS 40 Investment Property: Transfers of Investment Property
- Annual Improvements to IFRS standards 2014-2016 Cycle
- IFRIC 22 Foreign Currency Transactions and Advanced Consideration
- IFRIC 23 Uncertainty over Income Tax Treatments
- Amendments to IFRS 9 Financial Instruments: Prepayment features with Negative Compensation.

These changes are not expected to have a material impact on the Council's single entity statements or Group statements

3. CRITICAL JUDGEMENTS IN APPLYING ACCOUNTING POLICIES

In applying the accounting policies laid out in Appendix J1, the Council has had to make certain critical judgements about complex transactions or those involving uncertainty about future events.

In the accounts these are as follows:

There is a high degree of uncertainty regarding future levels of funding for local government and the impact of the decision for Britain to leave the European Union remains unclear. However the Council takes the view that this uncertainty is not yet sufficient indication that the value of the Council's assets might need to be impaired due to reduced levels of service provision or the need to close facilities.

Valuations of Council Dwellings have been based on the latest Government guidance. Useful economic lives are based on estimates either from professional (RICS qualified) valuers in the case of property, and service experts in relation to other assets. Infrastructure has a useful economic life of 25 years in line with CIPFA guidance.

Estimates and judgements are evaluated based on historical experience and other factors including horizon scanning for future events that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances. Actual events may differ from these expectations.

The existing 2016/17 valuation of Delapre Golf Course was completed using the investment method of valuation. The rental income was considered and the passing rent was capitalised at a yield that was felt to be sufficient to reflect the risk profile of the property as an investment,



taking into account the covenant strength of the tenant, the likely sustainability of the rent and the length of the lease.

However, Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors (RICS) guidance suggests that as Golf Course valuation is a specialised sector of the market and comparable evidence is scarce, the accurate valuation of golf courses will depend on many issues, some of which are not found when valuing other property types, including:

- An understanding of golf, its development and operation;
- An appreciation of the physical features of the property in question and other factors influencing value;
- A thorough understanding of the trading accounts of the business;
- An ability to prepare accurate forecasts for the fair maintainable trade; and
- A detailed knowledge of the market.

For 2016/17, the Council did not have all of the required information to fully undertake a valuation of the Course based on RICS Guidance. The impact of substituting the investment method of valuation is currently unknown and therefore does present an element of uncertainty on the valuation figure which it has not been possible to quantify.

For 2017/18 and 2018/19, the valuation of Delapre Golf Course was completed by the same specialist valuer, using a methodology based on the RICS guidance and the latest trading accounts provided by the tenant.

4. EVENTS AFTER THE BALANCE SHEET DATE

In March 2018 the Secretary of State for Housing, Communities and Local Government invited all eight principal councils in Northamptonshire to "develop and submit locally led proposals for establishing new unitary authorities across the county which will be right for the communities and people they serve". The Secretary of State's invitation stemmed primarily from the well-documented severe financial and operational plight that Northamptonshire County Council (NCC) faced, continues to face and is expected to otherwise face in future.

A proposal to create two new Unitary Councils for West and North Northamptonshire from April 2020 was submitted to the Secretary of State at the end of August 2018. The Secretary of State has now approved the move to two unitary authorities, but with a vesting date of 1st April 2021. This will see Northampton Borough forming part of the West Northamptonshire authority along with the current Daventry and South Northamptonshire Council and the current county council services in these areas.